

Politikon the IAPSS Journal of Political Science



Volume 49: June 2021

ISSN 2414-6633

https://doi.org/10.22151/politikon.49

Editorial Board

Andrea Bregoli (Switzerland)

Andrew Devine (USA)

Jesslene Lee (Singapore)

Rafael Plancarte (Mexico) (Deputy Editor-in-Chief)

Dana Rice (Australia)

Max Steuer (Slovakia) (Editor-in-Chief)

Editorial Assistants

Nzube Chukwuma (Nigeria)

Andressa Liegi Vieira Costa (Brazil)

Nabil Ferdaoussi (Morocco)

Julia Jakus (USA)

David Keseberg (Germany)

Md Intekhab Alam Khan (India)

Sarah Kassim de Camargo Penteado

(Brazil / Germany)

Nicasia Picciano (Italy / Germany)

Tobias Scholz (Germany)

Kamila Suchomel (Czech Republic

/ USA)

Table of Contents

Editorial Note4
Articles
Gender Parity in Cabinets: Towards the Mediatization of a Public Problem in Canada? / Carol-Ann Rouillard, Mireille Lalancette
Accounting for Change in IR: The Application of Ontological Security Considerations to IR Theory / Esther Ng K.H
Discussing Subsidiarity in Terms of Justification: Some Practical Issues of the EU Legislative Process / Oxana Pimenova
Research Notes
Family Feud, or Realpolitik? Opposition Parties, Breakups and Realignments in Contemporary Japan / Fernando Ursine Braga Silva71
Sino-American Tensions and Their Effects on Counter-terrorism Operations in Djibouti / <i>Paul Fricker</i> 90

Editorial Note

https://doi.org/10.22151/politikon.49.0

Almost exactly twenty years ago, the first issue of *IAPSS Politikon* saw the light of the day. It was introduced by an Editorial note with the following words: 'Politikon, first of many issues. Politikon, first of many years. Politikon, first step of a long, long way that will become a tradition in short time. Politikon, the first edition of the first international political science students' journal' (Sanguinetti 2001, 2). Twenty years later, with dozens of collaborators and hundreds of manuscript authors and reviewers, and shortly before the publication of the journal's fiftieth issue, this prediction has been validated by history. The journal's journey has certainly not been straightforward, and, as any project that grows over time, it has undergone several transformations towards professionalisation of the editorial and peer review process and, more recently, towards embracing the model of a 'junior journal' instead of a 'student journal' that is not restricted to publishing the works of students and junior scholars and, indeed, pursues quality standards comparable to senior journals in the discipline. Furthermore, while LAPSS Politikon remains unique in its model of organisation (not based at a particular university with global editorial board membership),² students and junior scholars have become increasingly involved in the academic publishing process, as evidenced by new journals managed by student editorial boards.

LAPSS Politikon has maintained its unique focus on welcoming submissions from students and scholars of all levels and subject them to an equal assessment process. The academic 'rank' of the scholar has no impact on the peer review process, to which all sections of the journal (except the Editorial Notes) are subjected (with book reviews receiving at least an editorial review, research notes and review essays at least one, and articles at least two external reviews). In the twelve-month period ranging from June 2020 to May 2021, 69 manuscripts were evaluated by the Editorial Board, out of which 43 (62 %) were desk-rejected. While this represents an increase compared to the 2019-2020 period, all desk-rejected manuscripts receive a substantive feedback that in most cases enables the authors to submit a new version of the manuscript, should they decide to do so. An encouraging trend may be observed in relation to the manuscripts that are subject to external peer review (some of which proceed to this stage when being submitted anew after an earlier desk-rejection): of

¹ An American Political Science Association webpage continues to list *IAPSS Politikon* among 'graduate and undergraduate student journals.' As it is clear from the journal's current profile, this is no longer an accurate categorisation for *IAPSS Politikon*, if it ever was.

² This model is shared with *Encuentro Latinoamericano*, the IAPSS journal focused on Latin American politics, that specializes in multilingual publishing (English, Spanish, Portuguese).

the 26 such manuscripts, eleven were accepted and only eight rejected (the remaining ones were withdrawn by the authors). This means that manuscripts proceeding to external peer review are of standards strong enough to have high prospects for publication, should the authors decide (and be in circumstances allowing) to perform a revision.³ Combined with the journal's format-free submission process, which requires the authors to reformat the manuscript into the journal's house style only when they are submitting a revised version after external review, this means that undesirable instances of authors investing extensive effort into revising their manuscript and then getting rejected after a later round of peer review are rare. In fact, most manuscripts rejected at this stage were due to the authors failing to demonstrate that they have engaged and given due consideration to reviewers' comments; frequently, such authors submitted very brief and superficial review responses. Although a few instances when, despite the authors' clear motivation and the advice from the Editorial Board, a manuscript did not meet the quality standards required for publication have regrettably occurred, they are rare and the extensive interaction with the Editorial Board still holds high prospects for the authors to benefit from the experience in the long term. The present trends illustrate the success of IAPSS Politikon to combine the key priorities of academic excellence with authors' empowerment through a responsive feedback system (if sometimes prolonged, due to the high number of mansucripts being processed).⁴

The *LAPSS Politikon* Best Article Award, now in its third year, is one of the initiatives aimed at fostering academic excellence in the content submitted to and published in the journal, as well as at recognising the talent and qualities in the contributions of the journal. All original articles published in a given year are eligible and are read by an Award Committee composed of senior and junior scholars. To further increase the visibility of the Award and to acknowledge the significance of senior scholars' mentoring in the professional growth and development of junior scholars, the Award is given each year in the honor of a senior scholar. In 2021, the Honorary Chair of the Award Committee was Professor Maria Herminia Tavares de Almeida (University of São Paulo and Brazilian Center for Analysis and Planning

_

³ A guarantee of publication already after the first round of external peer review (with or without minor revisions) is very rare in *LAPSS Politikon*, due to the combination of the external reviewers rarely recommending it and the Editorial Board wishing to encourage the authors to improve their manuscripts, even if their initial version is already of high quality. Illustratively, articles that received the *LAPSS Politikon* Best Article Award were often among those undergoing multiple rounds of revision as a result of external peer reviews and editorial reviews.

⁴ More work remains to be done on achieving a similarly empowering effect towards reviewers for the journal, many of them being also junior scholars. However, two steps have already been taken in this direction: Firstly, the possibility for reviewers to receive anonymized reviews of the other reviewers for the given manuscript, after the completion of a particular review process, was introduced. Thus, reviewers may compare their review with those of fellow scholars. Secondly, the Best Reviewer Prize aims to recognize some of the most dedicated and thorough reviewers for the journal.

(CEBRAP)) for her academic contribution to the fields of public opinion, political culture and political institutions, but also to the significant support provided to students and junior scholars through the institutional positions she has held at various academic institutions.

The Committee was furthermore composed of Senior Members Professor Christopher Isike (University of Pretoria; Vice President, International Political Science Association and Editor-in-Chief of *Politikon: South African Journal of Political Studies*) and Dr Theresa Reidy (University College Cork; Editor of *International Political Science Review*), and of Junior Member Mr Andrew Devine (Tulane University, Editor of *IAPSS Politikon*). The Committee presents the results of their assessment as follows.

"While last year's articles demonstrated high quality, there is one article in particular that stood out to the committee: 'Rising Ottoman Nostalgia in Turkish Popular Culture: An Analysis of Turkey's Europeanization Process and Ottoman-Themed Soap Operas' by Ceren Çetinkaya (Vol. 46). The committee agreed that Çetinkaya's article deserved this year's Politikon Best Article Award for its innovative and novel approach to understanding national identity and discourse in Turkey. Drawing on Gramsci's theory of cultural hegemony, Çetinkaya's article adds a new perspective to understand shifting political discourse through the unique lens of soap operas. An honorable mention goes to 'Spatial Realignment of German Voters and Germany's Regional Cleavage: The Case of the Green Party in the 2019 Elections' by Ilia Viatkin (Vol. 45). This quantitative piece used data from the German General Social Survey to provide explanations for shifts in voter support for the Green Party based on an East-West cleavage. The article demonstrated methodological rigor to unpack the recently emerging puzzle of voter shifts."

The Editorial Board congratulates the authors of the recognised manuscripts and extends its gratitude to the work of the committee members which gave due consideration to each of the twelve eligible manuscripts published in Volume 44 to 47.

The contributions in this volume, as usual, span several regions and political contexts and are based in several subfields of Political Science, with disciplinary contributions prevailing over interdisciplinary ones. The issue opens with a novel argument for improvements in political representation via an analysis of media speeches on gender parity in Canada. Carol-Ann Rouillard and Mireille Lalancette contribute also to studies on the effects of mediatization on political preferences and decision making, offering a research design that may be used in future studies on different jurisdictions.

The article by Esther Ng K. H. prompts readers to think about the challenging question of possibilities of change in International Relations. It argues that a better

understanding of state decisions to retain its existing practices rather than adopt new ones can be gained via ontological security. This constructivist account builds on the significance of the states' 'sense of Self' in determining their decisions and invites further studies that would empirically examine the explanatory potential of this theoretical framework.

The European Union's subsidiarity principle priotitises decision making by national parliaments over the European Parliament if diversification and localisation are beneficial to the outcomes of the process. The principles are the subject Oxana Pimenova's article that asks whether it can be conducive to consensus-building in the EU multi-level polity. Her answer is derived from a variant of deliberation theory and an examination of documents that arose from the interaction between the EU institutions and national parliaments during the subsidiarity control mechanism. Her article argues that, if recognising the validity of deliberation theory, the subsidiarity principle indeed provides an opportunity for enhanced dialogue and understanding, however, there is room for improvement in its implementation.

The research note by Fernando Ursine Braga Silva offers and provides preliminary empirical support for a new explanation for the split of the Democratic Party of Japan (DPJ), with the aim to contribute to the discussions of the development of the Japanese party system more generally. The core of his claim emphasies that a combination of factors, including several opposition realignments and the structure of the electoral system, placed the DPJ into an unfavourable position. In turn, based on the status quo at least, the split favours the hegemony of the ruling Liberal Democratic Party.

Last but not least, Paul Fricker presents an up-to-date picture of the cooperative as well as conflictual patterns of interaction between China and the US in Djibouti. The US base on this territory, the author argues, is key to US counterterrorism operations in the region, but has been impeded by Chinese actions following their interests in the region. In the background of the tensions are broader considerations of the development of the Belt and Road Initiative as well as relationships with third countries such as India. Mapping a range of sources, Fricker notes that global counterterrorism efforts might suffer the consequences of this new normal.

There are many avenues left for the journal's development. Today, *IAPSS Politikon* has become a hub for students and junior scholars not only within the IAPSS community, that contributes to the public debate on junior scholarly publishing via its webinar series and research initiatives. The journal embraces inclusiveness, at all levels and forms of involvement, though more internal research is needed to gain an even more thorough picture

on the journal's representativeness and capacity to be welcoming towards underprivileged or disadvantaged members of the student and junior scholarly community.

The editorial team remains the driving force behind the journal's sustainability and progress, and its members contribute substantially not only to the editorial process, but also to the journal's strategic development, promotion and dissemination. As of June 2021, the journal's Editorial Board has six members, and is supported by ten Editorial Assistants. Compared to the previous issue, there are three changes in their composition. Dr. Ana Figueroa has concluded her engagement as Senior Editor and remains an external collaborator for the journal, working on the historically first analysis of *LAPSS Politikon's* contributions to the academic careers of its authors and collaborators. Dr. Figueroa deserves special recognition for her contributions over the past five years, that have been essential for the timely and quality completion of the assessment of over thirty manuscripts as well as for advancing the journal's profile on several fronts. We also thank Caroline Dufour, former Editorial Assistant, for her support and wish them both success in further endeavours.

As of August 2021, two more changes will come into effect, alongside the relocation of IAPSS as an organisation from the Netherlands to Canada. Firstly, Dana Rice will also conclude her engagement in the Editorial Board. As with Ana Figueroa, she has contributed substantially to the regular editorial process of the journal, having been in charge of fifteen manuscripts and developing several other porfolios, including the journal's webinar project and sponsorship prospectus. Secondly, but no less importantly, the Editorial Board will be led by the incoming Co-Editors-in-Chief, Dr. Rafael Plancarte Escobar and Jesslene Lee. As long-term Deputy Editor-in-Chief and Editorial Board member respectively, they will continue the strategic development and management of the journal in its 21st year of existence, starting with the 50th anniversary issue to be published later this year.

On a personal note, I would like to thank all current and former members of the editorial team, the *LAPSS Politikon* International Advisory Committee, the IAPSS Executive Committee and the IAPSS Boards as well as to authors and reviewers who contributed to the journal over the past five years of my involvement, as Head of the Academic Department and as Editor-in-Chief. Space constraints do not allow to name them all. It was a privilege to collaborate with such a knowledgeable international and interdisciplinary community of junior scholars and academics, who will be shaping social science of tomorrow and beyond.

The Editorial Board

Max Steuer, Editor-in-Chief

References

APSA. 2021. "Graduate and Undergraduate Student Journals". *American Political Science Association*. https://www.apsanet.org/RESOURCES/For-Students/Student-Journals. Accessed 15 June 2021.

Sanguinetti, Alessio. 2001. "The Columnist". *Politikon: The LAPSS Journal of Political Science* 1: 2. https://doi.org/10.22151/politikon.1.

Gender Parity in Cabinets: Towards the Mediatization of a Public Problem in Canada?

Carol-Ann Rouillard, Mireille Lalancette

DOI: https://doi.org/10.22151/politikon.49.1

Carol-Ann Rouillard is a doctoral student in social communication at the Université du Québec à Trois-Rivières (UQTR). She is interested in the circulation of complex issues in the public space, such as the political representation of women and the social acceptability of environmental projects. In this perspective, she studies the mediatization strategies of media and interest groups as well as the use of socio-digital media. She is a member of the Groupe de recherche en communication politique (GRCP) and the Réseau québécois en études féministes (RéQEF). E-mail: Carol-Ann.Rouillard@uqtr.ca.

Mireille Lalancette is currently a full professor in political communication at the Université du Québec à Trois-Rivières. She has published on the construction of the mediatized image of politicians, gender, and representation and has studied the use and impact of social media by citizens, grassroots organizations, and Canadian political actors. Researcher for the Groupe de recherche en communication politique (GRCP), she authored, with Marie-Josée Drolet and Marie-Ève Caty, ABC de l'argumentation pour les professionnels de la santé ou toute autre personne qui souhaite convaincre (PUQ). She also edited What's #Trending in Canadian Politics? Understanding Transformations in Power, Media, and the Public Sphere with Vincent Raynauld and Erin Crandall (UBC Press, 2019). Her work has been published in Canadian and international research publications in French and in English. She is the principal investigator in a SSRCH project about digital media, controversies, and social acceptability. E-mail: Mireille.Lalancette@uqtr.ca.

Abstract

This article focuses on the media coverage of gender parity in cabinets in Canada and three of its provinces. It paints a portrait of the Canadian discourse on women's political representation issues and reveals the way in which the arguments put forward focus both on the ideal of parity and on the rules for its implementation, gender quotas. The study is based on an argumentative analysis of the media discourse (Amossy, 2018) of ten cabinets. Our results show that media coverage is generally favorable, although counterarguments are more numerous when the novelty of parity has faded. Analysis of the results at the premium of media coverage provides a better understanding of how media coverage could influence political parties and their leaders to appoint more women to cabinet.

Keywords

Argumentative Discourse Analysis; Cabinets; Canada; Gender Parity; Political Representation; Women and Politics

Introduction

In 2007, Jean Charest appointed Canada's first Joint Council of Ministers. The announcement was welcomed both by women's groups who welcomed this political breakthrough for women, and by his political opponents. Columnist Michel Vastel, while expressing reservations about quotas, called it a "feat" and "a first in North America that will put pressure on other governments in Canada, the federal government in particular" (2007, 14, translated by the authors).

Eight years later, Canada had its first parity cabinet at the federal level. Justin Trudeau's announcement received extensive media coverage. His phrase, "Because it's 2015!" in response to journalists who asked him to justify his choice of parity was repeated around the world (La Presse canadienne 2015).

This article focuses on the mediatization of gender parity in Canadian politics. More specifically, it aims to highlight the various argumentative strategies (Amossy 2006 and 2018) used in the media speeches published following the announcement of the appointment of cabinet ministers in Canada and some of its provinces (n=218). Three aspects are studied: 1) the reaction given to the distribution of women and men in the cabinet; 2) the different positions expressed about parity and quotas; 3) the advantages invoked to demand a greater presence of women in politics.

The research provides a portrait of the Canadian discourse on women's political representation through a ten-year period and shows how arguments for and against quotas are intertwined with the more general argument for women's political representation. Through the lens of mediatization (Hepp et al. 2015; Strömbäck and Van Aelst 2013), the study documents the role played by the media in influencing prime ministers to nominate more women in the cabinet (Annesley et al. 2019).

Women and politics

Since 1995, the United Nations has recognized the importance of addressing women's political underrepresentation by adopting measures to promote greater participation of women in power and decision-making structures around the world (Tremblay 2005). Actions taken can range from incentives for women to enter politics, to those offering support for elected women, to legislative quotas (Krook and Norris 2014).

Women in Canadian politics

In Canada, women are still in a minority position: the number of women elected to office in Canada is just over 29 % (Montpetit 2020) and there are 34.5% women in municipal politics, of which only 19.4% are women mayors in Canada (Sullivan 2019). Moreover, the

issue of women's presence is not the subject of any law or policy (Tremblay 2015), but rather of initiatives by the parties or their leaders. In fact, few parties have adopted measures aimed at implementing changes to improve women's political representation.

Public support for quotas is mixed. Only a minority of Canadians support measures requiring political parties to run a minimum number of women candidates in federal elections (Everitt and Gidengil 2013) and 45% of Canadians believe that parity should be a goal when composing Cabinet, but not a priority (Angus Reid Institute 2018).

Gender parity and gender quotas

Two concepts are used in this article regarding the under-representation of women in politics: gender parity and gender quotas. While gender quotas refer to binding measures adopted to ensure a critical mass of women in decision-making bodies (Tremblay 2005), gender parity, a concept that originated in France, refers to the ideal of equality resulting from a more balanced political representation between women and men. It refers both to the measures taken to achieve it and to the effects of these measures on gender dynamics within institutions and society (Sénac-Slawinski 2009).

Joni Lovenduski (2005) classifies the different arguments for increased political representation of women into three categories: 1) the representational justice inherent in women's citizenship; 2) pragmatic electoral considerations; and 3) the different approach that women would bring into politics.

In her view, these arguments would be distinct from the arguments for and against gender quotas, since there are different ways to achieve parity. A synthesis of the main arguments for and against gender quotas has been drawn from the literature. For those in favor of quotas, they are perceived as a solution to the systemic exclusion of women from the political sphere. In a system that does not recognize or leave enough room for women's merit, quotas are seen as a means of recognizing the contribution of women's specific experiences and interests. In the long run, it is believed that they could help increasing the legitimacy of the democratic system and set an exemplarity character for collective norms and projections about women's place in the society. On the other hand, others believe that skills are independent of sex and/or gender. Thus, quotas would contravene the merit-based competition process and constitute a form of unfair favouritism towards men. Some argue that they could lead to the recruitment of incompetent women because they are women. For these reasons, women themselves wouldn't want these favouritism measures that could lead to women's skills being questioned (about quotas arguments, see Lovenduski 2005; Bacchi 2006; Krook et al. 2009; Sénac 2013; Tremblay 2005 and 2015).

Gender parity in the cabinet is a strategy to ensure better political representation of women in legislative bodies, but it does not necessarily constitute a quota. Indeed, while some prime ministers, including Justin Trudeau, have announced their intention to appoint a parity council of ministers before the election results are known, this is not the case for all the people behind the parity councils of ministers studied. In the case of Rachel Notley, in particular, it was even pointed out that her ministers were appointed because of their competence and not because of their gender (Markusoff 2015).

According to Claire Annesley and colleagues (2019), the barriers to women's appointment to cabinet and the reasons why they are appointed remain little known. They argue, however, that the appointment of more women to cabinet would contribute to putting pressure on subsequent cabinets, under the concept of a "concrete floor" that "describes the minimum proportion or number of women required for that ministerial team to be perceived as legitimate" (3).

Media coverage of gender parity and quotas

In particular, political science studies have demonstrated the key role in the adoption of quotas of stakeholder groups such as women's groups and the political community as well as international organizations (mainly in developing countries) (Krook et al. 2009; Dahlerup and Freidenvall 2005).

Rainbow Murray (2012) identifies the media as important potential actors in bringing about change: "Popular mobilization in favour of women's representation would need to be brought about by a well-orchestrated campaign by the women's movement and pressure groups. Such mobilisation, if facilitated by a sympathetic press, would provide the ideal conditions in which to garner public support for quotas and place pressure on politicians to take action" (736).

The impact of the media on mobilizations in favour of a greater place for women in politics has also been put forward in the work of Virginie Julliard (2012). In France, the media coverage of the parity cause from its beginnings in 1990 until the adoption of a law has made it possible to understand the relationship between the interventions and demands of feminist and political circles, in addition to the role of citizen opinion in the evolution of the debate.

In this sense, the study of the discourse and argumentation about gender parity in cabinets in the media not only makes it possible to document the arguments used by the various groups, but also serves to apprehend how the various arguments, mobilized in context, can help guide the debate with a view to convincing the population. Knowing the possible impact of media discourse, this article aims to provide an overview of gender

equality arguments used in Canadian media. While a few studies have emphasized the important role the media can play in pressuring political parties to nominate more women (see Praud 2013; Annesley et al. 2019), little has been written about what they actually say on the issue.

Argumentative discourse

According to Ruth Amossy (2006, 37, translated by the authors), argumentation is "the verbal means that a speech authority uses to act on its speakers by trying to make them adhere to a thesis, to modify or reinforce the representations and opinions that it lends them, or simply to provoke their reflection on a given problem". Argumentative discourse analysis is part of a broader conception of argumentation that is not limited to the traditional study of arguments, but also proposes to consider the emotional dimension and the persuasive dimension as components of the argumentation (Amossy 2018; Bernard Barbeau 2015).

To operationalize this conception, Amossy proposes the notions of argumentative dimension and argumentative aim. The first, present only in a certain number of speeches, constitutes an "enterprise of persuasion supported by a conscious intention and offering strategies programmed for this purpose." (Amossy 2006, 33, translated by the authors) Arguments in this dimension are subject to prescriptive rules of construction that determine the validity of the arguments. The second, present in all texts, even those that do not have a clear project of persuasion, considers argumentation in a broader way, that is to say, as "an approach that aims to intervene in the opinion, the attitude" of people (Amossy 2018, 2, translated by the authors).

The advantage of this approach is that it makes it possible to consider alternative forms of argumentation present in so-called information texts, such as journalistic articles, which contribute to argumentation by "trying to share opinions, views, questioning, through discursive procedures that are not formal 'arguments" (Amossy 2018, 2, translated by the authors). Thus, it allows us to study a set of discursive elements that can guide conceptions of parity. In addition to focusing on arguments for or against an issue, it allows us to look at the discourse of "shared knowledge and social representations [which] therefore constitute the basis of all argumentation" (Amossy 2006, 99, translated by the authors).

Data and methodology

Regarding the data collected for this paper, the corpus is made up of texts that appeared in the written media within the first 10 days following the announcement of the appointment of the Council of Ministers. Of the 10 targeted councils of ministers, seven are

parity or in the "parity zone" cabinets (Jean Charest, Parti Libéral, Quebec, 2007 and 2008; Rachel Notley, New Democratic Party, Alberta, 2015; Justin Trudeau, Parti Libéral, Canada, 2015 and 2019; John Horgan, New Democratic Party, British Columbia, 2017; François Legault, Coalition Avenir Québec, Quebec, 2018) and three have not reached gender parity (Pauline Marois, Parti Québécois, Quebec, 2012; Philippe Couillard, Parti Libéral, Quebec, 2014; Jason Kenney, United Conservative Party, Alberta, 2019). The documents were retrieved from *Eureka* and *Canadian Major Dailies*² search engines.

A total of 11 media outlets, mainly print and online newspapers, but also the radio and TV news website, were used for the collection. The three main French-language newspapers in Quebec (La Presse, Le Devoir, and Le Journal de Montréal) as well as the news site of the state-owned corporation Radio-Canada were used as a basis for the study of provincial cabinet meetings in that province and to provide a French-language perspective on the coverage of federal cabinet meetings. The national newspapers The National Post and The Globe and Mail, as well as the state-owned corporation English-language counterpart, the CBC News website, were used to collect data on federal councils of ministers and the three other councils of ministers in the English-speaking provinces. Local newspapers also completed the data set for each of these provinces: The Calgary Herald and The Edmonton Journal for the Alberta cabinets; The Vancouver Sun and The Province for British Columbia³.

A keyword search⁴ yielded a wide range of texts (more than 800) dealing with the composition of the cabinets and the various issues facing the new government. A selection was then made to retain only those texts that explicitly addressed the presence of women in cabinet or the distribution of women/men in cabinet. A total of 218 texts, mainly articles and columns (79.8%), but also letters of opinion were collected for analysis.

The number of documents collected varies for each Council of Ministers – see Graph 1. The number of documents dealing with the parity issue is much greater for Justin Trudeau's first federal cabinet in 2015 than for the second in 2019 (107, compared with 12).

¹ The term "parity zone" [zone paritaire] is generally used to refer to a composition of 40 to 60 per cent of men and women.

² The following media were used for the collection: La Presse, Le Journal de Montréal, Le Devoir and Radio-Canada Nouvelles (Quebec cabinets and French coverage of the Trudeau cabinet); The National Post, The Globe and Mail, CBC News (Notley, Trudeau, Horgan and Kenney). The Calgary Herald and The Edmonton Journal are also among the newspapers collected for the Alberta firms. The Vancouver Sun and The Province completed the British Columbia cabinet corpus.

³ It should be noted that Le Devoir is known for its independence positioning, but that other newspapers do not necessarily present their editorial approach.

⁴ In addition to the name of the head of government, the keywords employed are "cabinet" (French/English) and "et/ou conseil" (French).

With respect to provincial cabinets, interest is greater in Quebec, where the number of documents is always higher than in the English-speaking provinces, regardless of the place occupied by women in these councils of ministers. In the French-speaking province, the same trend can be observed as for the federal cabinets: interest is more pronounced for the first parity-based cabinet where almost twice as many documents deal with this aspect.

120 107 100 80 60 40 30 20 12 0 Legault Charest Charest Marois Couillard Notley Trudeau Horgan Kenney Trudeau 2007 2008 2012 2014 2015 2015 2017 2018 2019 2019

Graph 1: Time graph of the corpus.

Source: Authors.

The media discourse was analyzed using a mixed methodology, both quantitative and qualitative, following the two dimensions of discourse mentioned above. As such, it should be noted that disparities in the number of documents collected from one cabinet to another make it more difficult to conduct a quantitative comparison between all cases. This aspect is the subject of an overall analysis, with the exception of the Charest 2007 and Trudeau 2015 cases, for which the higher number of documents allows for more nuanced comparisons.

Argumentative dimension

For the study of the argumentative dimension, all the discourse units that contributed to qualifying the proportion of women and men appointed were collected. They were classified according to their positioning: positive, negative or neutral. The classification is based on a set of collective images from which political decisions are qualified positively or negatively. Thus, the mention of "first" or of having kept a "promise" were considered to have a positive connotation. Conversely, associations with negative traits, such as rigidity, or a facade, were seen as units with a negative tone. Neutral units, such as "remains to be seen if..." or "the subject is far from new" were coded as neutral. The content of the message conveyed in these units was then analyzed qualitatively.

Argumentative aim

The study of the argumentative aim is based on the analysis of the argumentative sequence, the basic unit of argumentative analysis according to Marianne Doury (2016). It consists of "(at least) an argumentative statement and (at least) a concluding statement, the passage from one to the other being based on a *law of passage*" (29, translated by the authors). For instance, the two statements "The adoption of parity is a desirable thing" and "Equality is an important value in our society" (29, translated by the authors) acquire their argumentative function only if they are placed in relation: "The adoption of parity is a desirable thing because equality is an important value in our society."

The argumentative sequences were first analysed quantitatively, according to the position with regard to parity and quotas they helped to defend. The positions defended could be of four types: 1) a position in favour of parity as embodied in the context of parity and its implementation measures in general; 2) a nuanced favourable position, i.e. a position in favour of parity in general, but not entirely satisfied with the parity proposed in the cabinet; 3) a position against parity and its implementation measures in general or against parity implemented in one of the three cases studied without proposing alternative measures or solutions; 4) a position against parity in certain forms that proposes solutions or alternative measures.

These categories, which are mutually exclusive, were established in an inductive way – through an iterative process consisting of a series of back-and-forth movements between the data and the analysis categories (Allard-Poesi 2003) before being used to code all the argumentative sequences identified. A qualitative analysis of the ideas and arguments used to justify each position was then carried out.

Results and analysis: a generally favourable coverage

The results show that the media coverage is not neutral and objective with regard to the parity issue. Both the study of the argumentative dimension and the study of the argumentative purpose of the speeches reveal a tendency to portray the issue favourably.

The argumentative dimension: between innovative premiere and rigidity

The analysis of the argumentative dimension present in the speeches gives an account of discursive representations that contribute to orienting the audience's perception of gender parity. The following table shows the distribution of discursive units with argumentative dimensions according to the positioning adopted.

Table 1: Positioning of discursive units with argumentative dimensions (%)

			% Total	
Cabinet	Positive	Negative	Neutral	discourse
				units
Charest	97.3	2.7	0	22.8
(2007)	71.3	2.1	O	(75)
Trudeau	81.0	17.6	1.3	46.5
(2015)				(152)
Entire corpus	80.4	14.7	5	100
				(341)

Source: Authors.

Overall, the positioning is mostly positive (80.4%). It is interesting to note, however, that this proportion is higher in the case of Jean Charest's first parity cabinet (97.3%), the first parity cabinet in Canada. This novelty is put forward, in addition to being seen as a sign of a new era for women in politics: "Parity between men and women is an achievement, a first in North America, which will put pressure on other governments in Canada, the federal government in particular." (Vastel 2007, 14, translated by the authors).

The announcement is particularly well received by women's groups, who are very optimistic and do not hesitate to express their emotions when they speak about the composition of the cabinet, as illustrated by the words reported by the president of the Fédération des femmes du Québec (FFQ), Michèle Asselin: "It's impressive!'. 'It is a page in our history that must be highlighted. Now we can't go back,' she added, emphasizing how 'happy' the FFQ is." (Lévesque 2007, A3, translated by the authors)

The historical side is also reflected in the positive elements used in the texts that appeared shortly after Justin Trudeau announced the composition of his first cabinet, but it is his response, "Because it's 2015!", that attracts attention. Taken up by many, it associates parity within the cabinet with something obvious, a sign of modernity. Globe and Mail columnist Tabatha Southey even uses sarcasm to illustrate: "Gender parity in cabinet can strike at any time-well, any time that is not psychologically stuck in the 1950s - and, when something like this happens, the likelihood that it will happen again increases" (Southey 2015, F2).

⁵ "La parité entre hommes et femmes est un exploit, une première en Amérique du Nord, qui mettra de la pression sur les autres gouvernements du Canada, le fédéral en particulier."

⁶ [" 'C'est impressionnant!' [...] 'C'est une page de notre histoire qu'il faut souligner. Maintenant, on ne peut plus reculer.', a-t-elle ajouté, soulignant à quel point la FFQ est 'heureuse'."]

Contrary to expectations expressed in the media, not all subsequent Quebec councils of ministers have been equal. This did not prevent people from criticizing the lack of parity in the cabinet of Philippe Couillard, who was criticized for having initiated the "return in force of the 'boys club' in the cabinet." (Elkouri 2014, A9, translated by the authors)

The discursive units with a negative tone towards parity and quotas (14.7% of the units), for their part, revolve around two main axes: the false symbol of equality inherent in parity and the rigidity that underlies the quotas imposed by the prime ministers. One will not hesitate to speak of "cosmetic" measures⁸ (Trudeau 2018, 27, translated by the authors), of "the cult of diversity" (Bock-Côté 2015, 34, translated by the authors) or to congratulate Pauline Marois, who "has not, moreover, succumbed to the obsession with parity between men and women" (Samson 2012, 18, translated by the authors).

They are more present in the case of Justin Trudeau's first law firm (17.6%), which is associated with a "postcard"¹¹ (Bock-Côté 2015, 34, translated by the authors) that relies solely on the appearance of equality. Some even go so far as to accuse the Liberal team of trying to distort the public's perception: "Mr. Trudeau and his team are masters of symbol manipulation" (Wente 2015, F9).

Thus, while the media coverage is overwhelmingly laudatory of prime ministers who choose to appoint parity councils of ministers, it also reflects a number of more severe criticisms of parity and the symbol it represents.

Argumentative focus - changes in discourse and strategies

A study of the persuasion strategies deployed through the arguments reveals a more nuanced, albeit still more favourable, trend towards a greater presence of women in the cabinet (see Table 2).

Overall, the arguments put forward are generally in favour of parity (46.5%). As is the case with statements with an argumentative dimension, the arguments are particularly favourable when Jean Charest's announcement in 2007, where 72.2% of the arguments express a favourable position.

⁷ ["retour en force du 'boys club' au Conseil des ministres"]

⁸ ["cosmétiques"]

⁹ ["culte de la diversité"]

¹⁰ ["n'a, par ailleurs, pas succombé à l'obsession de la parité hommes/femmes"]

^{11 [&}quot;carte postale"]

21.6

(273)

Cabinet Defended position % Total of Favorable Favorable Unfavourable Unfavorable the arguments nuanced nuanced 14.0 Charest 0 16.7 11.1 72.2 (2007)(36)Trudeau 59.1 52.0 16.4 22.4 9.2 (2015)(152)Entire 100

23.1

8.8

Table 2: Positions expressed in the arguments (%)

Source: Authors.

corpus

An initially positive and optimistic reaction

46.5

A number of arguments are used to justify the merits of equal representation in the Council of Ministers, in particular the emphasis on the values of equality inherent in parity and, in the case of the Charest cabinet, the insistence on the competence of women appointees:

If the value of equality thus becomes inescapable, according to her, it is the sensitive positions entrusted to women that demonstrate the extent of the gesture. The return of a Deputy Prime Minister with Nathalie Normandeau; Monique Jérôme-Forget at Finance and Treasury; Michelle Courchesne at Education and Family; Line Beauchamp at Environment, are a few examples. (Beauchemin 2007, A5, translated by the authors)

The arguments in favour demonstrate at the outset a concern about the division of power between women and men, since women have traditionally been camped in ministerial roles that gave them less power (Trimble et al. 2013). The justifications in favour of a greater presence of women in politics also do not escape some form of essentialization on the specific contribution of women in politics, as illustrated by the comments of columnist Lise Payette in Le Journal de Montréal, who used her experience in politics to justify her remarks:

He [Jean Charest] won't say it, but he knows that women work more and better than men in politics. I can say this because I have been able to see men botching issues

^{12 [}Si la valeur d'égalité devient ainsi incontournable, selon elle, ce sont les postes névralgiques qui sont confiés aux femmes qui démontrent l'ampleur du geste. Retour d'une vice-première ministre avec Nathalie Normandeau; Monique Jérôme-Forget aux Finances et au Trésor; Michelle Courchesne à l'Éducation et à la Famille; Line Beauchamp à l'Environnement, en sont quelques exemples.]

very often by inflating their egos in the same proportions. Women are more demanding of themselves.¹³ (Payette 2007, 29, translated by the authors)

The difficulty of articulating the benefits of a greater presence of women without entering into comparisons between their work methods and those of men is not unique to Quebec. A study of the discourse calling for parity in France has revealed the difficulties of demanding a greater presence of women in politics without casting the role of women politicians (and politicians in general, for that matter) in an essentialist and heterocentric perspective (Scott 2005).

The concern that equality in numbers or "places" must also be accompanied by equality in "power" and thus be based on a sharing of responsibilities (Sénac 2013) persists in the other councils of ministers. However, the prevailing personalization by emphasizing the important positions entrusted to women and the competence of women to take up such positions will give way to more general arguments refuting the idea that competence and quotas do not go hand in hand.

Changes in argumentative strategies

There has been a significant change in the media coverage of subsequent firms. As the proportion of counterarguments increases, the argumentative strategies deployed by those taking a favourable or nuanced favourable position also change, giving way to more rational argumentation. Arguments of authority, focusing on the systemic barriers experienced by women who wish to enter politics or on solutions that would ensure better political representation of women in all political spheres, not only in cabinet, are among the argumentative strategies deployed.

The following excerpt illustrates a nuanced favourable position in which one seeks to present positively the sustainable gender parity measure that one wishes to see achieved:

What does parity consist of? It is about ensuring that men and women are properly represented in decision-making bodies. To achieve this, we must first recognize that we have a problem of systemic discrimination in politics and take major steps to address it.¹⁴ (Elkouri 2018, online, translated by the authors)

¹⁴ [En quoi consiste donc la parité? Il s'agit de s'assurer au sein d'une instance décisionnelle que les hommes et les femmes soient représentés correctement. Pour y arriver, il faut d'abord reconnaître que nous avons un problème de discrimination systémique en politique et prendre les grands moyens pour s'y attaquer.]

¹³ [Il [Jean Charest] ne le dira pas, mais il sait bien que les femmes travaillent plus et mieux que les hommes en politique. Moi je peux le dire parce que j'ai été à même de voir des hommes bâcler des dossiers très souvent en s'enflant l'ego dans les mêmes proportions. Les femmes sont plus exigeantes avec elles-mêmes.]

This kind of strategy is consistent with the findings of research by Drude Dahlerup and Lenita Freidenvall (2005), who have shown that the implementation of quotas is not enough to increase the number of women in parliaments, in addition to insisting on the importance of accompanying the legislation surrounding quotas with sanctions and rules in the event of non-compliance, so that quotas are not just a symbolic gesture.

The organization of the "discourse against"

Arguments against parity, less present in the speeches on the first Charest firm (11.1%), will more than triple in the coverage of subsequent firms (42.8% for the average of the nine other firms). The appointment of a non-parity cabinet by Quebec's first woman premier was used as a pretext to address the idea that women appointed to a cabinet with quotas would be appointed only out of favouritism:

At least we know that the women who will find themselves around the ministerial table, far from being women-potato or women-alibi, have been chosen for their competence and their record of service. It took a woman to refuse to sacrifice merit to the empty concept of parity, a concept that only serves to throw smoke and mirrors in the eyes of the gogos. ¹⁵ (Gagnon 2012, A35, translated by the authors)

The counterargument of jurisdiction is a frequently used argument. On the one hand, resistance to quotas is justified because of the importance of politics in the lives of Canadians: "When a thing really matters to us, like, say, a hockey team, we tend to resist the imposition of quotas, insisting on merit as the sole criterion" (Coyne 2015, B5). On the other hand, the equality argument raised by pro-equality advocates is mobilized in favour of men:

By definition, when you decide in advance, and arbitrarily, that you need a certain proportion of men and a certain proportion of women in cabinet, you make a conscious decision to leave out a number of qualified candidates because they are of the wrong sex. It is a form of reverse sexism.¹⁶ (Bock-Côté 2015, 34, translated by the authors)

This type of argument against quotas is particularly mobilized in the case of the Trudeau cabinet (2015), which is blamed for having itself initiated the wave of criticism about competence: "It's just a shame that Trudeau diminished it by predetermining the outcome

¹⁵ [Au moins, on sait que celles qui se retrouveront autour de la table ministérielle, loin d'être des femmespotiches ou des femmes-alibis, ont été choisies pour leur compétence et leurs états de service. Il fallait une femme pour refuser de sacrifier le mérite au concept vide de la parité, un concept qui ne sert qu'à jeter de la poudre aux yeux des gogos.]

¹⁶ [Par définition, quand on décide à l'avance, et de manière arbitraire qu'il faut telle proportion d'hommes et telle proportion de femmes au cabinet on décide consciemment de laisser de côté plusieurs candidats compétents parce qu'ils ont le mauvais sexe. C'est une forme de sexisme inversé.]

rather than portraying it as the natural result of the talented people available to him in his abundant caucus" (Sutcliffe 2015, A12).

The expression of unfavourable positions is thus mainly based on the notion of quotas. In a few cases, however, such argumentative sequences raise questions about the criteria on the basis of which elected persons can do a better job of political representation.

Adopting nuanced positions

Such comments are also made by individuals who defend a nuanced unfavourable position, but who show a certain sensitivity to the differentiated experience of women. The following quote from Philippe Couillard's firm illustrates this phenomenon: "True, we do not name women just because they are ... women. But between incompetent men and unknown women, we had proof again yesterday that it is the former who win more often than the latter." (Marissal 2014, A5, translated by the authors)

The expression of this position does not necessarily mean that those proposing it are against an increased presence of women in politics. In the following excerpt, the author questions the effects of more women in the political sphere on the achievement of greater equality for all women:

If it were axiomatic that gender informs policy, then former prime minister Christy Clark would likely have brought in universal childcare and enhanced spending on education. She opposed both. What will likely prove more important for women than Horgan's gender-balanced cabinet is his promise that every ministry's spending will be put through a gender lens. (Bramham 2017, A1)

This echoes the concept of substantive representation (Pitkin 1967), which is measured by the achievements of elected officials with respect to certain groups, by putting forward policies or considering their reality in decision-making, rather than their gender or sex. In summary, the study of the argumentative footage also reveals a generally positive media coverage of parity in the councils of ministers, but the debate is changing over the period studied.

Discussion and conclusion

An analysis of media coverage of the cabinets provides a better understanding of the argumentative strategies mobilized on the subject of parity in Canada over the past decade or so. Broader questions are raised in speeches on the composition of the councils of

¹⁷ ["Vrai, on ne nomme pas des femmes juste parce qu'elles sont... des femmes. Mais entre des incompétents hommes et des inconnues femmes, on a eu encore une fois la preuve hier que ce sont les premiers qui l'emportent le plus souvent."]

ministers, the context in which the announcement was made by the heads of state partly influences the arguments raised and these change over time.

Cabinets and political representation

Media speeches following the announcement of ministerial councils express both positions on the choice of prime ministers and their choice of cabinet appointees and the proportion of men and women in her cabinet, and positions on broader issues such as gender quotas in politics, political under-representation, and the characteristics of good political representation. On the one hand, the number of women appointed to the cabinet is used as a pretext for presenting more sustainable measures. On the other hand, the representation structures and the impact of the individual characteristics of elected persons on the decisions that are taken are questioned.

The results thus reveal a tangle of frequently invoked arguments in favour of better political representation of women (Lovenduski 2005), as well as different positions on quotas (e.g. Bacchi 2006 and Tremblay 2015). They also reflect a dilemma between different forms of political representation and the criteria for adequate political representation, as raised by Hannah F. Pitkin (1967). While some studies have argued that it is better to elect feminist men than nonfeminist women (Tremblay 2005), the general position in favour of parity is more in favour of descriptive representation as a way of increasing the chances of representing the interests of more women.

A matter of political context

However, the role of the context in which each cabinet is appointed on the debates and positions adopted should be stressed. The appointment of Jean Charest's cabinet in 2007 appears to be a victory resulting from several years of feminist mobilization to ensure that women can invest public space – and not specifically parity – and thus augurs new gains for women in the near future. The questioning of women appointees following the announcement of the first Trudeau cabinet is not unique to Canada. However, the personalization of Justin Trudeau, both by the media and by his team through social media – a phenomenon that began long before his election (Lalancette and Raynauld 2017) – and the high-profile announcement may have helped fuel criticism of a cosmetic ad.

In their study on the reasons for a greater female presence in the high places of political power, Stockemer and Sundström (2018) attribute an important influence to the willingness of party leaders to mark a change from their predecessors. Three of the four prime ministers who have appointed gender equal ministerial councils were in their first term (Rachel Notley and Justin Trudeau in 2015, John Horgan in 2017). In 2007, Jean Charest was

not in his first term, but was in a more difficult position following the election of a minority government. Parity and the appointment of women to key positions was therefore not intended to mark a change from his predecessor, but from his previous administration. Thus, the media coverage and the generally more favorable argumentation to first-time gender parity cabinets could contribute to giving a more positive image to the government and, more specifically, to the prime minister in charge of the composition of his cabinet.

The study of non-parity councils of ministers, particularly that of Philippe Couillard, illustrated the coexistence of opposition to quotas and a certain understanding of the systemic issues that hinder women's entry into the political sphere. The counter discourse that is more present once the novelty effect has faded can be associated with a form of backlash (Mansbridge and Shames 2012) against women's greater access to the sphere of political power. Indeed, the counterarguments put forward claimed that such measures would run counter to appointment principles based solely on merit and competence. Yet appointments to the cabinet, a place of symbolic representation, are largely based on criteria of symbolic representation of social groups, helping to demonstrate the importance accorded to them by party leaders (Annesley et al. 2019; De Winter 1991).

Mediatization and its influence on political decisions

While Claire Annesley et al. (2019) assert that the media are among the actors who can influence party leaders to appoint joint cabinets, little attention had been paid to studying the media treatment of this issue when appointing cabinet ministers. The study of the arguments deployed provides a deeper understanding that goes beyond previous findings on the number of women or the novelty of the first gender equal cabinets (Stockemer and Sundström 2018).

According the mediatization theory (Hepp et al. 2015; Strömbäck and Van Aelst 2013), the media could lead to a certain adaptation of the political environment to the media logic. First, the greater difference in interest in the first joint cabinets of Jean Charest and Justin Trudeau is part of a media logic that influences the coverage of political decisions. Indeed, beyond the context specific to the parity issue, media logic (Altheide and Snow 1979) could explain the significant media coverage of the first parity firms of Jean Charest and Justin Trudeau and the subsequent lesser interest in this notion, particularly for the firms of Jean Charest in 2008, François Legault in 2018, and Justin Trudeau in 2019. The "newsworthiness" is the criterion by which what is considered newsworthy and worthy of attention and interest (Lilleker 2006). A trend toward greater media coverage can also be observed among politicians who are out of the norm, as evidenced by various works on the

mediatization of politicians (Lalancette and Tremblay 2019) or when the socio-political context lends itself to greater interest in certain groups (e.g., women, racialized people) (Lucas 2017).

Secondly, the study showed that media interest goes beyond the mention of the number of women and that it also includes and is based on a generally favourable argument. Knowing the important role of the media as mediators of political issues among the population (Strömbäck and Van Aelst 2013), media coverage can influence party leaders who would like to avoid unfavourable media coverage at a time as important as the announcement of the first council of ministers following their election. While generally favourable coverage would explain why prime ministers tend to appoint more women in their first cabinet, it would be interesting to document the impact of media criticism of non-parity cabinets on the policy decisions that lead to cabinet reshuffles. For example, Philippe Couillard appointed a higher proportion of women during the cabinet shuffle. Is this an isolated case? It would also be compelling to examine the political trend of each party and the number of women it has nominated. While the decision to appoint more women to key political positions was traditionally made by the more left-wing, male-led political parties (O'Brien et al. 2015). François Legault's right-wing political party runs counter to this observation. What role might favourable media coverage over the past decade have played in the decision to appoint more women to government? A larger scale study, combining different countries, would allow a deeper understanding of the influence of the media on politics.

The transformation of argumentative strategies

The constitution of a corpus over a period of more than 10 years has made it possible to study the evolution of the arguments deployed, both in the argumentative strategies mobilized by people in favour of parity, but also in the organization of the "discourse against".

In view of these changes, it seems relevant to draw a parallel with the findings of Virginie Julliard's study on parity in France (2012). Parity was proposed as a solution to a public problem, namely the under-representation of women in politics. According to the definition proposed by Louis Quéré (2001), she considers that a public problem is a social problem that "is thematized, that is to say that it is publicly configured from a certain point of view, that this thematization is debated in public arenas and that public action is undertaken to resolve this problem" (10, translated by the authors). The history of a public problem has four stages: the first thematizations of the problem; the controversy between the thematizations; public action; and the sanctioning of political action (Céfaï 1996).

The announcement of Jean Charest's parity cabinet, which comes at a time when the issue of women's political representation is less present in the public arena, would have helped to raise the first thematizations of the problem around the values of equality. The more important expression of unfavourable positions that followed would be part of a period of "controversies" where the "counter discourse" is more present. At the same time, we are witnessing the emergence of a thematization that is unfavourable to quotas, but which recognizes specific obstacles to women. Public action would manifest itself in the increased demands and mobilization of women's groups for better political representation of women.

Limits and research avenues

Admittedly, the large variations in the number of documents from one case to another make quantitative comparisons between each case more difficult. It also makes it difficult to analyze the arguments deployed in each media. In this respect, it would be interesting to verify whether some media tend to present a more positive or negative picture of the parity issue than others. Moreover, the study focusing solely on the cabinets ministers does not take into account all the debates that have been taking place in the media in recent years on the representation of women in the political sphere. A more in-depth study and a comparison of the thematizations and arguments could allow a more thorough analysis to verify whether the current social debate corresponds to the model of the history of a public problem.

In this regard, further research should study other times when parity has been in the media, particularly through the "vigie parité" initiative of the newspaper Le Devoir, which regularly reported on the number of candidates nominated by the various political parties in the last Quebec provincial and federal elections. The rhetoric about the loss of parity as a result of government reshuffles could also be relevant to study. This is notably the case of François Legault's cabinet, which replaced MarieChantal Chassé as Minister of the Environment after she was severely criticized following her first media appearances for her lack of ease in addressing journalists.

References¹⁸

- Allard-Poesi, Florence. 2003. "Coder les données." In *Conduire un projet de recherche: Une perspective qualitative*, edited by Yvonne Giordano, 246–66. Colombelles, France: Éditions Management et Société.
- Altheide, David L., and Robert P. Snow. 1979. Media Logic. Beverly Hills: Sage.
- Amossy, Ruth. 2006. L'argumentation dans le discours. Paris: Armand Colin.
- Amossy, Ruth. 2018. "Introduction: la dimension argumentative du discours enjeux théoriques et pratiques." *Argumentation et analyse du discours* 20: 1–20. https://doi.org/10.4000/aad.2560.
- Angus Reid Institute. 2018. "Cabinet construct: Canadians lean towards gender parity among first ministers as a goal, not the standard." *Angus Reid Institute*, January 18, 2018. http://angusreid.org/wp-content/uploads/2019/01/2018.12.12 GenderBalanceCabinet-Release.pdf.
- Annesley, Claire, Karen Beckwith, and Susan Franceschet. 2019. *Cabinets, ministers, and gender*. New York: Oxford University Press. https://doi.org/10.1093/oso/9780190069018.001.0001.
- Bacchi, Carol. 2006. "Arguing for and against quotas. Theoretical issues." In Women, Quotas and Politics, edited by Drude Dahlerup, 32–51. Londres: Routledge.
- Beauchemin, Malorie. 2007. "Parité au conseil des ministres." La Presse, April 19, 2007.
- Bernard Barbeau, Geneviève. 2015. "De l'appel à mobilisation à ses mécanismes sociodiscursifs : le cas des slogans écrits du printemps érable." *Argumentation et Analyse du discours* 14: 1-14. https://doi.org/10.4000/aad.1969.
- Bock-Côté, Mathieu. "L'obsession paritaire." Le Journal de Montréal, November 8, 2015.
- Boivin, Mathieu. 2007. "'C'est beaucoup le même monde' Mario Dumont." Le Journal de Montréal, April 19, 2007: 4.
- Bramham, Daphne. 2017. "Is equity policy linked to NDP's precarious political foothold?" *The Vancouver Sun*, July 19, 2017.
- Céfaï, Daniel. 1996. "La construction des problèmes publics. Définitions de situations dans des arènes publiques." Réseaux. Communication-Technologie-Société 14 (75): 43–66. https://doi.org/10.3406/reso.1996.3684.

¹⁸ All online sources were accessible as to 25 June 2021.

- Cloutier, Patricia. 2018. "Candidatures aux élections : plus de femmes, moins de jeunes." *La Presse*, September 14, 2018. Online: https://www.lesoleil.com/actualite/elections-2018/candidatures-aux-elections-plus-de-femmes-moins-de-jeunes-dd3459bafcb4b4dec4cee03f89946573-
- Coyne, Andrew. 2015. "Kudos to Notley for her slimmed-down cabinet; Alberta premier has restored prestige of every one of the positions she filled." *Calgary Herald*, May 26, 2015.
- Dahlerup, Drude, and Lenita Freidenvall. 2005. "Quotas as a 'fast track' to equal representation for women. Why Scandinavia is no longer the model." *International Feminist Journal of Politics* 7 (1): 26–48. https://doi.org/10.1080/1461674042000324673.
- De Winter, Lieven. 1991. "Parliamentary and Party Pathways to Cabinet." In *The Profession of Government Minister in Western Europe*, edited by Jean Blondel and Jean-Louis Thiébault, 44–69. Houndsmill, Basingstoke: Macmillan. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-1-349-11395-8 5.
- Doury, Marianne. 2016. Argumentation: analyser textes et discours. Paris: Armand Colin.
- Elkouri, Rima. 2018. "Le bonus parité." *La Presse*, October 18, 2018. Online: http://www.lapresse.ca/debats/chroniques/rima-elkouri/201810/17/01-5200716-le-bonus-parite.php.
- Elkouri, Rima. 2014. "Pour une charte de la parité." La Presse, April 25, 2014.
- Everitt, Joanna, and Elisabeth Gidengil. 2013. "Public attitudes towards women's political representation." In *Mind the gaps: Canadian perspectives on gender and politics*, edited by Roberta Lexier and Tamara A. Small, 34–47. Halifax: Fernwood.
- Gagnon, Lysiane. 2012. "Régime minceur." La Presse, September 20, 2012.
- Hepp, Andreas, Stig Hjarvard, and Knut Lundby. 2015. "Mediatization: theorizing the interplay between media, culture and society." *Media, Culture & Society* 37 (2): 314-324. https://doi.org/10.1177/0163443715573835.
- Julliard, Virginie. 2012. De la presse à Internet. La parité en questions. Paris: Lavoisier.
- Krook, Mona Lena et Norris, Pippa. (2014). "Beyond quotas: Strategies to promote gender equality in elected office." *Political Studies* 62: 2–20. https://doi.org/10.1111/1467-9248.12116.

- Krook, Mona Lena, Joni Lovenduski, and Judith Squires. 2009. "Gender quotas and models of political citizenship." *British Journal of Political Science* 39 (4): 781–803. https://doi.org/10.1017/S0007123409990123.
- Lalancette, Mireille, and Vincent Raynauld. 2017. "The power of political image: Justin Trudeau, Instagram, and celebrity politics." *American Behavioral Scientist* 63 (7): 888–924. https://doi.org/10.1177/0002764217744838.
- Lalancette, Mireille, and Manon Tremblay. 2019. Media Framing of Lesbian and Gay Politicians. In *Queering Representation: LGBTQ People and Electoral Politics in Canada*, edited by Manon Tremblay, 102–23. Vancouver: UBC Press.
- La Presse Canadienne. 2015. "Le cabinet paritaire de Trudeau suscite l'intérêt." Le Droit, November 6, 2015.

 https://www.ledroit.com/actualites/politique-federale/le-cabinet-paritaire-de-trudeau-suscite-linteret-dans-le-monde-c16d0c2d40aac1f33e777d5ca390f342.
- Lévesque, Kathleen. 2007. "Le nouveau conseil des ministres." Le Devoir, April 19, 2007. -
- Lilleker, Darren G. 2006. Key concepts in political communication. London: Sage.
- Lovenduski, Joni. 2005. Feminizing Politics. Cambridge: Polity Press.
- Lucas, Jennifer C. 2017. "Gender and Race in Congressional National News Media Appearances." *Politics & Gender* 13: 568–596. https://doi.org/10.1017/S1743923X16000623.
- Mansbridge, Jane, and Shauna L. Shames. 2012. "Vers une théorie du *backlash*: la résistance dynamique et le fondamental du pouvoir." *Recherches féministes* 25 (1): 151-162. https://doi.org/10.7202/1011121ar.
- Marissal, Vincent. 2014. "Derrière la vitrine." La Presse, April 24, 2014.
- Markusoff, Jason. 2015. "NDP falls short on ethnic diversity; Seven minority MLAs, no aboriginal representatives in ruling caucus." *Calgary Herald*, May 26, 2015.
- Montpetit, Dominique. 2020. "Women in the Parliament of Canada." *Hill Notes*, January 23, 2020. https://hillnotes.ca/2020/01/23/women-in-the-parliament-of-canada/.
- Murray, Rainbow. 2012. "French Lesson: What the United Kingdom can Learn from the French Experiment with Gender Parity." *The Political Quarterly* 83 (4): 735-741. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1467-923X.2012.02366.x.
- O'Brien, Diana Z., Matthew Mendez, Jordan Carr Peterson, and Jihyun Shin. 2015. "Letting Down the Ladder or Shutting the Door: Female Prime Ministers, Party Leaders and

- Cabinet Ministers." *Politics & Gender* 11: 689-717. https://doi.org/10.1017/\$1743923X15000410.
- Payette, Lise. 2007. "Les aidantes naturelles." Le Journal de Montréal, April 19, 2007.
- Pitkin, Hannah F. 1967. The concept of representation. Oakland: University of California Press.
- Quéré, Louis. 2001. "Construction des problème publics et action collective." *Colloquios Uma Tensao entre o Global e o Local*, Universidade Aberta, Porto: 17-113.
- Samson, Jacques J. 2012. "Marois change le papier à lettres." *Le Journal de Montréal*, September 20, 2012.
- Scott, Joan W. 2005. Parité! L'universel et la différence des sexes. Paris: Albin Michel.
- Sénac-Slawinski, Réjane. 2009. "Des quotas légaux et partisans à la parité : Panorama des stratégies en Europe." *Informations sociales* (1): 30-39. https://doi.org/10.3917/inso.151.0030.
- Sénac, Réjane. 2013. "Quotas/parité." In *Genre et science politique. Concepts, objets, problèmes*, edited by Catherine Achin and Laure Bereni, 432–44. Paris: Presses de Science Po. https://doi.org/10.3917/scpo.achi.2013.01.0432.
- Southey, Tabatha. 2015. "We can survive gender parity here's how." *The Globe and Mail*, November 7, 2015.
- Stockemer, Daniel, and Aksel Sundström. 2018. "Women in cabinets: The role of party ideology and government." *Party Politics* 24 (6): 663-673. https://doi.org/10.1177/1354068817689954.
- Strömbäck, Jesper, and Peter Van Aelst. 2013. "Why political parties adapt to the media: Exploring the fourth dimension of mediatization." *The International Communication Gazette* 75 (4): 341-358. https://doi.org/10.1177/1748048513482266.
- Sullivan, Katherine. 2019. "Only a fifth of Canadian mayors are women." *Policy Options*, November 4, 2019. https://policyoptions.irpp.org/magazines/november-2019/only-a-fifth-of-canadian-mayors-are-women/.
- Sutcliffe, Mark. 2015. "It's 2015 so skip the grandstanding." *The National Post*, November 12, 2015.
- Tremblay, Manon. 2005. *Québécoises et représentation parlementaire*. Sainte-Foy: Presses de l'Université Laval.

- Tremblay, Manon. 2015. *100 questions sur les femmes et la politique* (2nd ed.). Montreal: Éditions du Remue-Ménage.
- Trimble, Linda, Joan Arscott, and Manon Tremblay. 2013. Stalled: The representation of women in Canadian governments. Vancouver: UBC Press.
- Trudeau, Jonathan. 2018. "Le fun commence." Le Journal de Montréal, October 19, 2018.
- Vastel, Michel. 2007. "Charest a-t-il compris?" Le Journal de Montréal, April 19, 2007: 14.
- Wente, Margaret. "Giddy with change, on a picture-perfect day: Justin Trudeau wears his power well stylishly and with just the right touch of humility." *The Globe and Mail*, November 7, 2015.

Accounting for Change in IR: The Application of Ontological Security Considerations to IR Theory

Esther Ng K.H.

DOI: https://doi.org/10.22151/politikon.49.2

Esther Ng graduated from the National University of Singapore with her Bachelor's Degree in political science and philosophy in 2021. She will be pursuing her graduate studies at the University of Chicago come fall. Esther's ongoing research projects revolve around the role of wisdom in politics as well as the relationship between truth and democracy. Her research interests include political epistemology, wisdom, and contemporary political theory. E-mail: estherngkh@gmail.com.

Abstract

Most theories of International Relations (IR) are cautious, if not pessimistic, about the potential for change in IR. In this regard, the concept of ontological security holds promising yet oft-overlooked prospects. This article argues that applications of ontological security to IR theory thus far have been limited due to the narrow conceptualisations of practices and how they contribute to one's attempts to preserve their ontological security. As such, this paper seeks to expand the theoretical framework through which ontological security is applied to IR, which involves a more comprehensive conceptualisation of practice that considers reflexivity as key. Accordingly, the theory demonstrates that a state, faced with threats to their sense of Self, can respond either by rigidising or changing their practices rather than being limited to the former. This allows one to account for change—especially big change—in world politics such as the increasingly inward-looking turn of the West.

Keywords

Change; Constructivism; International Relations Theory; Ontological Security; Practice; Social Theory

Introduction¹

Most theories of International Relations (IR) are cautious, if not pessimistic, about the potential for change in IR. In this regard, the concept of ontological security holds promising yet oft-overlooked prospects. Ontological security has, for good reason, become increasingly attractive to contemporary IR theorists today. The concept's appeal lies in its helpfulness in framing alternative approaches that address the theoretical gaps dominant neorealist and neoliberal traditions have yet to satisfactorily fill. In particular, the application of ontological security in IR theory has proved beneficial to the study of state identity and its influence on security dilemmas and intractable conflicts (Mitzen 2006). Even so, this paper argues that the current employments of ontological security in IR theory become much less productive if used in an attempt to explain other phenomena in international relations, especially those to do with change in international norms and practices. I argue that this is due to the narrow conceptualisation of practices and how they contribute to one's attempts to preserve their ontological security, in the scholarship thus far.

This paper seeks to expand the theoretical framework through which ontological security is applied to IR so as to improve its capacity to examine more issues within the study of international affairs. The first section provides a recapitulation of the concept of ontological security as developed by Giddens (1991)—the theory that states, in order to remain secure in their sense of Self, will tend to be rigidly attached to their established practices—and how it has thus far been applied in IR theory. In doing so, I point to certain aspects of the concept that have been neglected in its transplant to IR theory, particularly the neglect of considerations of reflexivity in one's actions. The second section establishes the critical nature of this oversight in IR theory's failure to account for change and demonstrates that a more faithful exegesis and application of Giddens's concept of ontological security will produce a richer theoretical framework.

With this in mind, the third section provides my reconstruction of the theory, featuring an expanded framework through which one understands the state's pursuit of ontological security, and explains how this framework might account for change in international practices. I argue that the understanding of change as a product of both practice and reflection suggests that states tend to remain attached to routinised practices under limited disruptions (as Mitzen (2006) theorises), but will be incentivised to make considerable

-

¹ I am grateful to the anonymous reviewers for their insightful comments and helpful suggestions. Readers should be aware that this manuscript makes reference to material produced by Ted Hopf, who was dismissed from his university in 2020 for sexual misconduct. The engagement with his scholarly work in no way constitutes any support or acceptance of his unlawful activities. All remaining errors are mine.

changes under severe disruptions so as to resolve the suffering of chronic cognitive dissonance. Lastly, the fourth section presents cases through which my reconstructed theory finds preliminary empirical support, focusing particularly on an examination of the West and its increasingly inward-looking turn and the resulting divergence from established international norms and practices over trade, migration, and so on.

Ontological security presently

The concept of ontological security originates in Laing's psychoanalytic account (Rossdale 2015, 2) of schizophrenia which he demonstrates is a manifestation of one's experience of personal, existential alienation. This concept was then adopted by Giddens into his sociological account of "the social narratives and routines in which we are embedded and through which our self-identity is constituted" (Rossdale 2015, 4) before it was picked up by IR theorists. In essence, Giddens (1991, 47) tells us that ontological security lies in one's ability to "possess, on the level of the unconscious and practical consciousness, 'answers' to fundamental existential questions which all human life in some way addresses". Answers to these questions—relating to one's existence in itself, her place in the external world, relations with other persons, and her self-identity (Giddens 1991, 48–52)—are notoriously elusive but threaten the integrity of the Self. Therefore, in order to avoid becoming overwhelmed or paralysed by such existential anxieties, one requires a stable external world that provides some 'answer' which individuals can treat as matter-of-fact so that they can 'go on' with life (Giddens 1991, 37).

How is this stable external world established? Giddens argues that our everyday activities create a "framework of reality" out of the "infinite range of possibilities open to the individual" (1991, 36). Without a bracketing of the countless possibilities open to us, Giddens argues that we would not be able to "answer even the simplest everyday query, or respond to the most cursory remark" (1991, 36). In other words, our everyday routines are based on (and impose on us) a certain conception of reality that we are then able to take for granted as true, even if closer examination would reveal to us that this reality is much less definitive than we would like. Thereafter, as one continues to engage in these routines, she also inevitably reproduces this specific conception of reality, forming a "protective cocoon which 'filters out' many of the dangers which in principle threaten the integrity of the self," and allows her to "keep a particular narrative going" (Giddens 1991, 54). In this way, one's day-to-day routines become "coping mechanisms" that allow her to maintain a coherent sense of self-identity.

This behaviour, which Giddens terms "practical consciousness" (1991, 36), is what anchors one's ontological security such that one can 'go on' even in the face of disruptions or crises. Where disruptions may potentially snowball into the "loss of a sense of the very reality of things" (Giddens 1991, 36), practical consciousness serves to maintain a system of basic trust that keeps existential questions at the peripheries of our reflection. Without this, crises may drive us to question our reality to the point that it undermines our confidence in even the cognitive stability of our environment. With established routines, disruptions are then less likely to cause significant emotional turmoil. Altogether, having routines to fall back on allows us to proceed with a 'business-as-usual' attitude and prevents any disruptions from triggering an existential crisis or downward spiral.

At this point, it should be noted that though these everyday practices are routinised, it does not mean that they are carried out automatically, as if in a "dogged adherence to habit" (Giddens 1991, 40). Rather, the "constant vigilance" and "creativity" of the actor is necessary to manage disruptions "innovatively in relation to pre-established modes of behaviour" (Giddens 1991, 40–41). Reflexivity is necessary for such processes. In fact, Giddens tells us that reflexive awareness is "characteristic of all human action" (1991, 35) while "a blind commitment to established routines, come what may, is a sign of neurotic compulsion" (Giddens 1991, 40). Therefore, one's sense of Self is seen not as something that is simply maintained through practical consciousness, but as an identity that is continuously "created and sustained in the reflexive activities of the individual" (Giddens 1991, 52).

Ontological security in international relations theory

Ontological security was first brought into the study of IR through scholars of security studies who believed that states—beyond the pursuit of physical security—also experience a need for ontological security and that such a need motivates and shapes their foreign policy. Of course, one might question whether the application of ontological security onto states can be justified; surely individuals and states are not the same. Here, Mitzen (2006, 352) argues that states are likely to "act at least 'as if' they are ontological security seekers" because a coherent national group identity is arguably consequential to the preservation of its members' ontological security. In other words, states are motivated to preserve their distinct sense of Self because it is necessary for their citizens' ontological security. Importantly, this marks a divergence from mainstream IR traditions that typically only consider matters relating to states' physical security.

Mitzen (2006, 342) argues that states have to be secure in their sense of Self, "as being rather than constantly changing—in order to realise a sense of agency." Here, she sees agency

as the ability "to know how to act and therefore how to be herself" (Mitzen 2006, 347). Essentially, a state must be able to know what to expect so that it can systematically relate its ends to its means (Mitzen 2006, 342). Without this, the state would essentially be *paralysed* by the infinite possibilities and dangers it has to process. In this way, just as routines bracket the infinite range of possibilities available and serve as coping mechanisms for individuals, routines governing interstate relations create a "stable cognitive environment" (Mitzen 2006, 342) where international actors are endowed with "automatic responses to stimuli [that] bound the arena of deliberate choice" (Mitzen 2006, 347). This "bring[s] uncertainty within tolerable limits" (Mitzen 2006, 346). In this way, they are imbued with some level of confidence in knowing what to expect and, therefore, what to do.

One should note that this is possible only because state identities are not taken to be the product of any intrinsic qualities of their own (Mitzen 2006, 354), but rather intersubjective roles that come to constitute the actor through their expression in practices that then come to be recognised by other actors as fulfilling those roles (Mitzen 2006, 358). Routinised practices reproduce and sustain a state's identity, which allows other states to have some certainty as to how it might act and, therefore, what they should do. For instance, under an anarchic international system, Mitzen (2006, 360) argues that "each state sees itself privately in the role identity of a security-seeker, but each is recognised publicly in the role of a potential aggressor" due to tendency towards "worst-case thinking." Consequently, states engage in a vicious cycle of competitive behaviour that comes to form the "basic trust system" (Mitzen 2006, 361) that reinforces their identities as competitors.

Once there is a certain level of cognitive certainty, Mitzen (2006, 347) predicts that actors will become attached to these practices due to the sense of agency they derive from it. As mentioned, practices impose the narrative through which one's sense of Self is maintained, which implies that the stability of one's self-identity is dependent on the continual engagement in said practices. This, however, leads actors to become rigidly attached to particular practices—even when they are harmful or self-defeating—because not doing so threatens the ability of states to *even 'go on'*. Against this backdrop, a state seeking to determine its course of action would likely prioritise its ontological security considerations over physical security ones, thereby contributing to the 'intractable' nature of some interstate conflicts.

Theoretical gaps

While the predictions of Mitzen's theory prove to be somewhat consistent with the empirical cases she advances, this may not be so if one were to move beyond the study of

security dilemmas and their homeostatic tendencies. This is by no means a failing of her theory since Mitzen's aim is precisely to explain stability. Even so, while the intractable nature of many interstate conflicts is surely a key feature of international relations, one must take care not to neglect the phenomenon of change. To be sure, we are interested in (and also observe) change in international relations. In this regard, I argue that Mitzen's IR theory does not give a satisfactory account of how change—*big change*—might happen in world politics.

A comparison of Giddens's original conception of ontological security and Mitzen's application provides some insight as to why this is so. At its core, the theoretical gap left by Mitzen's theory of ontological security is a neglect of the role of reflexivity in one's actions. While she is successful in demonstrating that state actors, guided by ontological security concerns, may often choose to privilege the status-quo, why might we still observe change in international relations? In other words, does the pursuit of ontological security necessarily preclude the possibility of change? Without proper consideration of reflexivity, one is led to conclude that one's response to disruptions or crises are largely limited to the rigidisation of one's established behaviours even though—as I will demonstrate—actors could very well respond to disruptions by changing their practices.

Recall Gidden's "practical consciousness," which is the mechanisms for which one maintains a system of basic trust that safeguards the integrity of one's sense of Self (1991, 36). Giddens emphasises that reflexivity is vital to this system as "constant vigilance" and "creativity" are still needed to respond to disruptions based on the pre-established practices available. In this manner, one's identity, though partly constituted and maintained by established routines, is not simply a matter of blindly adhering to such routines but also involves a continuous process of reflection by the individual. After all, to harken back to Mitzen's empirical case, surely the state does not just adopt unthinking automatic responses to the security dilemmas that they are embroiled in. Even if pre-established routines incline the state to engage in "worst-case thinking" (Mitzen 2006, 360), reflexivity is necessarily involved in shaping how it applies such thinking to policy analyses and practical responses. Furthermore, one may also question whether the empirical support, in pointing to the inflexible nature of responses to security dilemmas, may find its explanation in the particularly intractable character of Prisoner's Dilemmas rather than the state's rigidity in securing their sense of Self.

In sum, any attempts to transplant the theory into the study of IR cannot neglect this aspect of reflexivity, for doing so would be to leave out an essential element of an actor's preservation of the Self.

Conceptualising practices and change

Reflexivity in practices

In his theory, Gidden emphasises that the reflexive awareness of individuals is "characteristic of all human action" (1991, 35). Reflexive awareness is inextricable from any action because some degree of interpretation and improvisation is always necessary, even in the most established routines. As aptly summarised by Hopf, "necessarily all of us must act in situations under-specified by the necessarily non-existent rulebook" (2018, 692). In all important respects, the necessarily nonidentical nature of every situation we encounter means that routines—and even established rules—cannot completely determine our actions. Instead, we inevitably make improvisations, however minor, in each routine act (Hopf 2018, 693). Of course, this has little bearing on our critique of Mitzen's theory, which does allow for practical agency and the incremental changes it brings.

What Mitzen's conceptualisation of ontological security lacks is the critical understanding that "habit frees up the reflective mind to consciously deliberate about the world" (Hopf 2018, 689). Instead, the role of routinised practices in Mitzen's theory seems to be limited simply to the prevention of actor paralysis. This is not a trivial difference. Mitzen (2006, 343) herself acknowledges that although all actors engage in routinisation, they necessarily vary in their "mode of attachment: some actors rigidly repeat routines, while others participate more reflexively." Even so, Mitzen (2006, 361) maintains that states are likely to rigidly repeat routines rather than engage reflexively due to the diminishing of basic trust that change brings, taking away one's ability to even 'go on'—an option untenable for states.

Even if one allows her this, systems of basic trust are likely to be much more nuanced than suggested by Mitzen's depiction. As previously established, basic trust is necessary for the purpose of "bring[ing] uncertainty within tolerable limits by taking most questions off the table" (Mitzen 2006, 346). According to Giddens (1991, 36–37), these are the fundamental existential issues—concerning our existence, place in the world, relations with others, etc.—which hold no easy answers. In comparison, one questions the extent to which such existential issues apply to states as international actors and whether all their attempts at change will, in fact, induce crises of such existential proportions that they are eventually paralysed. Of course, this is not to say that states are immune to the anxieties that one experiences when change is made. The question is simply whether states will indeed become as impotent and vulnerable as Mitzen suggests. Indeed, it is not hard to imagine that the U.S., with its discursive and material power, would have enough confidence—if not in the

international system, then at least in their own abilities—to embrace change without completely destabilising itself. One could see that a good number of countries can be characterised in this way as well. If so, Mitzen greatly underestimates states' capacity for reflexivity and change.

Hence, I have demonstrated that Mitzen's conceptualisation of reflexivity in practices is fairly underdeveloped, which greatly limits her theory's ability to account for change in state behaviour. This leaves us with a significant theoretical gap for a few reasons. Firstly, this misleadingly privileges securitisation practices over desecuritisation practices, where states are shown to invariably "reassert established patterns of behaviour, routines, and identities rather than embrace change" (Browning and Joenniemi 2017, 31–32). In doing so, we may end up conflating the achievement of ontological security with "the ability to uphold stability and defend the prevailing state of affairs" rather than the more accurate understanding which has to do with one's "ability to cope with change" (Browning and Joenniemi 2017, 35). Although the preservation of ontological security may indeed require securitisation practices, i.e. rigidising routines, it is not always the case. On the contrary, Browning and Joenniemi (2017, 39) assert that "securitising practices have just as much potential to generate ontological anxieties as desecuritising practices." What is key, then, is not simply "a question of stability but also adaptability" (Browning and Joenniemi 2017, 31), and one finds the answers to this through reflection.

By extension, Mitzen's theory also offers no solution to the problem of insecurity arising from rigidising practices. Giddens (1991, 59) warns that a rigid attachment to established routines may well lead to further insecurity and existential anxieties due to its disembodying effect. Using the example of a cheating husband who has to maintain a false persona to his unaware wife, Giddens (1991, 58–59) states that the husband's established routines of a faithful partner—now a false performance, a staged routine—becomes discrepant from his actual biographical narrative. Eventually, this inconsistency between his self-identity and his day-to-day routines, if left unaddressed, dislocates and detaches him from his sense of Self because "the narrative by means of which [he] sustains a coherent biography is no longer adequate" (Giddens 1991, 65). Eventually, his "effort to keep up normal appearances" might become so burdensome that he ends up "literally unable to 'go on'" (Giddens 1991, 60–61). This shows that, beyond the pursuit of stability, one needs to achieve coherence in their identity, narrative, and actions so as to maintain a consistent sense of Self. If established routines become discordant within this relationship, a rigidisation of routines ends up creating further insecurity.

In summary, the idea that routinisation is the only route to preserving one's ontological security lies in the faulty premise that feelings of insecurity automatically trigger one's tendency towards an unconscious rigidisation of practice as means to avoid the anxieties that a closer examination of the present state of affairs—and the unsatisfactory answers we usually take for granted—inevitably evokes. However, rigidisation is never free from reflexivity and, hence, does not provide the insulation from anxieties that one might desire. As a matter of fact, rigidisation can further increase one's sense of insecurity if the established routines become forced and contrived, detaching one's sense of Self from her reality.

Understanding change

Rather than focusing solely on rigidisation, a conceptualisation of practice cannot possibly leave out the consideration of reflexivity. I define practices, then, to be socially meaningful and organised patterns of activities that are routine in their day-to-day nature, but reflexive in how they are "produced and reproduced by the agent as part of 'going on' in the variegated settings" of life (Giddens 1991, 35). With this in mind, we can observe how this deeper understanding of practice influences our theorisation of change.

The power of practice lies in its proselytising and reproductive functions. This means that social practices have the capacity to impose and reproduce "the intersubjective meanings that constitute social structures and actors alike" (Hopf 1998, 178). I have already shown that practical agency brings about what Hopf (2018, 692) calls the "changes in practice through practice". At the same time, the reflexivity of agents means that there can also be "changes in practice through reflection" (Hopf 2018, 692). Hopf (2018, 697) states that such changes are triggered when one is confronted with prolonged and extreme non-routine problems that challenge the contingent yet taken-for-granted ideas that determine the way we live our lives. Similarly, Flockhart (2016, 804) points out that though the "routinisation of practice and a stable identity may be preferred by agents, action that changes established routines is sometimes a necessary undertaking in response to disruptive events" that can be dislocating for our sense of Self (2016, 804). The need to maintain a continuous, coherent biographical narrative requires reflexivity to address disruptive events by determining their impact on one's identity and the necessary actions that shall be undertaken which include making changes to one's practices, and so on.

One therefore understands the pursuit of ontological security as reflexive endeavours aimed at maintaining one's Self. Such endeavours compel deliberate action through routinisation or change—as opposed to simply routinisation, suggested by Mitzen's theory—

as possible means to this end. Consequently, one can provide a more comprehensive conceptualisation of practice that considers reflexivity as key in producing a richer IR theory that can explain both continuity and change in world politics.

An expanded framework for IR theory

I now proceed to construct an IR theory based on an interpretation of ontological security that is more faithful to Giddens' initial conceptualisation. Before that, though this has been treated as tacit knowledge thus far, it should be stated that this IR theory is built upon the theoretical commitments of constructivism, which takes the institutions, practices, and identities that make up our social reality to be intersubjective phenomena that come together to form an "intersubjective social context" (Hopf 1998, 173) or "shared framework of reality" (Giddens 1991, 36). This means that each state understands others through the identities it attributes them and responds accordingly to this understanding, which is likewise perceived by others to be fulfilling a certain identity, thus creating a framework where all are "simultaneously reproducing [their] own identity" (Hopf 1998, 175) and thereby "organising predictable social interaction" (Giddens 1991, 52).

Our social reality—the prevailing order for affairs in the international arena—is then socially emergent and contingent, negotiated through the interactions of actors rather than derived from certain intrinsic qualities of states or their interactions. This order guides our perception of the international system, produces "norms, institutions, procedures, [and] rules" that prescribes a range of appropriate social practices (Hopf 1998, 173), and is sustained through the routinised relations and actions of states. At the same time, once a given order is established, it is thereafter also policed and continually reproduced by the established patterns of practices. Therefore, we can understand international phenomena as the product of actions by agentic actors within the constraints of "the webs of understanding of the practices, identities, and interests of other actors that prevail in particular historical contexts" (Hopf 1998, 177). Yet, because of the agentic capacity of the actor, the existing norms may constrain but not determine one's actions, and this leaves open the possibility that the "constancy of structure" may also be disrupted by practice (Flockhart 2016, 800). We might then see practices as both *structured*—due to the constraints imposed upon them—and *structuring*—based on the changes and adjustments one's practices might beget.

With that in mind, one might observe that states, *ceteris paribus*, tend to be attached to routines due to the cognitive stability and stable sense of Self they maintain. While this allows states to preserve their ontological security, this inadvertently fuels the processes through which order and the status quo are constantly reproduced. Even so, the previous section

shows that the rigidisation of routines is not the only method through which states can preserve their ontological security. Instead, states can also change their practices in order to preserve it. How might we then understand change in world politics?

Change seems to come in two forms: practice and reflection. Change through practice, as mentioned previously, happens through continuous, minor modifications that agents inevitably make in applying norms designating appropriate behaviour to their unique situations. This change is "mostly unintentional, non-directional, and unpredictable in their consequences" (Hopf 2018, 705). Modifications are mostly marginal and hence unlikely to impede the reproduction of a given order. On the other hand, change through reflection has the potential to induce great change. As Giddens (1991, 59) notes, certain external stimuli or disruptions may induce a cognitive dissonance so severe that the adherence to routines comes at the risk of eroding one's ability to even 'go on,' compelling considered reflection and resulting in changes to their practices.

To this end, cognitive dissonance is experienced when there is a clear "disconnect between the ideational structure and agents' experience of who they are and what they do" (Flockhart 2016, 807). The most obvious source of this lies in the exogenous disruptions that crises bring. Examples include "war, revolution, or economic depression" (Hopf 2018, 700) which tend to pose extended, non-routine, and extreme disruptions to one's way of life and therefore provide the impetus for big change. Furthermore, they, more than any phenomena, also have the capacity to change production relations, unmask previously overlooked underlying power relations, and offer plausible alternatives to the status quo (Hopf 2018, 700). Hopf (2018, 700) argues that the need to "survive or endure" the challenges posed by exogenous shocks requires serious reflection on the individual's part since minor adjustments to established habits or routines are unlikely to be sufficient in managing the new circumstances.

Another source of cognitive dissonance worthwhile considering points to the uncertainties that liminars present to individuals. Liminars, as Hopf notes, "are entities that are simultaneously partly us and partly them, partly self and partly other" (2018, 699). These could pertain to individuals, identities, ideas, or even events, and they prompt conscious reflection because they are undesirable but inextricable from the Self such that one is simultaneously presented with the undeniable similarities *and* differences to herself which she must then confront and resolve (Hopf 2018, 699). In considering the possibilities for big change, one focuses on the fundamental need for one to maintain a consistent sense of Self, achieved through a coherent account of one's identity, narrative, and actions. The power of

crises and liminars lie in the discordance they wreak upon one's biographical narrative and their capacity to keep 'going on', which prompts the reflexivity necessary for big change.

Such extreme disruptions prompt considered reflection and action, not just to make minor adjustments to one's habits, but to make considerable changes in order to adapt to the extraordinary circumstances one is confronted with. In other words, states that encounter significant threats to their sense of Self may realise that changing their routines is better suited for their efforts to preserve ontological security. In fact, states may find that routinisation, rather than pushing existential anxieties back to the periphery, further dislocates them from their sense of Self and reality. Just as the adulterous husband who rigidly adheres to the routines of a faithful, loving husband may experience cognitive dissonance between his actions and sense of Self (Giddens 1991, 58), a declining superpower state that sticks to the expansive economic, military, and diplomatic policies of a superpower may find it increasingly difficult to reconcile its activities and its current sense of Self.

In fact, a failure to diverge from previous routines, beyond producing chronic cognitive dissonance, also tends to further dislocate the state from its sense of Self. Going back to the example of the superpower in decline, the policies characteristic of a superpower are likely to be extremely burdensome to a flagging state and can end up accelerating its decline. In such cases, the state will eventually be forced, internally or externally, to accept a completely new sense of Self and the new routines and practices that come with it. Thus, states facing significant cognitive dissonance will diverge from the practices that were previously routinised. In these cases, a change in practices is usually aimed at safeguarding and restoring the state's sense of Self, though it may sometimes serve to adjust the state's policy to a new sense of Self. Since practices are critical in the shaping and reproduction of the intersubjective social context in which states relate to one another as well as the framework of reality through which states see themselves, their external environment and their relations with others change with their practices and have the potential to cause fundamental change in the international arena.

How might this relate to our study of IR? This expanded theory can provide predictions or—at the very least—explanations for certain phenomena observed in world politics. Under cases of limited disruptions, states will remain attached to their routinised practices, focusing on making minor adjustments in order to 'go on' with life. However, severe disruptions and the experience of the chronic cognitive dissonance they impose surely incentivise change. A failure to change in the face of such a situation simply pushes existential anxieties back from the periphery, making them much more pronounced and threatening to

one's sense of Self. Conscious reflection is the only way through which a state can determine the changes they need to take for their day-to-day actions to be reintegrated with their reality and sense of Self (Giddens 1991, 60) and their confidence in the cognitive stability of the world to be restored. We thus gain a better understanding of the security calculations states make when seeking to determine their actions within a given range of options.

One might also be able to extrapolate that divergences, if made by a state with significant discursive and material power or carried out by many states in quick succession, may induce a system-wide shift away from established practices. This is because a state's initial divergence from its routinised behaviour changes the range of possible actions it may thereafter take, as well as the identity that others will then attribute to it. As expectations of what the state might do change, other actors inevitably have to prepare and respond accordingly to the new expectations. These states then come to adopt new practices through which they engage with one another and are eventually assigned new identities that these new practices will thereafter reproduce. If these changes are significantly widespread, the practices which the international system operates through inevitably change and this produces new norms, institutions, procedures, and rules that come to form a new status quo.

Empirical support: Change in the West

My expanded theoretical framework finds empirical support in many Western industrialised societies, including Europe and the U.S. and their increasingly inward-looking turn and divergence from international norms and routinised practices. Importantly, the case of the West is highlighted due to its traditionally clear sense of Self, the historically well-established knowledge of its international outlook and policies, as well as its noticeable shift in norms and practices in recent years. This makes for a clear explication of the empirical support it provides to the theory, though other empirical cases can surely be found. Furthermore, though this phenomenon is observed across the West—and my anecdotal evidence will include European countries in a general sense—the concrete empirical evidence will be specific to the U.S. Even so, there are strong grounds to believe that this inward-looking turn is common to the West for similar reasons and, thus, the paper will continue to refer generally to the West.

The West, once the champions of free trade, international cooperation, and—to some degree—internationalism, has become increasingly inward-looking. Economically, countries like the U.S. have become more protectionist, imposing tariffs on goods from China, the European Union (EU), Mexico, and so on. Elsewhere, rising Euroscepticism has highlighted concerns over the economic integration of Europe. In terms of immigration, a

rise in xenophobia and greater support for further restricting migration have been observed. Commonly cited concerns include fears of cultural dilution, a decrease in job security, terrorism, and so on (Grzymala-Busse 2019, 36–39; Homolar and Scholz 2019, 348–49). In particular, the 2015 refugee crisis in Europe highlighted the anti-migrant policies of the West. This inward-looking turn has also affected regional and international cooperation for the West, which can be observed in the rise Euroscepticism and in Brexit itself as well as in America's growing hostility and withdrawal from the UN and its norms along with its persistent disputes over NATO funding.

How might considerations of ontological security account for this change? The existing order, which espouses neoliberal values, is sustained by practices in adherence to the norms of free trade and international cooperation. In turn, the intersubjective framework of reality it imposes on states is one that proclaims neoliberal values to be the best route to prosperity and security. For example, the justification of free trade rests on the argument that the efficiency brought about by the capitalisation upon comparative advantage and the deregulation of competition increases the economic welfare of all countries. In common parlance, free trade 'increases the size of the pie for all'. However, the inherent tension implicit in free trade is that its mechanisms inevitably create 'winners and losers' on both the international and domestic levels. This means that though the size of the pie shared by the world is larger because of free trade, 'losers' of the free-market process may end up with a slice that is smaller than if there was less trade. This, perhaps, is indicative of the liminal nature of free trade as an idea, which inevitably positions states as cooperators but also as competitors.

Once the greatest beneficiary of free trade, the West now finds that its slice of the pie is getting smaller. Strong economic growth across regions such as Asia and South America have eroded the economic competitiveness of Western states. While free trade remains beneficial on the whole, particular subgroups within states may be disproportionately affected by it. For example, the rust belt of the U.S. highlights how free trade has contributed to offshoring leading to the demise of the American steel and heavy production industry, leaving many from this industry unemployed. This means that subgroups within the population are now experiencing a vast discrepancy between the economic benefits or 'good life' that free trade 'promises' and the reality of their economic hardships. Since members' ontological security contributes to the national group identity that is a state's sense of Self (Mitzen 2006, 352), if those experiencing this cognitive dissonance come to form a significant

proportion of the population, their anxieties will inevitably have negative implications for the state's sense of Self.

Furthermore, Homolar and Scholz (2019, 350) point out that an ever-increasing number of citizens hold the view that "America's best days lay in its past." Given that the U.S.'s sense of Self is at least partially built on its status as a great power, the 'leader of the free world,' 'city on a hill,' and so on, it is not difficult to see how these developments might threaten its ontological security. Similarly, declining competitiveness across Europe may also trigger anxieties and feelings of insecurity due to the international state of affairs that has thus far imposed a hierarchy that privileges Western countries and the norms defined by them. Experiencing a loss of eminence as leading or 'inspiring' models for civilization—the parameters of which it was responsible for defining—the West might find that it can no longer sustain the narrative on which its biographical continuity has thus far depended on.

Faced with such threats to their ontological security, why might Western states choose to change their practices rather than rigidise them? One recalls that, above all, a state's interests lie in maintaining the stability of its sense of Self and preventing existential paralysis. A state's choice over whether to continue or change its established practices then depends on whether these ends are achieved. In this case, rigidising its practices, i.e. maintaining free trade, international cooperation, and open borders, is unfeasible as it exacerbates the economic hardships faced by the already affected groups, which further dislocates them from reality and worsens their anxieties. Instead, one can observe a trend of Western states engaging in a process of "Othering" and shifting away from international practices for the sake of maintaining their ontological security.

Scholars note that the process of "Othering" is a common strategy engaged by actors in their bid to safeguard their self-identities. For example, Rossdale (2015, 2) argues that the processes of achieving or maintaining ontological security often involve "forms of exclusion and othering that are both violent and counter-productive." Mackay (2016) also notes that imperial Chinese elites pursued a deliberate strategy of "Othering" steppe societies in order to provide a stable source of identity to China. In fact, ontology security at its core can be said to revolve around questions of "how narratives shape not only the self, and who gets to belong, but also the Other and who gets excluded" (Steele and Homolar 2019, 216).

In this particular case, the process of "Othering" allows states to assert that they continue to possess the qualities and capacities for global eminence and domestic prosperity which have been constitutive of Western states' sense of Self in modern history. Instead, the blame for any discrepancy experienced by the citizenry is placed on these "Others." For

instance, Trump points to "foreigners who either flow into the country or lead countries that want to exploit the US for economic and security reasons" as the cause of America's decline (Homolar and Scholz 2019, 351). Mälksoo, focusing on Europe, points out that deep anxieties arising from recent shocks from Brexit, the refugee crisis, the Euro crisis and so on, have brought back the 'Othering' of 'Eastern Europe' as the "troublemakers of European unity and peace" (2019, 365). Effectively, this process of creating a 'scapegoat' allows the West to escape the paralysing effects of ontological insecurity against the backdrop of the economic and cultural upheavals it faces. By shifting 'blame' to other countries or external factors, the state is then able to address the anxieties of its citizenry and yet—in attributing its cause to the 'exploitation' or problems caused by other countries rather than any internal failure—maintain that it remains fully capable, therefore protecting its identity.

Interestingly, studies of political actors such as Trump also highlight the use of 'crisis stories' to "simultaneously instil ontological insecurity within the public [to] transform this anxiety into confidence in [their] policy agenda as the effective route back to normalcy" (Homolar and Scholz 2019, 347). Other attempts to restore ontological security may also include "promises of restoring what once was—to a retrospective recasting of the past as stable, predictable and comforting" (Homolar and Scholz 2019, 357). In any case, this process of 'Othering' and shifting blame initiates the process through which states move away from established practices, since such practices are now deemed to facilitate one's exploitation and harm at the hands of other states. Some divergences in practice could then include increasing protectionist trade policies, paying less heed to international rules, or even the complete withdrawal from international organisations.

For instance, former President Trump imposed stiff tariffs on goods from the EU, Canada, Mexico, and China, citing the international community's long-term exploitation of the U.S. through unfair trade practices and offshoring as responsible for the country's trade deficit and economic woes (Pramuk 2019). Similarly, Trump's support for a variety of limits on legal immigration, guest-worker visas, and skilled foreign workers was said to be a response to the depressed wages and unemployment rate brought about by an influx of foreign workers (Sink, Banjo, and Carville 2020). In this manner, the Trump administration was able to paint the US's economic competitors and foreigners as 'Others,' blaming them for the country's economic decline while ignoring the internal root causes such as the currency and tax policies that incentivise offshoring, inadequate investment in infrastructure, and the decline in American manufacturing (Scott 2020). This then allowed the state to continue asserting its sense of Self as the most powerful and advanced country in the world

and take up increasingly inward-looking international policies that seek to realign its reality with its sense of Self.

This phenomenon is not unique to the U.S. Across Europe, states are increasingly inward-looking in terms of economic, migration, and other international policies (Mehta 2019; Anandhika 2017). As established routines change, they no longer support the reproduction of the same norms, practices, and institutions. In this way, the values that once governed international relations may change and allow for different values to take their place. As states increasingly perceive interstate relations to be competitive or exploitative in nature, there may be less incentive for cooperation. Existing regional and international bodies such as the EU and the UN may lose their appeal. Such a development is possible largely due to the significant role that the West plays in sustaining these bodies. Similar divergences by less powerful states may not have any meaningful impact on international practices or norms. In any case, if such changes to practice are wide-ranging and sustained across the West, the entire framework that governs international relations at present may change.

Conclusion

I have argued that current applications of ontological security considerations in IR have been limited due to their narrow conceptualisation of practices and how they impact one's sense of Self. In particular, the current theoretical framework's neglect of practices as necessarily reflexive activities—a key element of Giddens' original conceptualisation—limits a state's response to a rigid attachment to previously established routines. I have demonstrated that though rigidisation is indeed a possible route through which states can alleviate anxieties and restore their sense of security, states can also choose to respond by changing their patterns of behaviour. My expanded framework suggests that both the adherence to and divergence from pre-established routines have the potential to further destabilise one's sense of Self and trigger greater anxieties if inappropriately exercised. In this, reflexivity is vital to the state's response to assess whether change or continuity allows one to restore a stable sense of Self. In most cases, states will fall back on their routinised practices when experiencing minimal disruptions but will be inclined to diverge from such practices when experiencing significant or sustained crises. This prediction finds preliminary empirical support in the recent inward-looking turn of the West, which I argue is the result of their divergence from previously held internationalist norms due to the internal economic decline that threatens their sense of Self.

In sum, considerations of ontological security have major implications and offer important opportunities for the study of international practices and IR in general. Therefore,

it might be helpful to identify further areas of interest in the conceptualisation of ontological security which will surely benefit the study of IR. Firstly, applications of ontological security in IR largely presume that states will invariably seek to hold on to the existing identities that constitute their ontological security. Indeed, both my theory and Mitzen's take this for granted. However, Browning and Joenniemi (2017) challenge this notion, arguing that states can also choose whether to preserve or change their self-identities. This also makes relevant Lupovici's (2012) argument that states hold many identities rather than just one, which necessitates a multi-layered analysis of state behaviour especially in cases where some or all of its identities are threatened. Secondly, one might also consider whether ontological security is only achieved through 'doing,' or if it can also include strategies of 'being' as suggested by Flockhart (2016).

Finally, we might question whether the application of ontological security in IR is but an elusive and fruitless endeavour. Indeed, the concept of ontological security itself remains one that cannot be fully articulated. Adding to this difficulty, Flockhart notes that "neither the 'self' nor 'the world' are ever solidified but are constantly evolving" (2016, 803). In the face of such difficulties in articulating and operationalising what one calls the 'Self,' will any attempt to apply the concept of ontological security in IR be found wanting?

At the risk of undoing all that this paper has established—and possibly even triggering the deep existential anxieties lurking within us—a harken back to Giddens suggests that even our most basic assumptions about life might very well end up appearing fallacious and ill-founded when closely examined. Even if this were the case, I do not intend or wish for us to then embrace existential nihilism or abandon our scholarly endeavours. The suggestion I offer is this: even if it is impossible to fully articulate what the 'Self' entails, we still have—at the very least—some understanding of its role in helping us 'go on' and how our need for it motivates and shapes the actions that we take when it is undermined. I expect that simply understanding the driving forces of this elusive concept is sufficient for us to glean valuable insights into the motivations that influence state behaviours and the resulting state of affairs that they may produce.

References²

- Anandhika, Rizqy. 2017. "Protectionism Thrives in the West: Is the Pendulum of Globalisation Swinging to the East?" *ERLA*. 2017. https://www.eria.org/news-and-views/protectionism-thrives-in-the-west-is-the-pendulum-of-globalisation-swinging-to-the-east/.
- Browning, Christopher S., and Pertti Joenniemi. 2017. "Ontological Security, Self-Articulation and the Securitization of Identity." *Cooperation and Conflict* 52 (1): 31-47. https://doi.org/10.1177/0010836716653161.
- Flockhart, Trine. 2016. "The Problem of Change in Constructivist Theory: Ontological Security Seeking and Agent Motivation." *Review of International Studies* 42 (5): 799-820. https://doi.org/10.1017/S026021051600019X.
- Giddens, Anthony. 1991. Modernity and Self-Identity: Self and Society in the Late Modern Age. Stanford University Press.
- Grzymala-Busse, Anna. 2019. "The Failure of Europe's Mainstream Parties." *Journal of Democracy* 30 (4): 35-47. https://doi.org/10.1353/jod.2019.0067.
- Homolar, Alexandra, and Ronny Scholz. 2019. "The Power of Trump-Speak: Populist Crisis Narratives and Ontological Security." *Cambridge Review of International Affairs* 32 (3): 344-64. https://doi.org/10.1080/09557571.2019.1575796.
- Hopf, Ted. 1998. "The Promise of Constructivism in International Relations Theory." *International Security* 23 (1): 171-200. https://doi.org/10.1162/isec.23.1.171.
- ——. 2018. "Change in International Practices." European Journal of International Relations 24 (3): 687-711. https://doi.org/10.1177/1354066117718041.
- Lupovici, Amir. 2012. "Ontological Dissonance, Clashing Identities, and Israel's Unilateral Steps towards the Palestinians." Review of International Studies 38 (4): 809-33. https://doi.org/10.1017/S0260210511000222.
- MacKay, Joseph. 2016. "The Nomadic Other: Ontological Security and the Inner Asian Steppe in Historical East Asian International Politics." *Review of International Studies* 42 (3): 471-91. https://doi.org/10.1017/S0260210515000327.

² All online sources were accessible as to 25 June 2021.

- Mälksoo, Maria. 2019. "The Normative Threat of Subtle Subversion: The Return of 'Eastern Europe' as an Ontological Insecurity Trope." *Cambridge Review of International Affairs* 32 (3): 365-83. https://doi.org/10.1080/09557571.2019.1590314.
- Mehta, Suketu. 2019. "Immigration Panic: How the West Fell for Manufactured Rage." *The Guardian*. 2019. https://www.theguardian.com/uk-news/2019/aug/27/immigration-panic-how-the-west-fell-for-manufactured-rage.
- Mitzen, Jennifer. 2006. "Ontological Security in World Politics: State Identity and the Security Dilemma." *European Journal of International Relations* 12 (3): 341-70. https://doi.org/10.1177/1354066106067346.
- Pramuk, Jacob. 2019. "It's Not Just China: Trump's Trade War Is Raging on Several Fronts." *CNBC*. 2019. https://www.cnbc.com/2019/05/13/trump-carries-out-tariff-trade-wars-with-china-eu-canada-and-mexico.html.
- Rossdale, Chris. 2015. "Enclosing Critique: The Limits of Ontological Security." *International Political Sociology* 9 (4): 369-86. https://doi.org/10.1111/ips.12103.
- Scott, Robert E. 2020. "We Can Reshore Manufacturing Jobs, but Trump Hasn't Done It." *EPI Policy Center.* 2020. https://www.epi.org/publication/reshoring-manufacturing-jobs/.
- Sink, Justin, Shelly Banjo, and Olivia Carville. 2020. "Trump Orders Freeze on Many Work Visas Through End of Year." *Bloomberg.* 2020. https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2020-06-22/trump-to-order-freeze-on-some-work-visas-through-end-of-year.
- Steele, Brent J., and Alexandra Homolar. 2019. "Ontological Insecurities and the Politics of Contemporary Populism." *Cambridge Review of International Affairs* 32 (3): 214-21. https://doi.org/10.1080/09557571.2019.1596612.

.

Discussing Subsidiarity in Terms of Justification: Some Practical Issues of the EU Legislative Process

Oxana Pimenova

DOI: https://doi.org/10.22151/politikon.49.3

Oxana Pimenova is a Dr. in Constitutional Law (Russia) and a Ph.D. Candidate in Public Policy at the University of Saskatchewan (Canada). For the last 20 years, her academic research and professional activities have been focused on the public sector. Since graduating from the Law Department of the Dagestan State University (Russia), she has published more than 40 peer-reviewed articles in leading international journals across areas of comparative politics and multilevel governance, including two peer-reviewed monographs. Oxana was employed with the Russian government and oversaw consultations between the regional and national parliaments/chambers in the Russian legislative process on the issues of shared responsibilities. Email: pimenovax@gmail.com.

Abstract

This article attempts to study the inter-institutional dimension of the practical implementation of the subsidiarity principle in the EU legislative process. The main research question is whether the subsidiarity principle could be a real communicative tool in the EU's multi-level regulation policy used to seek consensus between EU institutions and national parliaments on the justification of an appropriate level for EU actions (subsidiarity justification). The short answer is 'yes'. Through the content analysis of the published documents and with the help of the theory of deliberation, the author argues for a subsidiarity justification procedure occurring at the beginning of each instance of the EU legislative process to provide an inter-institutional setting to move away from confirming (one-way) to deliberative (two-way) reasoning over the issue of potential subsidiarity violation in the EU legislative process.

Keywords

Consensus; Deliberation; EU Legislative Process; 'Green Card' Procedure; Inter-institutional Dialogue; Subsidiarity Control Mechanism; 'Yellow Card' Procedure

Introduction

The subsidiarity principle has been widely adopted in various sectors of public policy including economics, environment, education, and social policy. However, the main lines of research related to this principle are traditionally connected to the legal (Davies 2006; Fabbrini and Granat 2013; Fabbrini 2017) and political (Craig 2012; Cooper 2006; Cooper 2017; Schütze 2009) facets of subsidiarity. This article explores the subsidiarity principle as a communicative tool that ensures better justification of regulations proposed by the EU (subsidiarity justification) through promoting earlier interactions among decision-makers in search of a consensus on what should be perceived as the better argument justifying the proposed action. There are not many publications on this subject (the few that exist include Schout and Sleifer 2014; Bickerton, Hodson and Puetter 2015) but there is a practical need for a procedure to provide an inter-institutional setting to improve consensus-seeking between European and national institutions looking for a single answer to a question on the appropriate level of regulation in order to achieve goals set out by the EU.

On the EU legislative arena, decision makers are influenced by diverse views when judging which actor is best placed to achieve an EU objective. That is why a decision on the subsidiarity application always involves inter-institutional interactions to balance interinstitutional stances (Pimenova 2016), and this article studies how the EU institutions respond to subsidiarity concerns expressed by national institutions in the legislative process of the EU as a unique jurisdiction whose system of multi-level governance furnishes rich illustrative material for furthering my research interest in consensual decision-making.

What does a 'good decision' in multi-level regulation mean? As Lindblom (1959, 84) points out, an agreement on regulation policy is the test of "best policy" even if there is no agreement on values underpinning a contestable policy. This is particularly the case for decisions that involve cross-border issues and affect the identity and culture of different nations. Decision-makers in a multi-level system need to deliver a proper justification for their decisions supported not just with appropriate reasons confirming what they need in a time but mainly with a consensus about these reasons. A promising feature of consensus-seeking activity is the possibility to avoid the pitfalls and challenges of multi-level decision-making through implementing early deliberations. As the building blocks of a democratic decision-making process, early deliberations enable policymakers to reveal all feasible policy options, to reconcile them through debating any contradicting particularities of these options, and then lend validity to 'the one that survives the widest range of criticisms' (Fischer 2007, 228).

As a form of communication, deliberation relies on an 'exchange of arguments' (Landemore 1976, 90) 'for and against a given preposition' (Fearon 1998; Manin 2005; Thompson 2008) between actors who mutually recognize the provisional nature of their own arguments and are prepared to challenge them (Gutmann and Thompson 2003) on the grounds of a better argument (Risse 2000, 7). Deliberations provide actors with 'a technology for mind writing' (Norman 2016, 697), as deliberators potentially can rewrite their minds as their preferences are not stable and are subject to constant revision through mutual learning (Kanra 2012). Dealing with competing preferences, deliberators move back and forth in their reasoning for and against a debating option (deliberative reasoning) until all objections are addressed through either changing preferences (arguments) or bringing new evidence to keep them stable. Recognizing the epistemic properties of deliberation, I argue that by means of earlier argument exchanges, European and national decision-makers can be involved in a 'more open process of deliberation about the reasons' (Weatherill 2005, 147) and necessity of actions proposed by the EU 'with the expected systemic advantage of making each part responsive to the arguments and concerns of the others' (Terrinha 2017, 3).

The key research question behind this study is whether subsidiarity justification could be a real communicative tool in the EU's multi-level regulation policy used to seek consensus between EU institutions and national parliaments on appropriate EU actions at earlier stages of the EU legislative process. This question will be addressed through the assessment of the practical applicability of the subsidiarity principle in inter-institutional deliberations and through the review of opportunities for strengthening the role of the national parliaments and the Court of Justice of the European Union in delivering subsidiarity justifications.

Key topics include the subsidiarity control mechanism and the potential role and current position of the Court of Justice of the European Union in working out a consensus on subsidiarity observance in the EU regulation. The main methodological focus is on content analysis of published documents and especially on the written texts exchanged by the Commission and the national parliaments in the process of the application of the subsidiarity control mechanism. The main observation is the Commission's response pattern in the subsidiarity concerns of national parliaments; this response pattern manifests a lack of the most important attribute of inter-institutional deliberations – responsiveness to opposing arguments/evidence from national parliaments on the issue of potential subsidiarity violation in the EU legislative process.

Background

As laid down in the consolidated version of the Treaty on European Union, the subsidiarity principle sets out that the EU should only act if the objectives of the proposed action cannot be sufficiently met by the Member States (so called necessity test), and therefore, by reason of its scale or effects, can be better achieved by the EU (so called added value test). According to some scholars, the subsidiarity principle codifies a preference for regulation 'at the lowest level of governance' (Estella 2002, 81) in order to prevent excessive use by supranational powers and to maintain a space for national autonomy. From this standpoint, the subsidiarity principle has been criticized for 'thwarting the project of European integration and weakening supranational authority' (Toth 1992, 1081). According to other researchers, the subsidiarity principle gives a preference to supranational regulation on the basis of the supposed transnational dimension of most policy issues, the related ideas of a 'collective action problem' (Kumm 2006, 520), and 'the beneficial effects of a common supranational intervention' (Cooter 2002, 111). In this view, the subsidiarity principle has been brought into question for being ill-designed to meaningfully protect national regulatory autonomy, and it was once even labelled as 'the wrong idea, in the wrong place, at the wrong time' (Davies 2006, 71). Despite these disagreements, there is a general consensus that the subsidiarity principle should be pursued as a 'Janus-faced concept' (Schütze 2009, 243) or a 'double-edged sword' (Golub 1996, 703) reconciling both the need for national autonomy and the need for supranational regulation in areas of shared competence between the EU and its member states.

By recognizing the reality of concurrent competence—in which neither the EU nor its member states have sole legislative powers and actions depend on the given context, leaving significant room for discretion—subsidiarity, as a dynamic concept, works in both ways: either extending or limiting the EU's powers. Subsidiarity does not give clear answers about the 'right' level of exercise of legislative powers, but leaves the actual conditions of its application open, meaning that the conditions may vary depending on the circumstances of time and place.

At the same time, the practical application of the subsidiarity principle implies a balance between respect for freedom, the diversity of small entities, and the need for unity and public coherence (Brouillet 2011, 608). As an ideal theoretical target, a balance is hard to establish and there is no absolute criterion for what should be done to achieve it in practice. Striking the right balance between self-rule and shared-rule is a challenging task in any multilevel system and, in this regard, the subsidiarity principle must be understood *as a perpetual*

process of evolution and adaptation, rather than a static system governed by immutable rules. This is key for understanding the practical aspects of an inter-institutional implementation of the subsidiarity principle in a multi-level decision-making system.

What is fascinating about subsidiarity is that it doesn't try by any means to mask itself as a purely legal principle strictly regulated at all stages of its application. Although it has been recognized since the Maastricht Treaty, the precise scope and limits of the principle of subsidiarity in EU law remain undetermined. In the EU decision-making system, the subsidiarity principle operates 'as an ambiguous norm, primarily offering a standard of behavior for legitimate legislative action' (Kersbergen and Verbeek 2007, 224). It vests in decision-makers a large margin of discretion when they look for a 'better' solution, which is critical for multi-level systems in which decision-makers driven by polar political aspirations are often incapable of achieving common ground. However, in order for better multi-level decisions to be delivered, the discretion of one decision-maker should be restricted by the discretion of another, and both of them *should one one another justifications for mutually binding decisions*.

The value of justification (reasoning)

As a dynamic and evolving concept, the subsidiarity principle does not offer ready-to-use recipes for all problems, but provides decision-makers with a tool to reach a valuable consensus about a possible solution; its blended and Janus-featured nature is perfect for securing consensual decisions with the inclusion of all potentially affected parties with different preferences and interests. Consensus is important for gaining the legitimacy of decisions (Manin 1987, 359) through its proper justification, especially in a multi-level context in which actors are driven by different perceptions of justice when looking for tradeoff solutions.

Generally, justice is an elusive, contestable and changeable concept. No theory offers one clear-cut explanation of justice and no single notion of justice exists; it comes down to a question of individual preferences congruent with values and contingent upon the subjective interpretations of the context in which actors find themselves interacting with each other. In different contexts, actors behave differently, revealing adherence to different values. Due to preference instability, it is hard to predict which values will be at play in a subjective interpretation of justice perceived by an actor at a particular time in a certain context. Dryzek (2015, 379) points to actors' interactions which produce justice. More precisely, to be found and clarified, justice requires reciprocity in interactions between actors who give each other mutually acceptable reasons (Gutmann and Thompson 2003, 35). These

reasons are arguments justifying or challenging certain preferences, and reciprocity in their consideration (accepting and rejecting) entails that the deliberation on justice is a continuous process of value/preference clarification consisting of the pondering of pros and cons related to a suggested decision by the bringing up of arguments and evidence which both support and reject the debated option. In this process of continuous reciprocation in reason-giving, consensus on the most convincing argument which 'survives the widest range of criticisms' (Fischer 2007, 228) is required to make a decision, and only deliberative discourse endorsing two-way reasoning (for and against a decision) with a chance to reject the less convincing argument can lead to decision justification with a higher degree of legitimacy and unity in finding common justice.

Justification and its deliberative discourse are especially important in multi-level decision-making processes in which thick decisions are at stake, affecting policy actors of all levels and requiring their collaborative efforts to be approved. Through justification (reasoning), actors forge a common ground that makes multi-level communication possible in which the language of narrow functional inevitability is not suitable as it does not contribute to the coherent implementation of a decision in the context featured by diversity in values and justice perceptions. Decision-makers at different levels of governance and with different views about common justice should be included in a deliberative discourse of mutual reasoning over the pros and cons of a proposed action – the discourse governed by the 'logic of arguing' (Cooper 2006, 302) 'with the expected systemic advantage of making each part responsive to the arguments and concerns of the others' (Terrinha 2017, 3). In EU multi-level governance, such deliberative discourse of justification should be a core feature of the subsidiarity justificatory procedure, allowing multi-level actors to benefit from the dynamic and vague nature of the subsidiarity principle coming up with EU legislative decisions without unresolved (still dividing) controversy over the reasons behind them.

Point where the spade turns

Exercising legislative powers in matters that fall within concurrent competences, the EU is forced to provide grounds for its decision-making and demonstrate that proposed measures are consistent with the principle of subsidiarity. The need to justify EU interference means that every draft legislative act must be accompanied by a detailed statement outlining compliance with the subsidiarity principle (Lisbon Protocol 2 on the application of the principles of subsidiarity and proportionality, Article 5). Statements are elaborated by the relevant EU proposing institutions, and the subsidiarity justification is supposed to help EU institutions facilitate consensus in the European legislative process to gain legitimacy for its decisions. However, this is not always the case.

As European subsidiarity 'assumes the primacy of the central goal [EU goal]' (Davies 2006, 83) and does not protect the right of member states to set their own goals in areas of shared competence, subsidiarity justification contained in EU legislative proposals does not use the language of political choices equally arguing for and against the necessity of the given EU action. In practice, while justifying legislative proposals, EU institutions employ the language of inevitability ('this must be done to achieve this concrete goal'), basing their position on the EU's perceptions of 'justice'. This is the point where the spade turns: in the EU legislative process, subsidiarity justification serves not to build a consensus between a relevant EU legislative proponent and the most vigilant 'subsidiarity watchdogs' (Cooper 2006, 304) (i.e. national parliaments of the member states), but to push what is necessary at the time. As a result, there is no dialogical communication between European and national decision-makers.

Although the Commission, as a leading proponent of the EU legislation, has been doing its best to internalise the subsidiarity principle at different stages of the decision-making cycle (impact assessment reports, roadmaps, rigorous systems of evaluations and consultations with experts and affected stakeholders), it has stayed very much reluctant to conduct a dialogue on subsidiarity justification of proposed legislation with other participants of the EU legislative process. While there is some kind of interaction between the Commission, the Council, and the European Parliament on how they can use the Commission's subsidiarity justification (contained in impact assessments) in relation to the Council's and the European Parliament's substantial amendments to the Commission's proposal (Interinstitutional Agreement of 13 April 2016), there is no profound dialogue between the Commission and national parliaments on how to deliver impact assessments. National parliaments can only challenge the Commission's subsidiarity justifications in the framework of the subsidiarity control mechanism (the Mechanism) or by means of judicial review.

According to the Mechanism, national parliaments raise subsidiarity concerns and submit their reasoned opinions directly to the proposing institutions of the EU (Lisbon protocol 1 on the role of national parliaments in the European Union). The Mechanism should serve as a collective warning of difficulties to be addressed by the EU institutions and as a forum where national parliaments can state their positions on a proposal without undermining the EU legislative process. Some expected outcomes brought about by the Mechanism include a greater flow of information between national parliaments and the European institutions, as well as a 'more open process of deliberation about the reasons and techniques of EU rulemaking' (Weatherill 2005, 147).

Since its introduction, the Mechanism has been triggered three times (the so-called yellow cards) with the main argument raised by national parliaments being the insufficient character of subsidiarity justification provided by the Commission to validate the EU-level actions. The first 'yellow card' was issued in relation to the Proposal for a Council Regulation on the exercise of the right to take collective action within the context of the freedom of establishment and the freedom to provide services (the Monti II proposal). In this instance, the UK House of Commons concluded that the explanatory memorandum and impact assessment provided by the Commission were 'largely based on [the Commission's] perceptions of a need to act, which are necessarily subjective, in contrast to objective evidence of a need to act' (UK Government 2014, 80). Some chambers questioned the added value of the Monti II proposal claiming that the draft act under consideration would not lead to a greater legal certainty (European Commission 2013, 7). The second 'yellow card' was triggered in relation to the Proposal for a Council Regulation on the establishment of the European Public Prosecutor's Office. In that case, a number of national parliaments stated that that the Commission 'had not sufficiently explained how the proposal complied with the principle of subsidiarity' (European Commission 2014, 9) and had not successfully manifested a clear need for an EU-wide intervention. In the case of the third 'yellow card', subsidiarity concerns were expressed in relation to the Proposal for a Directive of the European Parliament and of the Council amending Directive 96/71/EC of the European Parliament and of the Council of 16 December 1996 concerning the posting of workers in the framework of the provision of services. Assumptions voiced by national parliaments were mostly the same: the insufficient character of the Commission's subsidiarity justification and the lack of clear evidence that the intended action would be best pursued at the EU level.

Within the framework of the Mechanism, the Commission is under a duty to justify its legislative proposals, in terms of the subsidiarity principle, to national parliaments. It is not national parliaments that have to prove beyond doubt that challenged legislative proposals contain subsidiarity violations, but the Commission is responsible for providing a clear explanation of why it believes that proposals comply with the requirements of subsidiarity (Pimenova 2019, 292). In the absence of a comprehensive explanation, national parliaments may conclude that it has not been proven that a proposal complies with the subsidiarity principle, as happened in all three yellow card cases. The main argument raised by national parliaments in their reasoned opinions was an insufficient subsidiarity justification of the challenged proposals. However, the common response of the Commission was to dismiss this argument (against the necessity of EU actions) on the formal

basis that it was not directly connected to the strict definition of the subsidiarity principle as laid out in Article 5 of TEU which contains no clarifications on why it is not necessary to take action at the EU level (European Commission 2013). In all three 'yellow card' cases, the Commission operated in a defensive mode and disregarded subsidiarity concerns voiced by national parliaments; subsidiarity justification was reaffirmed by the Commission as sufficient to allow both the EU legislature and national parliaments to determine whether the subsidiarity principle is respected in a draft act under consideration (European Commission 2016).

To some extent, this one-way, for the necessity of the EU's actions, subsidiarity justification by the Commission may be regarded as 'rightful' since the Mechanism is 'half-baked': the Mechanism invites the Commission to review a proposal even though this proposal has been already declared consistent with subsidiarity in the Commission's impact assessment. On the other hand, subsidiarity justifications given by the Commission are truly not deliberative as the Commission delivering them mostly acts on its own and assumes no substantive contributions from the actors – national parliaments – mostly concerned with subsidiarity observance in the EU legislative process. Being consistent in rebutting the arguments of national parliaments opposing EU draft legislation, the Commission makes no effort to embrace the 'logic of arguing' and incorporate two-way (for and against) reasoning over the necessity of EU actions into its subsidiarity justificatory procedure, generally undermining subsidiarity as a principle of a 'better EU regulation policy' (Pimenova 2016).

Regulatory watchdog

In multi-level governance systems based on the rule of law, all decision-makers should be committed to providing a justification of their actions that adequately integrates all positions in the decision-making process. The ideal of a deliberative government system 'is a loosely coupled group of institutions and practices that together perform the three functions [...] [of] seeking truth, establishing mutual respect, and generating inclusive, egalitarian decision making' (Mansbridge et al. 2012, 22). Following a systematic deliberative approach to the multilevel decision-making process, a subsidiarity justificatory procedure should be taken seriously in all EU institutions, and especially in a courtroom while the Court of Justice of the European Union (CJEU) itself is well placed in the EU institutional system to adopt the role of a defender of the consensual nature of the EU legislative process. However, this is also not the case.

In case C-233/94 Federal Republic of Germany v European Parliament and Council of the European Union, the CJEU accepted that a very simple and concise reasoning may be enough

to justify an action with regard to subsidiarity. In assessing the need for the measure [...] the Community legislature [...] needed to [...] choose between the general prevention of a risk and the establishment of a system of specific protection' (paragraph 28). Therefore, it has been established that legislative institutions just need to state in a recital of a proposed act their preference for a certain kind of action to conform with the principle of subsidiarity. In 2010, the CJEU moved one step further and indicated that impact assessments undertaken by the Commission should be regarded as a tool for the justification of a common measure at the EU level (Case C-58/8 Vodafone Ltd, Telefónica O2 Europe plc, T-Mobile International AG, Orange Personal Communications Services Ltd v. Secretary of State for Business, Enterprise and Regulatory Reform about EC Regulation). In 2016, the CIEU concluded that compliance with the requirement to provide relevant subsidiarity arguments along with legislation 'must be evaluated not only by reference to the wording of the contested act, but also by reference to its context and the circumstances of the individual case (Case C-547/14 Philip Morris Brands SARL and Others v Secretary of State for Health). Hence, the CJEU has assumed that subsidiarity is a dynamic political principle, but it has remained silent on the necessity of reaching a consensus between a proposing EU legislative institution and concerned national parliaments when they have disagreement over subsidiarity justifications in relation to challenged EU legislative acts.

When the CJEU abstains from the substantive assessment of subsidiarity justifications, it tries 'to preserve its own legitimacy, which derives in large part from the fact that its functions are perceived as being essentially jurisdictional rather than political' (Brouillet 2011, 612). Of course, a strict legal position on the 'right' level for the exercise of the EU's legislative powers would put the CJEU 'against the will of the qualified majority of the member states in Council and the majority of the representatives of the European citizens in Parliament' (Fabbrini 2016, 18). As Federico Fabbrini (2014, 31) states, 'the ECJ [CJEU] should not overrule the results of the democratic debate [in representative and political institutions]'. However, with the 'declining public support for representative institutions' (Brack and Costa 2018, 10), a creeping exclusion of representative institutions from decisionmaking (on some issues), and an increasing preference for intergovernmental policy coordination (Bickerton et al., 2015), the EU's multi-level governance system currently faces the need for the CJEU to accommodate in its decisions the interests of all players in the EU legislative process. In the same way as national parliaments act as 'subsidiarity watchdogs' (Cooper 2006, 304), maintaining a balance between national and European legislative interests, the CJEU may take on the role of a 'regulatory watchdog' (Popelier 2011, 567) and

ensure respect towards all decision-makers engaged in the process of working out a consensus on subsidiarity justification for regulating at the EU level.

Take care early

Endowed with deliberative and law-making powers, national parliaments are capable of adding value to the inter-institutional dialogue within the EU multi-level legislative process, and of enhancing the deliberative legitimacy of EU actions. National parliaments hold a strong potential to act as inclusive deliberative agents: they are, as a rule, directly elected representative institutions with unique democratic legitimacy and naturally suited to be closely involved in the assessment of subsidiarity compliance of EU draft legislation before it is made public.

National parliaments can enjoy a wider recognition of their subsidiarity concerns by developing a deliberative dialogue with relevant EU proposing institutions. As Ian Cooper (2012, 461) suggests, 'the Mechanism [subsidiarity control mechanism] is "hard core" within a much broader, non-binding deliberative exchange among NPs [national parliaments] and EU institutions'. Using the Mechanism for political ends, national parliaments are also expected to develop meaningful interactions with EU institutions, particularly with the Commission as the main EU legislative proponent if they want to strengthen their role in the EU legislative process. Yet, the dialogue should take place at the 'right' time – that is, *before* a legislative proposal is issued. At this stage, it is still possible to give consideration to subsidiarity justification and to push amendments forward on subsidiarity grounds whilst not undermining the political influence of the proposal initiator.

Some scholars recognize that one of the tools to help national parliaments acquire greater 'subsidiarity weight' early in the EU law-making process is the so-called 'green card' procedure (Fasone and Fromage 2016). This instrument partly rectifies the existing reasoned opinions' procedure, which, as mentioned above, requires the Commission to provide a revised subsidiarity justification for a proposal even though this proposal has already been verified as fully subsidiarity-compliant. The 'green card' procedure encourages the Commission and concerned national parliaments to engage in deliberations before subsidiarity justifications are officially released by the Commission. As a result, it potentially can lead to a reduced number of national parliaments' subsidiarity concerns expressed through the Mechanism and at the CJEU. Early deliberations on subsidiarity justification not only transform national parliaments from 'subsidiarity watchdogs' (Cooper 2006, 304) into partners collaborating with the Commission from the outset of a drafting process, but also shift the Commission's focus from seeking the consent of national parliaments on tabled

proposals (under the Mechanism) towards seeking their consent on proposals that have not yet been tabled.

Eventually, early deliberations assume that the subsidiarity justificatory procedure takes the form of deliberative reasoning (for and against a proposed action) instead of one-way reasoning (for a proposed action) in which policy actors do not challenge arguments put forward by a proposing body, but try to verify the acceptability of these arguments. The deliberative nature of the subsidiarity justificatory procedure can secure the meaningful accommodation of national parliaments' concerns. Engaged in dialogue from the outset, national parliaments and the Commission are more likely to reach valuable consensus about the necessity of EU actions.

Conclusion

Decision-makers at different levels of European governance have their own views about subsidiarity and follow their own procedures while participating in the supranational decision-making process. There are all sorts of institutions (including the Commission, the CJEU and national parliaments) that appeal to the assessment of the 'necessity' of proposed EU legislation. This is reflected in the growing interest in exploring the inter-institutional facet of the practical application of the subsidiarity principle in the EU legislative process (European Union 2018, 4).

Although EU institutions have made strong efforts to internalise the subsidiarity principle in the EU's regulation policy, and, particularly, the Commission has established and followed a number of procedures to ensure its draft legislation is compatible with subsidiarity, subsidiarity justification in the EU legislative process has not yet grown into a communicative tool for seeking inter-institutional consensus on proposed EU-level actions. These days, subsidiarity operates much more as a principle for structuring institutional differences and institutional disagreement on political discourse (Constantin 2008, 171) in the EU legislative arena rather than as a consensus-builder among actors with decisionmaking power located at different levels of EU governance. The proponents of EU actions try to justify these interferences through giving reasons which would be appropriate, from their institutional positions, to take actions at the EU level without looking for and embracing alternatives to suggested options as well as without arguing both for and against given options with other institutional actors who will be affected by it. Here lies the main problem with the application of the subsidiarity principle in the EU's multi-level decision-making where actors lack reciprocity in reasoning over subsidiarity violations in mutually-binding decisions; a lack of reciprocity in subsidiarity justification by EU institutions reveals a more profound problem underlying the application of the subsidiarity principle in the EU-a lack of inter-institutional deliberations in reasoning over the necessity of EU actions.

The Janus-faced nature of the subsidiarity principle makes a perfect fit with securing two-way, for and against, deliberative reasoning over the necessity of EU actions between institutional actors involved in the production and implementation of EU legislation. Unfortunately, the dynamic nature of the subsidiarity principle is currently burdened with the justificatory procedure which, instead of embracing and promoting the dyadic nature of the subsidiarity principle, violates it, thus limiting institutional actors' capacity to reason just in one direction - for the necessity of proposed actions to be taken at the EU level. The evidence observed in all three cases of triggered 'yellow cards' assessed in this article demonstrates the flawed nature of the subsidiarity justification procedure according to which the Commission is capable of producing and reproducing (in response to the subsidiarity concerns of national parliaments) the same set of stable arguments confirming the necessity of EU actions. In all three 'yellow card' cases, the Commission was not engaged in two-way reasoning with opposing national parliaments over the controversial EU legislation, and it did not reciprocate the national parliaments' arguments - as a result, the Commission neither changed its own reasons nor brought new evidence to confirm them. Keeping with what it initially stated, the Commission steadily demonstrated a lack of reciprocity in its vicious cycle of subsidiarity reasoning.

Concluding, I want to cite a prominent saying of the Commission: 'subsidiarity cannot be reduced to a set of procedural rules but it [subsidiarity] is primarily a state of mind' (Commission of the European Communities 1993, 2). This is true: formality does not lend substantiality in observance of the multifaceted subsidiarity principle. The most appealing application of the subsidiarity principle lies in overcoming inter-institutional barriers and reaching a dialogical communication on the necessity of EU actions – that depends much more on external deliberations of supranational and national decision-makers and on the quality of their political dialogue among themselves rather than upon their rigorousness in following their own formal procedures. Decision-makers should be committed to a deliberative discourse on subsidiarity justification based on reciprocal reason-giving for and against a given proposition at the earliest stages of the EU decision-making process. Reciprocity in decision-making encourages actors to switch from pushing their own arguments to reconsidering them on the base of new evidence and accepting a better argument for a final decision (Gutmann and Thompson 2003). Such a shift in inter-institutional communication will drive better justified decisions and secure a more consensual environment in the EU decision-making process through

which 'everyone agrees that all objections to a proposal have been met or at least overridden by more important considerations' (Anderson 2006, 16). Under the reciprocal respect for opposing arguments/evidence, subsidiarity justification procedure can provide an interinstitutional setting to move away from confirming (one-way) to deliberative (two-way) reasoning over the issue of potential subsidiarity violation in the EU legislative process.

References¹

- Anderson, Elizabeth. 2006. "The Epistemology of Democracy." *Episteme: A Journal of Social Epistemology* 3 (1–2): 8–6. https://doi.org/10.3366/epi.2006.3.1-2.8.
- Bickerton, Christopher, Dermot Hodson, and Uwe Puetter. 2015. The New Intergovernmentalism. States and Supranational Actors in the Post-Maastricht Era. Oxford:

 Oxford

 University

 Press.

 https://doi.org/10.1093/acprof:oso/9780198703617.001.0001.
- Brack, Nathalie, and Olivier Costa. 2018. "Democracy in Parliament vs. Democracy through Parliament? Defining the Rules of the Game in the European Parliament." *The Journal of Legislative Studies* 24 (1): 51-71. https://doi.org/10.1080/13572334.2018.1444625.
- Brouillet, Eugenie. 2011. "Canadian Federalism and the Principle of Subsidiarity: Should We Open Pandora's Box?" *Supreme Court Law Review* 54: 601–632.
- Commission of the European Communities. 1993. Commission Report to the European Council on the Adaptation of Community Legislation to the Subsidiarity Principle. COM (93) 545 final.
- Constantin, Simona. 2008. "Rethinking Subsidiarity and the Balance of Powers in the EU in Light of the Lisbon Treaty and Beyond." *Croatian Yearbook of European Law and Policy* 4: 152 179. https://doi.org/10.3935/cyelp.04.2008.57.
- Cooper, Ian. 2006. "The Watchdogs of Subsidiarity: National Parliaments and the Logic of Arguing in the EU." *Journal of Common Market Studies* 44 (2): 281 304. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1468-5965.2006.00623.x
- Cooper, Ian. 2012. "A 'Virtual Third Chamber' for the European Union? National Parliaments after the Treaty of Lisbon." *West European Politics* 35 (3): 441 461. https://doi.org/10.1080/01402382.2012.665735.
- Cooper, Ian. 2017. "Is the Early Warning Mechanism a Legal or a Political Procedure? Three Questions and a Typology." In *National and Regional Parliaments in the EU-Legislative Procedure Post-Lisbon: The Impact of the Early Warning Mechanism*, edited by A. J. Cornell and M. Goldoni, 39–63. Oxford: Hart Publishing.
- Cooter, Robert. 2002. The Strategic Constitution. Princeton: Princeton University Press.
- Craig, Paul. 2012. "Subsidiarity: A Political and Legal Analysis." *Journal of Common Market Studies* 50 (1): 72 87. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1468-5965.2011.02228.x.

-

¹ All online sources were accessible as to 25 June 2021.

- Davies, Gareth. 2006. "Subsidiarity: The Wrong Idea, in the Wrong Place, at the Wrong Time." Common Market Law Review 43 (1), 63 84.
- Dryzek, John. 2015. "Democratic Agents of Justice." *Journal of Political Philosophy* 23 (4): 361-84. https://doi.org/10.1111/jopp.12053.
- Estella, Antonio. 2002. The EU Principle of Subsidiarity and its Critique. Oxford: Oxford University Press.
- European Commission. 2013. Annual Report 2012 on Subsidiarity and Proportionality. COM (2013) 566 final.
- European Commission. 2014. Annual Report 2013 on Subsidiarity and Proportionality. COM (2014) 506 final.
- European Commission. 2016. Annual Report 2015 on Subsidiarity and Proportionality. COM (2016) 469 final.
- European Union. 2018. Report on the Task Force on Subsidiarity, Proportionality and Doing Less More Efficiently'. Accessed June 13, 2021. https://ec.europa.eu/commission/sites/beta-political/files/report-task-force-subsidiarity-proportionality-doing-less-more-efficiently_1.pdf.
- Fabbrini, Federico. 2014. "The Euro-Crisis and the Courts: Judicial Review and the Political Process in Comparative Perspective." *Berkeley Journal of International Law* 32 (1), 64 123.
- Fabbrini, Federico. 2016. *The Principle of Subsidiarity* (iCourts Working Paper No. 66). https://doi.org/10.2139/ssrn.2781845.
- Fabbrini, Federico, and Katarzyna Granat. 2013. "Yellow Card, but No Foul': the Role of the National Parliaments under the Subsidiarity Protocol and the Commission Proposal for an EU Regulation on the Right to Strike." *Common Market Law Review* 50 (1): 115 143.
- Fasone, Cristina, and Diane Fromage. 2016. "From Veto Players to Agenda-setters? National Parliaments and Their 'Green Card' to the European Commission." *Maastricht Journal of European and Comparative law* 23 (2): 294 316. https://doi.org/10.1177/1023263X1602300205.
- Fearon, James. 1998. "Deliberation as Discussion." In *Deliberative Democracy*, edited by Jon Elster, 44–68. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press. https://doi.org/10.1017/CBO9781139175005.004.

- Fischer, Frank. 2007. "Deliberative Policy Analysis as Practical Reason: Integrating Empirical and Normative Arguments." In *Routledge Handbook of Public Policy Analysis: Theory, Politics, and Methods,* edited by Frank Fischer, Gerald Miller, and Mara Sidney. Boca Raton: CRC Press. https://doi.org/10.1201/9781420017007.pt5.
- Golub, Jonathan. 1996. "Sovereignty and Subsidiarity in EU Environmental Policy." *Political Studies* 44 (4): 686–703. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1467-9248.1996.tb01749.x.
- Gutmann, Amy, and Dennis Thompson. 2003. "Deliberative Democracy Beyond Process." In *Debating Deliberative Democracy*, edited by James Fishkin and Peter Laslett, 31–53. Oxford: Blackwell Publishing. https://doi.org/10.1002/9780470690734.ch2.
- Kanra, Bora. 2012. "Binary deliberation: The role of social learning in divided societies." *Journal of Public Deliberation* 8 (1): 1. https://doi.org/10.16997/jdd.123.
- Kersbergen, Van, and Bertjan Verbeek. 2007. "The Politics of International Norms: Subsidiarity and the Imperfect Competence Regime of the European Union." European Journal of International Relations 13 (2): 217 238. https://doi.org/10.1177/1354066107076955.
- Kumm, Mattias. 2006. "Constitutionalising Subsidiarity in Integrated Markets: The Case of Tobacco Regulation in the European Union." *European Law Journal* 12 (4): 503 533. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1468-0386.2006.00330.x.
- Landemore, Helene. 1976. Democratic Reason: Politics, Collective Intelligence, and the Rule of the Many. Princeton and Oxford: Princeton University Press.
- Lindblom, Charles. 1959. "The Science of 'Muddling Through." *Public Administration Review* 19 (2): 79 88. https://doi.org/10.2307/973677.
- Manin, Bernard. 1987. "On Legitimacy and Political Deliberation." *Political Theory* 15 (3): 338-368.
- Manin, Bernard. 2005. Democratic Deliberation: Why We Should Promote Debate rather than Discussion. Paper presented at the Program in Ethics and Public Affairs Seminar, Princeton University. https://doi.org/10.1177/0090591787015003005.
- Mansbridge, Jane, James Bohman, Sariya Chambers, Thomas Christiano, Archon Fung, John Parkinson, and Mark Warren. 2012. "A Systemic Approach to Deliberative Democracy." In *Deliberative Systems: Deliberative Democracy at the Large Scale: Theories of Institutional Design, edited by* John Parkinson and Jane Mansbridge, 1–26. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press. https://doi.org/10.1017/CBO9781139178914.002.

- Norman, Andy. 2016. "Why We Reason: Intention Alignment and the Genesis of Human Rationality." *Biology and Philosophy* 31 (5): 681–704. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10539-016-9532-4.
- Pimenova, Oxana. 2016. "Subsidiarity as a 'Regulation Principle' in the EU." *Theory and Practice of Legislation* 4 (3): 381–398. https://doi.org/10.1080/20508840.2016.1290570.
- Pimenova, Oxana. 2019. "National Parliaments in Subsidiarity Review: from Guardians to Partners." *Statute Law Review* 40 (3): 287-299. https://doi.org/10.1093/slr/hmy001.
- Popelier, Patricia. 2011. "Governance and Better Regulation: Dealing with the Legitimacy Paradox." European Public Law 17 (3): 555 568.
- Risse, Thomas. 2000. "Let's Argue!": Communicative Action in World Politics." *International Organization* 54 (1): 1–37. https://doi.org/10.1162/002081800551109.
- Schout, Adriaan, and Jaap Sleifer. 2014. A Public Administration Take on Legitimacy: Better Regulation as Multilevel Governance Challenge. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.
- Schütze, Robert. 2009. "Subsidiarity after Lisbon: Reinforcing the Safeguards of Federalism?" Cambridge Law Journal 68 (3): 525 536. https://doi:10.1017/S0008197309990183.
- Terrinha, Heleno. 2017. *The legisprudential role of national parliaments in the European Union*. Briefing no. PE 583.133, European Parliament, Policy Department for Citizens' Rights and Constitutional Affairs.
- Thompson, Dennis. 2008. "Deliberative Democratic Theory and Empirical Political Science." *Annual Review of Political Science* 11: 497-520. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev.polisci.11.081306.070555.
- Toth, Antonio. 1992. "The Principle of Subsidiarity in the Maastricht Treaty." Common Market Law Review 29 (6): 1079 1105.
- UK Government. 2014. Review of the Balance of Competences between the United Kingdom and the European Union: Subsidiarity and Proportionality. Report, HM Government. Accessed June 16, 2021. http://www.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/file/388852/BoCSubAndPro_acc.pdf.
- Weatherill, Stephen. 2005. "Finding a Role for the Regions in Checking the EU's Competence." In *The Role of Regions and Sub-National Actors in Europe (Essays in European Law)*, edited by Stephen Weatherill and Ulf Bernitz, 131 152. Oxford: Hart Publishing.

Family Feud, or *Realpolitik*? Opposition Parties, Breakups and Realignments in Contemporary Japan

Fernando Ursine Braga Silva

DOI: https://doi.org/10.22151/politikon.49.4

Fernando Ursine Braga Silva is a Master's student at the Public Policy School, Hokkaido University. He received his Bachelor's degree in Law at the State University of Montes Claros in 2016 and his Bachelor's degree in Japanese Studies at Hokkaido University in 2021. His interests include comparative politics, Brazilian political history, Japanese contemporary politics, nationalism, and propaganda. E-mail: fernandoursine@outlook.com.

Abstract

In this contribution, I use the breakup — just short of the 2017 General Election — of Japan's former second biggest political party, the Democratic Party of Japan (DPJ), as a case study so as to assess the practical implications of splits and realignments in the most relevant party split in Japan since the DPJ was ousted from government in 2012. First, I examine DPJ's origin as an umbrella for ideologically diverse groups that opposed the conservative Liberal Democratic Party (LDP) — the government party in Japan throughout most of its post-war history, its tendency to factionalism, and the oftentimes damaging role the factional dynamics played in the party's decision-making process throughout the years. In the case study, it is understood that the creation of the Party of Hope — a split from the LDP, and the salience of constitutional issues were exogenous factors particular to that election, which helped causing the DPJ split.

Keywords

Democratic Party of Japan; Electoral Reform; Factionalism; Japan; Political Realignment

Introduction¹

In spite of being a consolidated liberal democracy, Japan lacks alternation of power. An opposition exists, but its electoral results are below the amount necessary for a change of government. Until 2017, there was a sizeable opposition party, the Democratic Party of Japan (DPJ), but its electoral strategy towards unseating the incumbent government was unclear, and its support rates, weak.

Throughout most of its post-war history, Japan has been under the rule of the conservative Liberal Democratic Party (LDP). In the election framework during the so-called 1955 system² (1955-1994), featuring single nontransferable vote multi-member districts (SNTV-MMD) – a system in which one district could elect from three to five Diet members according to the size of its electorate (Lijphart 2012), the party that has more resources has advantage in taking more seats (Reed 2003).

In this system, the LDP could maintain a steady majority in both houses of the Diet in spite of its internal divisions. Issues such as clientelism, links to big business and specialized policy-making groups, considered important for such electoral prowess, also facilitated electoral corruption, leading to incidents such as the Recruit and Sagawa cases³ in the late-1980s and early-1990s (Sims 2001). The revealing of such scandals led to public distrust of the LDP government. As a result, in 1992, the Cabinet, led by Prime Minister Kiichi Miyazawa, "had no choice but to stress its commitment to political reform", reopening discussions aiming towards revising the existing electoral system (Kohno 1997, 136).

In 1993, the passing of a vote of no-confidence called by the opposition, and supported by LDP dissidents, triggered the so-called Liar Dissolution⁴ (*usotsuki kaisan*), dissolving the Diet and calling a Lower House general election. Its aftermath was a loose coalition of eight opposition parties that ousted the LDP from power for the first time since 1955 (Reed 2003). Some of these parties were created by LDP rebels just before the elections,

¹ I would like to thank James Letson, Yixuan Ong, and my advisor, Hiro Sasada, for comments and suggestions in earlier drafts, as well as the two anonymous reviewers, whose suggestions helped to improve the overall readability of this research note. All remaining mistakes are my own.

² The 1955 system has its name due to a political realignment occurred in 1955, when the Japanese Socialist Party (JSP), divided between a left and a right faction, reunited, and as a response the Liberal Party – with links to the bureaucratic and business elites – and the Democratic Party – that preached a "more socially minded and state-centered conservatism" joined forces to establish the LDP. This merger had a great deal of support from the business elite, afraid of a rising support for the socialists. (Gordon 2013, 269)

³ The Recruit scandal was named after the job-listing publishing company, still active to this day, "that issued millions of dollars' worth of its own stock at below-price market prices to politicians" (Kohno 1997, 136). The Sagawa scandal, by its turn, involved Sagawa's CEO bribing politicians to ensure benefits for the delivery industry, as well as the use of underground connections to intimidate opponents of his political ally Noboru Takeshita, clearing the path for his selection as Prime Minister in 1987 (Gordon 2013).

⁴ Asahi Shinbun. June 23, 1993. p. 29. Yomiuri Shinbun. October 12, 2003. p. 13.

such as Ichiro Ozawa's Renewal Party (*Shinseito*), and Masayoshi Takemura's New Party Harbinger (*Sakigake*). In addition, from that point well until the end of the 1990s, a wave of splits and realignments led to the consolidation of most of the opposition under the DPJ umbrella.

In this research note, I discuss some structural problems inside the DPJ after its consolidation in 1998, the origins of its internal factionalism, and its oftentimes damaging role in the party decision-making process. I also refer to literature on the LDP's factions to analyze the main differences between the two parties' factional structure. Lastly, I use the 2017 DPJ split as a case study to assess the practical implications of splits and realignments in the most noteworthy opposition-related political fact since the DPJ was removed from government in 2012.

Taking these factors into consideration, I put forward the following research question:

RQ1: Why did factionalism, despite being a common trait in the Japanese political party system, lead to the split in the DPJ?

In this work I attempt to answer this question by presenting a background of the party realignments after the 1994 electoral reform, analyzing the trends of party realignments, breakaways, as well as intra-party factionalism from the 1993 General Election to this day, with a focus on the divisions within the DPJ and its splinter groups as of 2019: The Democratic Party for the People (DPP) and the Constitutional Democratic Party (CDP).

This research relies mainly on literature review, with the aid of newspaper articles related to the topic whenever necessary.

Literature review

In Hyde's 2006 paper, she argues that the party faced more difficulty than the Japan Socialist Party (JSP) when it came to influencing the policy-making process in the Diet, pointing out that the party "made its own job of being the opposition party more complicated to overcome its own disunity" (Hyde 2006, 99). She also writes that factionalism became a salient issue in the DPJ ever since Yukio Hatoyama started the talks that eventually led to a merger with Ichiro Ozawa's Liberal party (Hyde 2009). The division within the party at the time was related to a lack of consultation with other members before discussing the possibility of merger. This was the first time in which the centralization of decisions became an issue inside the party, and many others were still to come. However, Hyde does not focus much on the absence of a consensus-building mechanism inside the party which is an important factor for a party that became an umbrella for most of the LDP opposition.

On the DPJ's decision-making structure, especially during its time in government, Mulgan (2014) points out that there was a tentative centralization during Yukio Hatoyama's tenure as prime minister, aiming to eliminate party intervention in policy-making and freeing "the government executive from the constraints of pro-protectionist backbenchers" (ibid., 19). However, a majority of backbenchers was against the new policy-making set-up, forcing the DPJ administrations to gradually return to the system in effect during the LDP's government, that is, a decentralized system in which "the ruling party had a veto over government policies and worked to modify them in the light of collective party and individual backbenchers' political and electoral interests" (ibid., 4). The return to such a decentralized process, she argues, led to the emergence "of an 'opposition party within the party" (ibid., 12). This internal opposition, associated with the factionalism derived from former political affiliations which was an issue present in the party from the beginning, would help create the conditions for a schism that eventually happened in 2017.

On the competition between parties, Reed and Shimizu (2009b) argue that even though one of the main aims of the electoral reform was to create a two-party system that would lead to an alternation of power, the LDP has been able to avoid it by using a series of stratagems. All of these rely on a new proportional representation tier and try to void the implications of Duverger's law⁵ – a generalization that electoral systems with (pure) single-member districts lead to a two-party system. Reed and Shimizu (2009b) predicted, however, that those stratagems, if repeated, would lead to the party defeat on the following 2009 general election, which actually happened. However, two of these stratagems – using the PR tier as a consolation prize for candidates who lost their SMDs, and trading LDP votes for *Komei* in PR in return for *Komei* votes in SMDs – are still effective to this day, rendering the explanation incomplete.

Other works have dealt with the cleavages in the DPJ from an electoral perspective (Hrebenar and Nakamura 2015; Pekkanen and Reed 2018a; 2018b; Scheiner, Smith, and Thies 2018) but present the ongoing factional dynamics only incidentally. This work attempts to fill in a gap in literature after the 2017 Lower House general election, arguing that if there was not an exogenous factor – the founding of the Party of Hope, which I discuss in the

⁻

⁵ "The law is driven by the idea that in the long-run rational politicians and voters will realize that it is hopeless to have more than two parties competing at national level. Although three parties may remain in contention for a few years, a party which begins to slide will rapidly disappear as everybody comes to realize that it will win no seats at all if its support is evenly dispersed. By contrast, the number of parties in a proportional electoral system may be determined more by social forces than by the system's opportunities to split without penalty" (Brown, McLean, and McMillan 2018)

sections below, it is unlikely that the DPJ factionalism alone would have led to the major split that happened.

Party realignments in perspective

The first realignment: 1994 Electoral reform

To understand how the Japanese party system transitioned from the so-called "1955 system" to the parallel voting system, and how this transition affected the body politic, we have to understand the catalyst for such change. In 1994, under the coalition government, the Diet passed an electoral reform that created a new system – a parallel single-member-district along with proportional representation (SMD-PR),⁶ and restricted the rules for electoral funding and spending (Sims 2001). One of the main reasons for the electoral reform was a mistaken consensus, established during the early 1990s, that the Japanese electoral system "was primarily responsible for factionalism, money politics, the power of special interests… [and] an emphasis on personality rather than policy in voting behavior, and LDP one-party dominance" (Curtis 1999, 142).

After the inception of the SMD-PR system, the debate on whether Japan would converge to a two-party system started, and one of the proponents of such political convergence was Ichiro Ozawa. For him, "Japan's relatively homogeneous electorate, whose ideological outlooks tend not to diverge too widely" would lead naturally to elections that are "likely to become battles between two large teams" (1994, 66). For some time, there were signs that led towards such conclusion. One was the establishment of the Democratic Party of Japan (DPJ), in 1996, formed mainly by members from *Sakigake*, JSP and DSP, and its consolidation in 1998, with the incorporation of some other small parties. Another was the effect of Duverger's Law - mentioned above - on the new electoral system. Reed and Shimizu point out that, in fact, "Japan has moved closer to a two-party system in every election since the first under the new system, in 1996" (2009b, 29).

However, as theory does not always follow reality, in Japan it worked in a different way. As an alternative argument to Duverger's Law, Scheiner (2012) points out that the mixed SMD-PR system used in Japan creates a situation in which the PR rules create conditions for the emergence of a multiparty system to emerge but also introduces constraints on party proliferation. For example, it is possible to point out that there are

75

⁶ It consists of an electoral system in which both a single member district (SMD) and a proportional representation (PR) bloc work in parallel. On the election day, the electorate will be given a ballot with two columns. One is to vote for its local district, writing the candidate's name; the other one, to vote on its preferred political party for PR.

parties that depend mostly on their PR votes to be represented in the Diet. An example is the Japanese Communist Party which attained 12 seats in the 2017 general election, 11 of them being on proportional representation slots (NHK 2017). In addition, there are originally regional parties with a noticeable presence both in PR and single-member constituencies, such as the Western Japan-based right-wing *Ishin no Kai*, elected three members in single member districts and eight members (most of them in the PR bloc from which Osaka prefecture is a part) on the 2017 Lower House election, as well as two out of the four seats for the Osaka constituency on the 2019 Upper House election (NHK 2017; 2019). In other words, if Japan had adopted a pure single-member district system as in the United Kingdom, there is a possibility that the JCP, in spite of having a reasonable national voting share, would be left with only one constituency seat.

After the electoral reform in 1994, and especially throughout the 2000s, the political scenario indeed shifted towards a two-party system. There was a belief that with the DPJ, it would not be the case of a "perennial opposition" anymore. Rather, it would be the only alternative to an LDP government, since in most districts, competition is "between two and only two - viable candidates, offering voters a choice between one candidate from the ruling government coalition and one from the opposition" (Reed and Shimizu 2009b, 29). Sasada et al (2013) write about the variations of party polarization in Japan and the United States and the differences between the two countries, focusing on the party leadership strategies and organizational structure. They state that the DPJ "placed great emphasis on presenting the party's ability to manage the government" (2013, 426-27). The reason, accordingly, was that a handover of power became a concrete possibility. They argue further that "as the DPJ tried to appeal to the voters as a possible governing party, its party leadership initially took a convergence (counterproposal) strategy" (ibid., 437), working with the LDP in certain issues by offering counterproposals so as to demonstrate that the party could formulate effective policies and demand realistic amendments to the ruling party's bills. In addition, they posit that "weak leadership initially impeded polarization, but a more centralized party organization in the late 2000s allowed the party to take a confrontational strategy, widening the gap between the two parties" (ibid., 437) which means that in the analyzed period of time, even though there was no significant difference between the policy positions among LDP and DPJ members, "a top-down party polarization occurred as a result of party leaders' voting strategies" (ibid., 434).

Three moments illustrate the possibility of a handover of power discussed above. First, in the 2003 general election, the first after the merger with Ichiro Ozawa's Liberal Party,

the party won 177 seats (up from its 136 seats before the election), "a historic result as the opposition had never done this well in the 1955 system" (Hyde 2009, 57). After that, in the 2007 Upper House election when the DPJ became the majority party in the chamber. Then, in the 2009 general election when the DPJ achieved a landslide victory, which many commentators saw as a turning point. (Lipscy and Scheiner 2012; Rosenbluth and Thies 2010).

The party came to office in 2009 with the intention of consolidating the political control in the Prime Minister's office, with politicians making policy decisions and bureaucrats giving advice and implementing the decisions but not making policies themselves (Stockwin 2019, 20). Yet, in the end of its time in office, the DPJ's relations with the bureaucracy differed little from when the LDP had been in power, that is to say, there was no mechanism to completely rein in the bureaucrats.

The ongoing clash between politicians and the bureaucracy is noteworthy issue in Japan as there are several theories aiming to explain the links between non-elected and elected officials. Mishima (2013) writes that historically the bureaucracy has an "activist organizational culture", a legacy of state-led development in the Meiji period (1868-1912), which makes bureaucrats able to "assume the kind of responsibilities that would be reserved exclusively for politicians in other countries" (705). In addition, "the bureaucracy often works as the pivot of policymaking and undertakes coordination among different actors" (ibid., 705) -- a role that provides leeway for manipulation. Lastly, Mishima (2013) points out that "bureaucrats can talk directly to interest groups via policy deliberation councils and informal communication channels" which effectively means that they can solve administration-related issues without involving politicians, often being able to act "as the principal, rather than the agent, and exert noticeable influence in policymaking" (706).

This desire to replicate the Westminster model of strong executive power in the hands of the prime minister was accomplished at first but due to backbenchers' dissatisfaction with the new system, was scaled down and finally returned to the same governance model used during the LDP governments. I talk about these reforms in detail below, along with the issues of centralization and decentralization of the intra-party decision-making process.

Post-1995 realignments and party factionalism

In this section, I analyze the effects of factionalism in the opposition parties' realignment during the late-1990s and early-2000s. It is necessary to point out that the way factions were formed in the DPJ differs drastically from the LDP. One of the reasons is that

the DPJ was formed essentially by three groups: socialists (from JSP and the Democratic Socialist Party), LDP defectors, and politicians from the new parties formed in the mid-1990s. On the other hand, factionalism in the after-reform LDP is mostly related to intraparty post allocation and party presidential elections, as well as information exchange (Krauss and Pekkanen 2010). These differences in origin would be crucial at a later date, when DPJ was confronted with two strategies that divided its membership and led to the 2017 split.

Due to the peculiar circumstances of the opposition realignment and DPJ establishment as a congregation of splinter groups from across the political spectrum (Hyde 2009; Stockwin 2019), it was difficult to reach a party-wide consensus on policy. For example, "even the groups which derive from the LDP are not coherent with regard to their political programs"; the Ozawa faction would include nationalists and neoliberals, and Hatoyama's group would tend to be moderate in both ideology and economic policies (Zakowski 2011, 197).

Among those who started their careers in the 1990s – meaning they never belonged to either the LDP or to the left-wing opposition – many are supporters of neoliberal economics as a result of their education at the Matsushita Institute of Government and Management, a think-tank specializing in educating the new generation of Japanese leaders (Zakowski 2011). This ideological background draws these politicians closer to the LDP than to some members within their own party.

In 2004, Koellner wrote that the main factions/tendencies inside DPJ were as follows: Yūai kurabu ("Fraternity club", former DSP), Shinseikyoku kondankai ("New government discussion circle", former JSP/SDP), Kuni no katachi kenkyūkai ("Shape of the nation research group," with many members originating from citizen networks), Seiken senryaku kenkyūkai ("Political strategy research group," conservative, many with Shinshintō background), and Kōhōkai ("High companions' society," former Sakigake members at the core) (2004, 98). At the time, "while most of the groups inside the DPJ can easily be categorized as cliques or tendencies, the Yūai kurabu and the Shinseikyoku kondankai should be regarded as institutionalized factions," with such institutionalization being related to the both the links to the labor union confederations Dōmei and Sōhyō as well as connections to previous parties, "the DSP in the case of the Yūai kurabu and the JSP in the case of the Shinseikyoku kondankai" (97–98).

In this way, the original DPJ factions were more related to the origins of its members than not. It is important to understand the role of factions inside the DPJ because the party

needed to resort to "vaguely worded official statements" that tried to "gloss over diverging intra-party standpoints" in order to conceal this internal cleavage (Koellner 2011, 32).

Throughout the 2000s, the DPJ tried to distribute posts among various groups to appease the members of the different groups that helped form and enlarge the party. With such actions, it remained mostly united until 2017 due to the advantages a well-established party can provide in the PR election tier, which is not accessible for independent candidates. The logic behind the new electoral system explains why discontented conservative DPJ Diet members did not turn their back on the party often. First, because these politicians increase their electoral chances by belonging to a large party. Second, because it is only if there is no LDP incumbent in a said district that a potential DPJ renegade can compete for a seat with someone who received the party nomination (Koellner 2011).

This assessment, however, just corresponds to the DPJ before becoming government, since Ozawa's faction – *Isshinkai* – split from the DPJ five months before the 2012 general election, perhaps in a strategic movement to draw itself apart from a party that did not deliver most of its electoral promises. Gordon (2013) points out that the main reason for Ozawa's departure was his stance against a "compromise with the LDP to win Diet approval of a two-stage doubling in the consumption tax," to pay for the March 2011 disaster recovery without further increasing the government debt (349). According to him, Ozawa left because "by increasing taxes, the party contradicted its pre-disaster platform of 2009" (Gordon 2013, 349). Thus, in spite of its ideological patchwork, the DPJ stood together because of the actions of the leadership – that tried to cater to the interests of the main factions by either finding a minimum compromise and distributing party leadership posts according to the strength of each group – and of the institutional logic of the new electoral system.

In the next section, I present another important point to understand the DPJ attitude towards factionalism and the reasoning for the party breakup in recent years: its decision-making process, especially during its time in government.

Decision-making process in the DPJ

According to Mulgan (2014), the DPJ's 2009 manifesto pledged to shift from a policy-making process in which the government and the ruling party proceed in parallel, "to a unitary system of Cabinet-centered policy making" (4). Its aim was eliminating party intervention in policy-making, something closer to what the DPJ's secretary-general Ichiro Ozawa had long defended: a strong Cabinet-system like Britain's (Ozawa 1994, 55). The abolition of the party's Policy Research Council (an autonomous party body in charge of

policy-making, which also held vetting power) supposedly would "enable backbenchers to exercise policy influence through their inclusion in the government" (Mulgan 2014, 4).

However, the manifesto did not have much input from the party. Imai (2013) points out that since DPJ internal rules do not require the manifesto be approved by conference, enabling "the party leader to arrange the manifesto almost entirely at his/her discretion" (232). This was the case for Yukio Hatoyama, Ozawa's successor as party president.

The centralization of decisions led to backbenchers' dissatisfaction with the new system. Solving this problem required a degree of compromise by the leadership, that then established 'Diet members' policy research committees', where DPJ Diet members could discuss government-sponsored bills. However, the decision-making authority would still remain with the Cabinet for that time being. During the Kan and Noda governments (2010-2012), the old system effectively came back into force. According to Mulgan (2014), "[w]hile the Kan administration brought back some elements of the old LDP system of 'prior examination' and *de facto* 'prior approval' through its newly reconstituted PRC, the Noda administration fully restored these powers to the party" (19).

Mulgan (2014) also points out that the "existence of the PRC and its policy committees allowed opposition to mobilize from within the party", creating constraints to the decision-making process, and most importantly, "giving the impression not only of policy stasis but also of the emergence of an 'opposition party within the party" (12). That is an indicator that DPJ was as prone to factional struggles as the LDP, since "both major parties lack a clear common denominator for the factions they are composed of" (Zakowski 2011, 202).

However, Mulgan's approach does not explain what happened with the party after its 2012 defeat. There was internal opposition, but this infighting was a natural behavior inside both parties. What differs is how the parties behave after the issues are solved.

Unlike the LDP, the party did not have a "no-side" (Nihon Keizai Shinbun, September 20, 2018) approach after heated discussions, with members challenging the party line even after the decision had already been made. One possible reason for this is that the LDP's intra-party decision-making is a consensus-based policymaking system that was designed to keep its members happy enough not to defect. This was made by allocating posts within the party and the government as well as taking into account all opinions inside the party (Reed and Shimizu 2009a).

-

⁷ "No-side" is a rugby terminology, indicating the end of the match. In Japanese politics, it means that after an election, everybody is (or should be) on the same team.

Once the DPJ went back to the opposition, the intra-party rivalry continued, especially in the months preceding the dissolution of the Lower House in 2017 and the intensification of such cleavages became one of the main reasons for the Democratic Party split. This is covered in the following section.

Case study: 2017 General Election and the DPJ splits and mergers

I use the 2017 DPJ split just before the General Election as a case study due to the magnitude of the party split that ensued.

Throughout the LDP's history, there were breakaway incidents as well. However, those were not as serious as the DPJ's 2017 split, that is, they never threatened the party's existence or caused its complete dissolution. In addition, more often than not, the splits happen due to factional issues. The 1993 split, for example, was due to a rift in the Takeshita faction – the largest one at the time – after its leader, Shin Kanemaru, was arrested for tax evasion. The fight for Kanemaru's succession ultimately led to the Ozawa/Hata group split that created the *Shinshintō* (Kohno 1997).

How did the DPJ overcome its main differences during its early years? An explanation resides in the use of manifestos as strategy. Sasada et al (2013) point out that "in order to compete in an election upholding a manifesto, the party needed to draw a clear distinction in policy stances, between the DPJ and other parties (particularly the LDP)" (430). Thus, the party had to overcome most of its factional differences since fighting an election on a manifesto means that the party has to compromise on a minimum viable government program.

As of 2017, the Democratic Party (DP) – DPJ's new name after a merger with a faction of the Osaka-based *Ishin no Kai* – was "deeply divided over a center-left strategy that included cooperation with the JCP and a center-right strategy that supported amending the constitution" (Pekkanen and Reed 2018a, 25). Though, the JCP was never considered as a coalition partner – not even in the grand coalition of eight parties that ousted the LDP from power in 1993 (Kohno 1997; Pekkanen and Reed 2018b; Hyde 2009). In 2014, as constitutional reform-related issues were gaining salience, the DPJ, with Katsuya Okada as leader, moved towards cooperation with other opposition parties (including the JCP) in a united front for constitutionalism. This also led to the fielding of unified opposition candidates in all single-member districts in the 2016 Upper House election, a "minor

81

⁸ In 2014, Shinzo Abe's administration changed the interpretation of the Constitution's Article 9 (the peace clause) "so that Japan might exercise the right of collective self-defense." (Izumikawa 2018, 316). The political groups that were against this measure are referred to as "constitutional opposition."

miracle", according to Pekkanen and Reed (2018b, 81). After Okada's resignation as party president in 2016, Renho, Upper House member for the Tokyo constituency, also proposing cooperation with the rest of opposition, defeated Seiji Maehara, one of the proconstitutional-review neoliberal DPJ members.

Renho's tenure as party leader, however, was not without crisis. As conservative members left the party over the ambiguous position in relation to major issues – especially towards the constitution and collaboration with other opposition parties – the party needed to "take the revolt and defection of its members seriously and take actions to rebuild the party before it's too late" (*The Japan Times Online* 2017a).

At this point, it is already possible to say that more than the decision-making process itself, the ideological divide between liberals and conservatives⁹ inside the DP – in spite of their former party affiliations – was becoming an important issue inside the party. In 2017, after a poor display in the Tokyo Metropolitan Assembly elections, Renho resigned and Maehara succeeded her as the party president. During his tenure, the dissent – led mainly by Goshi Hosono's conservative faction (*The Japan Times Online* 2017b) – became stronger, with its members exploring the possibility of forming a new party. Soon before the 2017 General Election, held in October that year, as the Tokyo governor Yuriko Koike¹⁰ formed the Party of Hope (*Kibō no Tō*), these dissenters saw the new party as an opportunity to cooperate with the LDP on constitutional reform. Maehara even proposed merging the DP and Hope. A complete merger did not happen, but it triggered the creation of the CDP, composed mainly by the DP members that were in favor of collaborating with other left-wing opposition parties.

In 2018, the DPP, headed by Yuichiro Tamaki, was created as a result of the merger of the remnants of the DP and Hope, so to create a bigger structure to fight the 2019 local and Upper House elections (Yoshida 2018). A Japan Times editorial, criticizing the merger, wrote that it "seems to be yet another example of an unprincipled union of political parties in pursuit of numbers" (*The Japan Times Online* 2018).

As mentioned above, the differences in political origin and internal discussions on which kind of policy should be spearheaded by the party determined the split that formed the CDP and drove some DP right-wing politicians towards Koike's party, then to DPP.

⁹ In this context, "liberals" refers to those in favor of an opposition united front alliance with the JCP and other left-wing parties; and "conservatives," by its turn, refers to the neoliberals and other center-right politicians who were keen to compromise with the LDP in the constitutional reform issue.

¹⁰ Koike left the LDP in 2016 because of the lack of party endorsement for her candidacy to the Tokyo metropolitan governorship. (Pekkanen and Reed 2018a, 21; 2018b, 82–85)

However, the evidence shows that the main reason for the split was the impossibility of a complete merger between the DP and Hope, due to the restrictions that Yuriko Koike had towards "DP members deemed too left-leaning" (Osaki 2017).

In spite of the dimension of the 2017 split, as of December 2019, there were news that indicated another opposition realignment. Throughout the past November, the *Yomiuri Shinbun*¹¹ reported on the possibility of a merger between opposition parties by the end of the year. On December 6, Yukio Edano, CDP's leader, in a meeting with the DPP and the Social Democratic Party leaders, proposed a merger aiming towards a united front against Shinzo Abe's LDP administration in a forthcoming Lower House general election, that has to happen until the end of the current Diet session, in October 2021.

In August 2020, after months of standstill in the negotiations, the merger was finally completed with Yukio Edano being re-chosen as party leader (Sugiyama 2020). The prospects of an electoral victory are still low, and its main reason is the electorate's negative perception about the DPJ administration. As Scheiner et al (2018) point out, "the difficult truth for Japan's opposition parties is that, since 2012, the LDP is simply the most popular item on the menu for voters" (36). Ikeda and Reed (2016) complement this view by stating that the party "had simply failed to govern effectively or even consistently" and the rejection of the party was "severe and long-lasting" (55).

Conclusion

In conclusion, some reasons that led to DPJ's breakaway are clear. Since the party was formed by ideologically diverse groups – unlike the LDP which is a conservative party from the start – its factions were mostly related to these political origins. Consequently, the DPJ leadership, especially during the 2000s, tried to balance the distribution of posts among the groups that helped form and enlarge the party to conceal internal cleavages.

There is also an institutional reason for the absence of splits in the DPJ during the 2000s. The logic of the new electoral system made it risky for a politician to defect, since she would face a DPJ-nominated and a possible LDP candidate in the same single-member district which reduces her chances of being elected; politicians without a party affiliation are also not allowed to run in the proportional representation district. This logic stayed in place until the 2017 Lower House general election, when the electoral prospects of the Party of Hope were incentives for conservative-leaning DP members to defect. I return to this point below.

¹¹ Yomiuri Shinbun, November 4, 2019, 4; November 13, 2019, 4; November 18, 2019, 4.

The decision-making process inside the party, differently from the LDP, had moments of centralization and decentralization that depended mostly on the party leadership at the said moment. Mulgan (2014) explains how the decision-making process went from a tentative Westminster-inspired prime-ministerial-centered one to the system of prior examination and prior approval that was part of the LDP's manual. Sasada et al (2013) also write that the strategy was a result more of the party leadership positions than of grassroots pressure resulted from political polarization. However, even though there was the emergence of an "opposition inside the government", the party's inability to take into account the diverging opinions was crucial for the split that happened.

The case study presented cannot be completely understood if not by an exogenous factor in 2017: the creation of the Party of Hope in the period between the Tokyo Metropolitan Assembly election and Lower House election. The emergence of Yuriko Koike's Party of Hope opened a door for the DPJ conservatives that wanted to cooperate with the LDP on constitutional reform. Koike's refusal to a complete merger led the DPJ's center-left to create a new party, the CDP, that became the strongest opposition party in that election. The cessation of this exogenous factor, that is to say, the unfulfillment of the initial electoral expectations towards Koike's Party of Hope, explains, for example, the discussions that led to a merger between the DPP and the CDP at the time of writing. The parties effectively realized that the price of standing apart is an LDP administration without a possibility of an opposition party administration.

This research note contributes to the study of the contemporary Japanese political system by providing a concise background of opposition realignments, with a focus on the discussion of the former biggest opposition party's internal decision-making process, its failures and, more importantly, the exogenous factor that led to its split. It is also important to point out that even with the CDP/DPP merger, completed in August 2020, public opinion polls show that the electorate's evaluation of the opposition has not changed in a positive way, with the new CDP keeping the same amount of approval of its pre-merger existence (NHK 2020). Further research is still necessary so as to understand which are other factors that collaborate to the opposition parties' low support rates in contemporary Japanese politics, as well as the political perceptions among new generation of voters, whose patterns of political preferences are still unclear.

An important factor that needs further consideration is the role of the oppositions in the post-Abe political environment. Abe stepped down in September 2020, and his chosen successor was the former Chief Cabinet Secretary, Yoshihide Suga. As the LDP party

presidential mandate runs until September 2021, there is still some time for Suga to try avoiding the fate of being only a caretaker prime minister, in spite of the criticism towards his government's conduction of the Olympics and the COVID-19 pandemic¹².

Despite that, with an LDP presidential election in September, whose results are unforeseeable as of now, and the Lower House's four-year term ending in October 2021 (in the case there is not a snap election until then), there is a fair amount of uncertainty about the way Japan is going to be led in the next decade.

¹² Tokyo Shimbun, May 5, 2021.

References¹³

- Brown, Garrett W., Iain McLean, and Alistair McMillan. 2018. *The Concise Oxford Dictionary of Politics and International Relations*. Fourth Edition. Oxford Quick Reference. Oxford, New York: Oxford University Press. https://doi.org/10.1093/acref/9780199670840.001.0001.
- Curtis, Gerald L. 1999. *The Logic of Japanese Politics: Leaders, Institutions, and the Limits of Change.* Studies of the East Asian Institute. New York: Columbia University Press.
- Gordon, Andrew. 2013. A Modern History of Japan: From Tokugawa Times to the Present. 3 edition. New York: Oxford University Press.
- Hrebenar, Ronald J., and Akira Nakamura, eds. 2015. *Party Politics in Japan: Political Chaos and Stalemate in the Twenty-First Century*. Routledge Contemporary Japan Series. London: Routledge. https://doi.org/10.4324/9781315794921.
- Hyde, Sarah. 2006. "The End-Game of Socialism: From the JSP to the DPJ." In *The Left in the Shaping of Japanese Democracy: Essays in Honour of J.A.A. Stockwin*, by Rikki Kersten and David Williams, 86–101. Routledge/Leiden Series in Modern East Asian History and Politics. London; New York: Routledge, Taylor & Francis Group. https://core.ac.uk/display/325997.
- . 2009. The Transformation of the Japanese Left: From Old Socialists to New Democrats. Taylor & Francis.
- Ikeda, Fumi, and Steven R. Reed. 2016. "The Democratic Party of Japan: Surviving to Fight Another Day." In *Japan Decides 2014*, edited by Robert J. Pekkanen, Steven R. Reed, and Ethan Scheiner, 55–61. London: Palgrave Macmillan UK. https://doi.org/10.1057/9781137552006 5.
- Imai, Takako. 2013. "Opposition in Parliamentary Democracies: British and Japanese Political Parties in Comparison." Review of Asian and Pacific Studies 38: 215–38.
- Izumikawa, Yasuhiro. 2018. "The North Korea Factor in the 2017 Election." In *Japan Decides* 2017, edited by Robert J. Pekkanen, Steven R. Reed, Ethan Scheiner, and Daniel M. Smith, 313–27. Cham: Springer International Publishing. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-76475-7 17.

86

¹³ All online sources were accessible as to 25 June 2021.

- Koellner, Patrick. 2004. "Factionalism in Japanese Political Parties Revisited or How Do Factions in the LDP and the DPJ Differ?" *Japan Forum* 16 (1): 87–109. https://doi.org/10.1080/0955580032000189348.
- ——. 2011. "The Democratic Party of Japan: Development, Organization and Programmatic Profile / Patrick Koellner." In *The Routledge Handbook of Japanese Politics*, edited by Alisa Gaunder, 24–35. Routledge Handbooks. London; New York: Routledge.
- Kohno, Masaru. 1997. *Japan's Postwar Party Politics*. Princeton University Press. https://doi.org/10.1515/9780691221618.
- Krauss, Ellis S., and Robert J. Pekkanen. 2010. *The Rise and Fall of Japan's LDP: Political Party Organizations as Historical Institutions*. 1 edition. Ithaca, NY: Cornell University Press. https://doi.org/10.7591/9780801460029.
- Lijphart, Arend. 2012. Patterns of Democracy: Government Forms and Performance in Thirty-Six Countries. 2nd ed. New Haven: Yale University Press.
- Lipscy, Phillip Y., and Ethan Scheiner. 2012. "Japan Under the DPJ: The Paradox of Political Change Without Policy Change." *Journal of East Asian Studies* 12 (3): 311–22. https://doi.org/10.1017/S1598240800008043.
- Mishima, Ko. 2013. "A Missing Piece in Japan's Political Reform." *Asian Survey* 53 (4): 703–27. https://doi.org/10.1525/as.2013.53.4.703.
- Mulgan, Aurelia George. 2014. "Bringing the Party Back In: How the DPJ Diminished Prospects for Japanese Agricultural Trade Liberalization under the TPP." *Japanese Journal of Political Science* 15 (1): 1–22. https://doi.org/10.1017/S1468109913000327.
- NHK. 2017. "2017衆院選 | 衆議院選挙 | 選挙アーカイブス | NHK選挙WEB." 2017. https://www.nhk.or.jp/senkyo/database/shugiin/2017/#.
- ——. 2019. "参院選 2019 | 参議院選挙 | NHK選挙WEB." 2019. https://www.nhk.or.jp/senkyo/database/sangiin/2019/.
- ——. 2020. "NHK世論調査 内閣支持率 | NHK選挙WEB." 2020. http://www.nhk.or.jp/senkyo/shijiritsu/.
- Osaki, Tomohiro. 2017. "DP Leader Seiji Maehara to Resign; Atsushi Oshima Emerges as Candidate to Run Kibo No To." *The Japan Times Online*, October 27, 2017.

- https://www.japantimes.co.jp/news/2017/10/27/national/politics-diplomacy/oshima-emerges-possible-candidate-kibo-no-co-leader/.
- Ozawa, Ichirō. 1994. *Blueprint for a New Japan: The Rethinking of a Nation*. Edited by Eric Gower. Translated by Louisa Rubinfien. 1st ed. Tokyo; New York: Kodansha International; Distributed in the U.S. by Kodansha America.
- Pekkanen, Robert J., and Steven R. Reed. 2018a. "Japanese Politics Between 2014 and 2017: The Search for an Opposition Party in the Age of Abe." In *Japan Decides 2017*, edited by Robert J. Pekkanen, Steven R. Reed, Ethan Scheiner, and Daniel M. Smith, 15—28. Cham: Springer International Publishing. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-76475-7 2.
- ———. 2018b. "The Opposition: From Third Party Back to Third Force." In *Japan Decides* 2017, edited by Robert J. Pekkanen, Steven R. Reed, Ethan Scheiner, and Daniel M. Smith, 77–92. Cham: Springer International Publishing. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-76475-7 5.
- Reed, Steven R., ed. 2003. *Japanese Electoral Politics: Creating a New Party System*. Routledge. https://doi.org/10.4324/9780203458501.
- Reed, Steven R., and Kay Shimizu. 2009a. "An Overview of Postwar Japanese Politics." In *Political Change in Japan: Electoral Behavior, Party Realignment, and the Koizumi Reforms*, edited by Steven R. Reed, Kay Shimizu, and Kenneth Mori McElwain, 5–25. Walter H. Shorenstein Asia-Pacific Research Center.
- ———. 2009b. "Avoiding a Two-Party System: The Liberal Democratic Party versus Duverger's Law." In *Political Change in Japan: Electoral Behavior, Party Realignment, and the Koizumi Reforms*, edited by Steven R. Reed, Kay Shimizu, and Kenneth Mori McElwain, 29–46. Walter H. Shorenstein Asia-Pacific Research Center.
- Rosenbluth, Frances McCall, and Michael F. Thies. 2010. *Japan Transformed: Political Change and Economic Restructuring*. STU-Student edition. Princeton University Press. https://www.jstor.org/stable/j.ctt7t6fr.
- Sasada, Hironori, Naofumi Fujimura, and Satoshi Machidori. 2013. "Alternative Paths to Party Polarization: External Impacts of Intraparty Organization in Japan." *Journal of East Asian Studies* 13 (3): 409–41. https://doi.org/10.1017/S1598240800008286.
- Scheiner, Ethan. 2012. "The Electoral System and Japan's Partial Transformation: Party System Consolidation Without Policy Realignment." *Journal of East Asian Studies* 12 (3): 351–79. https://doi.org/10.1017/S1598240800008067.

- Scheiner, Ethan, Daniel M. Smith, and Michael F. Thies. 2018. "The 2017 Election Results: An Earthquake, a Typhoon, and Another Landslide." In *Japan Decides 2017*, edited by Robert J. Pekkanen, Steven R. Reed, Ethan Scheiner, and Daniel M. Smith, 29–50. Cham: Springer International Publishing. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-76475-7_3.
- Sims, Richard L. 2001. *Japanese Political History Since the Meiji Renovation, 1868-2000.* C. Hurst & Co. Publishers. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-1-349-63240-4.
- Stockwin, Arthur. 2019. "Japanese Politics: Mainstream or Exotic?" In *Critical Issues in Contemporary Japan*, by Jeff Kingston, 2nd ed., 11–23. London; New York: Routledge, Taylor & Francis Group.
- Sugiyama, Satoshi. 2020. "Japan's DPP Approves CDP Merger as Snap Poll Speculation Grows | The Japan Times." The Japan Times. August 19, 2020. https://www.japantimes.co.jp/news/2020/08/19/national/politics-diplomacy/dpp-japan-opposition-cdp-merger/.
- The Japan Times Online. 2017a. "The Democratic Party in Disarray," April 26, 2017. https://www.japantimes.co.jp/opinion/2017/04/26/editorials/democratic-party-disarray/.
- ——. 2017b. "DP Lawmakers Unhappy with JCP Election Alliance Consider Exiting Party," September 10, 2017. https://www.japantimes.co.jp/news/2017/09/10/national/politics-diplomacy/dp-lawmakers-unhappy-with-jcp-election-alliance-consider-exiting-party/.
- ——. 2018. "An Opposition Merger That Failed," May 12, 2018. https://www.japantimes.co.jp/opinion/2018/05/12/editorials/opposition-merger-failed/.
- Yoshida, Reiji. 2018. "Rock Bottom in Opinion Polls, Japanese Opposition Parties Kibo No To and Democratic Party Decide to Merge." *The Japan Times Online*, May 7, 2018. https://www.japantimes.co.jp/news/2018/05/07/national/politics-diplomacy/rock-bottom-opinion-polls-japanese-opposition-parties-kibo-no-democratic-party-decide-merge/.
- Zakowski, Karol. 2011. "Evolution of the Japanese Political Scene: Toward a Non-Issue-Oriented Two-Party System?" *Asian Journal of Political Science* 19 (2): 186–207. https://doi.org/10.1080/02185377.2011.600166...

Sino-American Tensions and Their Effects on Counterterrorism Operations in Djibouti

Paul Fricker

DOI: https://doi.org/10.22151/politikon.49.5

Paul Fricker is a current Master's student at the London School of Economics specialising in conflict. His areas of research are conflicts within Africa and the Middle East. Former work includes political commentary and a submission to a student journal. Email: paulfrick@live.co.uk.

Abstract

This research note examines the tensions between the United States and the People's Republic of China in Djibouti. Djibouti has become a battleground of interests between the US and China with both building military bases on its territory. The People's Liberation Army Navy (PLAN) utilises its base to conduct naval operations and to implement the Belt and Road Initiative (BRI), often conflicting with US operations and interests. The research note relies on primary documents to investigate the interaction between the two states over Djibouti and to assess whether and how China's presence is an obstacle to US counterterrorism operations. This analysis indicates that a conflict of interests between the US and China is inevitable, but the US' counterterrorism operation in Djibouti can be protected from the diplomatic conflict.

Keywords

Africa; China; Counter-terrorism; Djibouti; Relations; Security; United States

Introduction

In the wake of the bombing attacks of September 11th, 2001, the US has pursued a counterterrorism operation internationally to combat security threats. The growth of groups including the Taliban, the Islamic State, al-Qaeda and al-Shabaab within the MENA region required the US to maintain a physical presence within the region and to cooperate with national counterterrorism initiative. The presence of the US military's Camp Lemonnier in Djibouti is crucial because it provides Washington with an operations' base to coordinate resources, personnel and military operations around the Gulf of Aden. Djibouti's location allows the US to cooperate with international powers through land and sea activities, antipiracy campaigns and diplomatic missions. China's investment in Djibouti has diluted the US' dominance in the state, allowing China to influence the local government and potentially disturb US operations, especially its counterterrorism missions. China's campaigns for economic expansion and diplomatic security varies from the US and their allies, damaging US operations within the MENA region.

The participation of both in the United Nations (UN) and other international fora has demonstrated cooperation in areas including counterpiracy and counterterrorism, showing that the powers can communicate to address national security issues. But resource and power competition have soured relations, as identified by statements from US diplomats including John Bolton, Robert O'Brien and Jake Sullivan. Identifying Chinese and US ambitions alongside their conflicts and conformities is crucial when discussing whether China's presence within Djibouti is detrimental to US counterterrorism operations. This research note will utilise archival material and diplomatic documents from Djibouti, China, the US alongside other states to examine the intentions of China's expansion within Djibouti and will assess the perceived risk posed by China to US counterterrorism initiatives. The research note will further investigate whether US-China tensions globally impact Djibouti and its politics.

China's Expansion in Africa

In November 2015 the Chinese government announced a ten-year lease with Djibouti over the Bab el-Mandab Strait. The rental of the land was \$20 million USD per annum (considerably less than other state's rent prices) and they planned to appoint 2,000 of a possible 10,000 personnel to the base (Cabestan 2019, 737). The base, known as the Chinese People's Liberation Army Support Base in Djibouti (PLA Base), is 0.5 km² with a 400m runway. The base began its operations in August 2017, and by May 2018 the construction of a pier began to increase the military facility's capabilities. The announcement

represents an early manoeuvre by China to consolidate its power in Africa with a physical presence. As Krupakar (2017) notes, "China has realized that it can ill-afford to be perennially dependent on Western powers for global security underwritings" (Krupakar 2017,208) because they don't share common ideologies and the US (alongside their allies) seeks to undermine China's presence. He further notes that the PLA base represents an incubus for the diplomatic conflict between China and the US (Krupakar 2017). The PLA base therefore represents diplomatic tensions between China and the US, with China utilising the base to secure its territorial security. This distrust of the US to maintain territorial security has frequently generated animosity and mistrust between China and the US, potentially damaging US counterterrorism objectives (Ibid, 208).

There are six official objectives of the PLA Base. These are to 1) logistically support the People's Liberation Army Navy (PLAN), 2) increase China's combat capabilities, 3) increase China's presence in the South China Sea, 4) further Chinese influence in national African politics, 5) mobilise UN affiliates to operations within the region and 6) assist humanitarian missions (Cabestan 2019, 746).

The PLA Base is an asset for the PLAN because the port supplies resources and personnel to the PLAN vessels operating around Somalia and the South China Sea. The port also accommodates the PLA supply transfer through airborne and naval channels. Between 2008-2015 China deployed over 60 warships in 21 escort missions around the Indian Ocean, with a prospective increase in operations from 2017 following the PLA Base commencing activities (Henry 2016, 17). The increase in operations, combined with further developments of ports in Africa, highlights Beijing's growing activity in the continent. China operates eleven ports in Africa and influences another 36 through funding or construction. China's ports investments in the region provide Beijing with local allies which are often encouraged to align with China's policy objectives (Deveremont 2019). This activity undermines the US presence at maritime choke points, including the Bab el-Mandab Strait.

The Indian navy monitored an increase of Chinese vessels and submarines in the Indian Ocean Region (IOR), the Malacca Straits, Gulf of Aden and the Red Sea. India criticised China for their deployment of Unmanned Underwater Vehicles (UUVs) in IOR since December 2019, which have completed 3,400 surveillance missions (Sutton 2020). Theses missions surveyed areas of material interest, indicating that China hoped to find lucrative areas to extract resources from withing the IOR. China's research missions highlight interest in the region's natural resources, furthering anxiety that China is considering expansion which, in turn, would increase China-India tensions within the IOR (Albert 2016).

This expansion in Chinese activity and attempts to consolidate their power alarms the US and its allies; because Beijing's presence seeks to challenge their authority and counterterrorism operations, whilst the PLA base in Djibouti has allowed China to conduct a more confrontational role in the US-China tensions (Stilwell 2020). The PLA base also enables China to carry out expansion missions in areas like the IOR thus; increasing Beijing's outreach.

The PLA has completed humanitarian missions including the evacuation of nationals during the Libyan (2011) and Yemen (2015) crises (Lei. 2017, 56-57). Providing security for the approximately 100,000 Chinese nationals residing in the horn of Africa is key for China; because it allows them to form economic and political connections in the African continent. The PLA Base is important in providing Chinese nationals with support during emergencies (Cabestan 2019, 739). The UN deployed troops to the MENA region from the PLA Base and in December 2015 China increased its UN peacekeepers to 8,000, directing them to operations in states including South Sudan, Mali, and the Congo. The base legitimises China's presence in Africa while allowing international organisations to utilise Chinese assets. The UN's use of the PLA Base further secures China and reduces the intensity of US attempts to remove them from the territory. The UN does assist the US' counterterrorism operations while providing security for international powers. The PLA Base is therefore an unwelcome source of support to the US' counterterrorism operations in the MENA region. The presence of the UN also encourages communication between the US and China.

Diplomatic relations

A significant threat to the US' security and a driver of Chinese foreign policy in the MENA region is the China's Belt and Road Initiative (BRI). This originates from China's ports of Guangzhou and Fuzhou via the African ports in Kenya and Djibouti. According to the Chinese government, the BRI pursues four key policies: 1) the re-engineering of China's strategic environment, 2) the projection of Chinese economic power, 3) the security of Chinese access to energy and minerals and 4) the boosting in economic growth in western China. The BRI is expected to cost \$1.4 trillion, eleven times larger than the US Marshall Plan and is far more ambitious because it intends to expand China's relations across three continents. Chinese expansion jeopardises US' investments in mineral industries in the Gulf of Aden, potentially reducing US' supply, as China's investments in African states, larger consumption and transport links offer an alternative for mineral distributers. China's focus on establishing diplomatic and cultural relations with African states also allows them to

undercut the US' presence there. The BRI is therefore a front for US-China tensions (Chatzky and McBride 2020).

The project aspires to connect Chinese businesses, allowing them to trade and transport commodities at a reduced rate without foreign interference. This provides the government of China with more political power and influence within the countries developing BRI (Tarrosy and Vörös 2018). Djibouti has benefited from the BRI, with installations of water pipelines and infrastructure development (République de Djibouti 2016).

The BRI is partially funded by African states including Djibouti who have benefitted from Chinese loans. The strategy has generated policies of debt-servitude. African states who fail to repay loans are obliged to offer land to China at a significantly reduced price. This undermines US influence and allows China to expand territory by offering stimulus calculated to result in debt, thus expansion. The US embassy has opposed the BRI since its inception, citing allegations of fraud, manipulation and criminality. The World Bank has also barred the BRI from construction projects as it found evidence of fraud (US Embassy in Georgia 2020).

Recent infrastructure projects funded by the Chinese government and private businesses in Djibouti, including railways, ports, pipelines, hospitals, and stadiums, have contributed to Djibouti's debt, expanding from 50% to 104% of GDP between 2014 and 2018. As a consequence of this, Djibouti had to offer alternative methods of payment through trading subsidies, territory, diplomatic assistance and other initiatives deemed beneficial to Beijing. Chinese diplomatic tactics seek to acquire land rights and to gain support from states that have expressly opposed the US. China's debt-servitude *modus operandi* does not directly confront US' counterterrorism operations, but it promotes *de facto* Chinese expansion while damaging recipient state's economies.

US Operations within Africa

Throughout the twentieth and twenty-first centuries the US sought to retain a presence within Africa to ensure security from competitor states and groups representing a threat to its own existence and business interests.

The strategy of supporting smaller states to combat security threats was a significant component of US foreign policy because it promoted a physical and ideological presence, allowing the US to face threats by distributing troops and conducting operations. In fact, US campaigns in Libya, Syria, Iraq and Afghanistan were designated as essential to maintaining

Western security, but their results were inconsistent and generated condemnation from China, Russia and the wider international community.

A US policy of political domination resonates throughout its National Security Strategy, detailing the rising threat of states that conflict with US interests and jeopardise its own security. In the 2017 report The White House states that:

"America's military remains the strongest in the world. However, U.S. advantages are shrinking as rival states modernize and build up their conventional and nuclear forces. Many actors can now field a broad arsenal of advanced missiles, including variants that can reach the American homeland" (The White House 2017, 3).

The concern for US security is abundant, acknowledging the rising capabilities of enemy states including Iran, China and Russia in the Gulf of Aden and globally. Donald Trump's Presidency concluded with US-Chinese relations straining. Chinese influence has been growing steadily within Africa since 2000, with Chinese companies spending greater amounts on developing foreign relations with African nations. The Forum on Africa-China Cooperation (FOCAC) was formed in 2000, allowing Chinese initiatives to cooperate further with African states. The first conference, held in Beijing October 2000 included forty-four African nations, with China offering aid packages, interest-free loans, and business deals to African states throughout the conferences held in Beijing (Sina English 2006). The 2015 conference offered around \$60 billion in financial incentives to the African countries attending (China Daily 2015). Chinese initiatives are a concern for the US, and they have the potential to change foreign relations between the three continents.

Meanwhile, the US has economic programmes through various formats including the Free Trade Agreement (FTA) initiative. Approximately forty African countries benefit from the African Growth and Opportunity Act providing financial aid and allowing the US to enjoy a diplomatic influence over its beneficiaries as the states supporting the US in the UN; and sustaining its diplomatic presence (Carafano 2019).

At the same time, the Chinese government is also subject to less diplomatic and international scrutiny, allowing Beijing to support governments like Sudan with less international condemnation. According to John Bolton, President Trump's former Security Advisor:

"[T]his is a very important point for the U.S. and the West as a whole to wake up [to],". In Bolton's view, if the state of Djibouti leased the port to the People's Republic of China, "the balance of power in the Horn of Africa, a major artery of maritime trade between Europe, the Middle East, and South Asia would shift in favour of China" (Maru 2019).

The US' concern over China's increasing economic and diplomatic influence has been exemplified by Beijing's action in Djibouti, demonstrating that its presence is threatening US counterterrorism operations as the US no longer has unlimited diplomatic influence in the region. Bolton's remarks on Djibouti represent the increasingly confrontational US policy against China, demonstrating the value of the base and the wider conflict it is generating.

Shifting attention to counterterrorism

The fall of the Soviet Union and the rise of terrorist attacks required the US to shift focus onto the MENA region because countries including Somalia, Iraq and Nigeria became states harbouring terrorist groups. Their lacking ability to combat terrorist groups generated a threat to Western security when factions including the Taliban and Islamic State (IS) became able to carry out attacks on the West. Failure of the local governments to fight these terrorist groups has enabled them to take advantage of the population for its own purposes. For instance, Al-Shabaab achieved a high GDP through an un-challenged influence in Somalia, allowing it to fund its campaigns from stolen property and taxing the locals (Keatinge 2014, 16-18).

The US sought to combat this security threat through targeted initiatives supporting states fighting terrorist groups. In 2007, the United States Africa Command (AFRICOM) was formed as the first US foreign policy unit with a specific focus on African security. The US assisted governments such as Somalia and Nigeria, providing training, munitions, and tactical support, allowing the states to defend themselves, establish an effective government and develop infrastructure to combat the groups and restore control. US Major-General Jeffrey Kohler stated in 2003, 'What we don't want to see in Africa is another Afghanistan, a cancer growing in the middle of nowhere' (Emerson 2008, 53). Somalia is frequently described as a 'failed state' by the international community with an inefficient infrastructure for properly combatting rebels and leaving the room for exploitation and domination by al-Shabaab (International Crisis Group 2008). The recent surge in US support for the state and the training of its military has resulted in al-Shabaab losing territory, as international forces have been able to combat them (Barnes 2016). AFRICOM uses bases, including in Djibouti to conduct military operations, gathering intelligence, reconnaissance and air strikes to assist Iraqi and local Syrian forces against the remnants of ISIS (Carafano 2019). The Djibouti base is critical for this operation, allowing the US to oversee and influence governments across the continent. US Army Major General Joel Tyler highlights the pivotal role of Camp Lemonier in US operations, stating that "[t]he training and equipment that U.S. Africa

Command provides to the Rapid Intervention Battalion uniquely demonstrates the U.S. commitment to enhancing our shared goal of improving regional security and stability on the continent. Our partnership and training continue to be in demand" (US Embassy in Djibouti 2020).

Nathaniel Allen (2018, 664-667) suggests that AFRICOM policy either enhances the capacity of partner states to establish a coherent and secure government or generates political instability by ignoring corruption and entrenching repressive allies. Scholars remain divided on the effectiveness of the policy, with Zeleza (2013, 174) stating that Africans "don't trust the military as a partner in development, and fear mission creep for AFRICOM to militarization and securitization of economic relations with the US". China is a critic of AFRICOM, arguing that the US' presence within Djibouti is detrimental to counterterrorism operations because they generate further instability (Allen 2018).

The Djiboutian government itself appeared to welcome the US' presence within their state. Its foreign minister, Mahmoud Ali Youssuf stated in 2014: "Djibouti is one of the top targets of al-Shabaab in the region... If we can contain them, ok, if we can get rid of them it's better" (Gardner 2014).

Military bases and their necessity for US operations

The US has approximately thirty-four military bases in Africa. Camp Lemonnier is central for the Pentagon operations in the region, allowing Washington to station troops, drones, and aircraft in the Gulf of Aden. The base's centrality and Djibouti's stability were key drivers for the US' development in the area.

For Rear Admiral Richard Hunt, former commander of the US Combined Joint Task Force–Horn of Africa, "We feel the best way to counterterrorism is to go after the conditions that foster terrorism" (Emerson 2008, 58). US initiatives are central to the US' foreign and counterterrorism policy because they instruct Western and local militaries, allowing them to become self-sufficient in combatting terrorism.

The Combined Joint Task Force-Horn of Africa (CJTF-HOA) and AFRICOM operate from Camp Lemonnier, with further instalments in Chad, Niger, Mali, Morocco and Algeria. The East Africa Response Force (EARF)'s main headquarters is situated in the Djibouti base. EARF's operation is critical for the US, as its rapid dispatch saved US staff in the Tanzanian and Kenyan Embassies following attacks in 1998. The EARF's deployment depends on the Djibouti base because they utilise large quantities of resources and personnel. The Djiboutian base also allows the US to launch geopolitical organisations such as the Trans-Sahara Counter-Terrorism Initiative (TSCTI) promoting US cooperation with Chad,

Niger, Mauritania, Mali, Morocco, Algeria, Tunisia, Senegal and Nigeria to address national security issues. The US' investments of over \$600 million in financial aid have allowed local police forces and militaries to conduct research and counteract groups attempting to displace the governments (Archer & Popovic 2007, 9-10).

In sum, the US' counterterrorism strategy depends on bases including Camp Lemonnier because they allow the US to transport personnel and resources throughout Africa. The stability of the Djibouti's government and its interaction with the allied powers ensures that the US can retain a presence there without significant challenges. The growing threat of Chinese expansion is steadily becoming an issue for US diplomats. Thus, bases including Camp Lemonnier are critical for the US' ability to influence local governance and maintain a diplomatic presence.

Beijing's confrontation to the US' counterterrorism operations

US foreign policy requires maintaining hegemony, allowing the US to influence states within Africa. The post-9/11 agenda promoted Western security through various programmes within Africa including the traditional sponsorship of pro-Western states, establishment of multi-national task forces like CJTF-HOA to train states and conduct covert operations to ensure and monitor challenges to Western ideology and US economic interests. China's expansion is motivated by security and economic expansions, often at odds with the US' initiatives. Security of the Gulf of Aden and the South China Sea is critical for both powers but involves supporting conflicting parties and agendas. The introduction of Trump's 'Indio-Pacific Strategy' increased competition whilst trade tariffs and diplomatic attacks on China highlighted a more confrontational US foreign policy from 2016, making US cooperation with China more difficult. US diplomats drafting the National Security Strategy described China "[as] determined to make economies less free and less fair, to grow their militaries, and to control information and data to repress their societies and expand their influence" (The White House 2017, 2). Chinese expansion conflicts with India and numerous US-supported powers that lobby the US to deter China from expanding. The two powers' economic interests conflict with each other as China continues to expand within Africa by building infrastructures and extracting resources. Following his inauguration, Biden highlighted the need to confront China; "We'll confront China's economic abuses; counter its aggressive, coercive action; to push back on China's attack on human rights, intellectual

property, and global governance." (Biden 2021), suggesting that relations have not improved in recent years and the US is continuing to pursue a confrontational foreign policy.¹

The state's differing ideologies generate conflict too, with the US criticising China's human rights' abuses, whilst China attacks the US for similar offences. China's strategy of territorial expansion through its debt-servitude policy and the BRI's initiatives are a common target amongst Western states. China's increasing power in the UN generates concern to the US too with Beijing pressuring African states to combat pro-Western states like Japan. The conflict between the two states is inevitable in Djibouti, diverting US attention and resources away from its counterterrorism policy; and weakening Washington's connection to allied African states.

Protection of African states

A prominent policy for all presidents following WW2 was to provide humanitarian aid to African states. Barack Obama's strategy increased communication with African states and China. However, following the election of President Trump, the US adopted a harder, more confrontational policy. The withdrawal from the Iranian nuclear deal, the increase of Chinese tariffs and the 'Deal of the Century' (a polarising US policy of declaring full support for Israel) demonstrates Trump's desire to confront China and its interests in the MENA region. Trump stated that China has sought to "advance anti-Western views and spread false information to create divisions among ourselves, our allies, and our partners", demonstrating a deep mistrust of Chinese ambitions and the inevitable exploitation of weak states (The White House 2017, 1). Jean-Pierre Cabestan (2019, 8) highlighted this concern with the Djiboutian base, stating that Western observers are impressed and concerned by the Chinese construction process, with underground facilities and likely ordinance installations, and they believe that the base in Djibouti is evidence of future Chinese ambitions to expand within the continent. The protection of African states from China has become a key policy for Obama, Trump and Biden. The language used by each president has become more confrontational, demonstrating the increasing conflict between the parties regardless of who is holding office.

US Security

In December 2018, former National Security Advisor John Bolton declared during an address to the Heritage Foundation that the rise of Chinese and Russian influence in Africa was an attempt to gain power over the US (The White House 2018). He and his team

¹ "We'll confront China's economic abuses; counter its aggressive, coercive action; to push back on China's attack on human rights, intellectual property, and global governance" (Biden 2021).

highlighted incidents including intellectual theft, aircraft attacks and ideological differences threatening the US' presence in the region. The US is concerned over China's attempts to steal its intellectual property. This is an issue for the US in Djibouti following its technology's' cloning and subsequent sale to African states as part of Chinese diplomacy/ expansion's funding efforts. Intellectual property theft also undermines US counterterrorism attempts as it loses its technological superiority over competitor states purchasing copied technology from China. The loss of income for the US is calculated at between \$225-\$600 billion per annum (US Embassy and Consulates in China 2020). Further to this, the US established bodies including the National Security Innovation Base (NSIB) protecting US intellectual interests. The administration stated:

"We must defend our NSIB against competitors. The NSIB is the American network of knowledge, capabilities, and people...that turns ideas into innovations, transforms discoveries into successful commercial products and companies, and protects and enhances the American way of life" (The White House 2017, 21).

Intellectual property theft alongside the loss of technological dominance allows other powers to intimidate US forces. Incidents including the laser attack, in which two US military pilots were temporarily blinded, increased tensions. The US suggested that China attempted to crash a US military aircraft and disrupt US operations on its territory. China denies the incident, but its possession of such lasers has been recorded, and their origin was believed to be from China's military base (Sonne 2018).

Joint initiatives between the two states to combat terrorism have been partially successful throughout the twenty-first century, but the programmes have been undermined by ideological conflict. China's debt-servitude approach and sponsorship of US enemies has generated international condemnation, demonstrating that China's priorities are detrimental to US counterterrorism.

The two powers dispute the designation of terrorist factions. China's counterterrorism operation focuses on internal terrorist threats whereas the US is predominantly externally orientated. Groups including Hamas have been points of contention between the US and China. Beijing also criticised Washington for supporting dictators including Saddam Hussein and its involvement in anti-government rebellions like Libya, destabilising the country. The divergence over the designation of terrorism damages the US' counterterrorism operations because China refuses to engage in campaigns that potentially threaten its economic interests, leading to an inconsistent international approach to counterterrorism.

Involvement of Third Parties

Djibouti hosts many multinational forces by providing leases for military bases. International powers have an interest in the trading routes surrounding Djibouti and its proximity to enemy states, providing an effective and rapid response base. The variety of interest has generated tensions between states, with China conflicting frequently with Western countries, as well as with Japan and India over the territory surrounding Djibouti. The states' allegiances to the US and international organisations including NATO, the UN, and more exclusive groups conflict with Chinese interests because China's competitors have a greater combined influence over Djiboutian affairs than Beijing and its allies. China retains a 38.8% stake in the Port of Djibouti through investments and its debt-servitude approach outlined above. The investment is a concern for rival states because China's influence within the region is increasing and its attempts to appease other African states has begun to unhinge US dominance. The US has thus sought to cooperate with third parties to counter China's domination.

The French government also expresses concern for China's activity within Africa. Paris despatched two Mirage planes to monitor Chinese activity daily following their initial establishment of the Djiboutian base in 2016/17. The French are concerned that their influence could be undermined by China through the BRI and its debt-servitude policies that offer an alternative to French diplomacy or take territorial control of former French-allied territory. Chinese diplomatic relations with the Djiboutian government have escalated over recent years through relief packages and infrastructure development projects seeking to appease the Djiboutian government (Irish 2019). France currently stations troops In Djibouti and frequently conducts military training operations. These improve diplomatic relations between the powers and highlight French military strength (Ministère Des Armées 2020).

Japan and India hold further security concerns for the PLA Base. During August 2017, the Japanese air force spied on China's warships moored at the PLA Base, indicating that China's presence could jeopardise Tokyo's security in the South China Sea. Japan has created bases within Africa to combat China and other security threats (Pajon, 2017, 9, 25). Japan and India cooperated to combat China's BRI expansion plans in the MENA region because they believed that the BRI undermined Japanese and Indian security through the construction of trading routes and pipelines located near their territories. From 2011 Japan stationed 150 military personnel on Djiboutian territory to monitor construction points. The corruption of African governments has been utilised by China to undermine fair competition on the international market by offering cheaper and larger contracts compared to Japan's

allies (Gouriellec 2010, 1). States in the West and Asia formed committees including the Indian Ocean Naval Symposium (IONS) and the Indian Ocean Rim Association (IORA) to foster regional maritime cooperation and ensure collective security against China and Russia (Krupakar 2017, 215-217). The involvement of allied states is advantageous to US counterterrorism as the combination of US, Indian and Japanese power can obstruct to Chinese influence. Support for US counterterrorism operations within the UN and other international organisations is vital for Washington to ensure that it can remain dominant within Africa.

The involvement of third parties escalates the tensions between the US and China within Djibouti. The complex international conflicts and proxy wars conducted in the MENA region jeopardise the US' counterterrorism programme as it relies on communication with allies and rivals including China. The complex web of interests impedes communication, hindering the necessary intelligence for US counterterrorism operations. At the same time French, Japanese and other allies of the US based in Djibouti provide support for US programmes and; intelligence sharing while obstructing China's influence.

Cooperation between the two powers

Despite disputes, the threat of terrorism in Africa is substantial enough for the US and China to cooperate whilst their security is jeopardised. Cooperation through initiatives, training operations and anti-piracy activities dilute the tensions as they provide a mutual benefit. The US' national security interests reflect China's, focusing on international operations in Africa and Asia to combat terrorism through protecting established states by offering diplomatic, military and economic support. US support allows foreign states including Somalia, Sudan, Angola, and Djibouti to combat terrorism through national militaries, police and state structures. This shared interest in seeking common protection from international terrorist groups improves cooperation between states, thus protecting US counterterrorism operations. China has expressed willingness to cooperate, taking part in UN, US and international counterterrorism operations.

China's Cooperation with the International Community

China's engagement with the international community through the UN and the EU has increased. This engagement is motived by a desire to improve security for Chinese investments in Africa as well as its diplomatic relations, allowing Beijing to expand operations, including the BRI in Africa and neighbouring continents. The PLA base allows China to cooperate with locals and promotes regional cooperation, encouraging China and

the US to combat terrorism and security threats. While China's cooperation with the international community has considerably risen, the US has criticized its action in the UN.

During October 2018 China hosted the European Union's Operation Atalanta, an EU Defence operation seeking to monitor Somalia's coastline. This joint initiative led by the EU offered training exercises with its multinational force. The PLAN conducted its first medical evacuation by helicopter from an Italian ship to the PLA base in Djibouti. The exercise was completed alongside the EU NAVFOR (Naval Force), demonstrating the PLA's close cooperation with EU activities. China, India, and Japan supported Operation Atalanta by protecting World Food Programme's (WFP) vessels. China is interested in the operation because it's located close to the South China Sea, allowing Beijing to retain a nonconfrontational presence. China is also concerned about monitoring European activity within the area and Europe's cooperation with Japan which could undermine China's territorial interests. The European presence in the Gulf of Aden is preferable to an Indian presence because they are less confrontational, therefore supporting the relatively neutral operation is an effective diplomatic incentive (European Union External Action 2019). China also encourages Djibouti's cooperation with local states, including the support for Djibouti to host the 38th Intergovernmental Authority for Development (IGAD) summit. The summit allowed Djibouti to further its connection with its neighbours and to address regional security (République de Djibouti 2020).

China is a member of the UN Counter-Terrorism Committee (UNCTC), which was established following Resolution 1373. It is also a member of the Association of Southeast Asian Nations (ASEAN), the Asean Regional Forum (ARF), Asia-Pacific Economic Cooperation (APEC) and the Shanghai Cooperation Organization (SCO). China's membership with multiple international organisations is commendable because these associations seek to provide a platform for communication and for the establishment of a counter-isolationist diplomatic policy. The United Nations Centre on Transnational Corporations (UNCTC) demonstrates China's cooperation with the international community as it regularly attends conferences and invests in initiatives to foster communication (UNSC, 2016). Meanwhile, the financial incentives offered by China has made the country popular amongst their beneficiaries. Its ongoing engagement in the ASEAN framework provides the members with a stage for debate and for deciding key resolutions in counterterrorism initiatives. China's cooperation with Japan is beneficial by ensuring security for both countries, despite their mistrust (Tanner & Bellacqua 2016, 97).

China's involvement in the international community is beneficial to US counterterrorism as China is seeking to cooperate with counterterrorism initiatives around Africa. This cooperation secures the US' presence in the continent and allows Washington to exert diplomatic pressure on China through various of organisations.

Cooperation between China and the US

Following the 9/11 attacks, the US focused on terrorism as the greatest international threat to its homeland. The US sought to extend diplomatic relations with China internationally despite ideological differences. China's strength and expanding affluence presented an imminent threat to US counterterrorism operations. Cooperation with China is essential to ensure efficient US operations in Djibouti without a significant impediment.

The US aspired to improve relations with China in the aftermath of the 9/11 attacks. The formation of the US-China Counterterrorism Working group provided a programme for both states to discuss counter-terrorism progress, share research and consider solutions amongst additional objectives. The group demonstrates a common interest of counterterrorism within Africa, allowing communication to be retained. The US and China approved the establishments of an FBI legal attaché and a US Coast Guard Liaison Office (set up in 2004 and 2006 respectively) located in Beijing. This was US diplomacy in China, allowing for effective mediation and a physical US presence in the capital. In 2006, China signed a Memorandum of Understanding, allowing US federal air marshals to travel to China and Chinese air marshals to travel to the US. This cooperation allows the transportation of important military personnel whenever required, assisting counterterrorism operations during national crises and in Africa. Trade and economic cooperation against terrorism has been occurring through treaties and agreements between the US and China. The Container Security Initiative (CSI) is a US-introduced measure designed to mitigate terrorist threats to US soil and to maritime trade by providing security measures to US cargo. The CSI ensures security for the US through the inspection of container cargo at major ports globally, especially within China, the Gulf of Aden, and the MENA region. Cargo is inspected by foreign ports for illegal substances and terrorist material, preventing the distribution of cargo to US soil before inspection. US inspections within China demonstrates continued communication and cooperation.

In 2004, the People's Bank of China established a financial intelligence unit and began working with its US counterparts to build capacity and exchange expertise, leading to the creation of an anti-money laundering law in 2006. The Chinese government also joined the Eurasia Group on Money Laundering and Terrorist Financing, the Asia-Pacific Group

on Money Laundering, and the Financial Action Task Force. These initiatives seek to combat international terrorist financing by identifying companies attempting to trade with terrorist groups, while preventing transactions. China's cooperation with international counterterrorism programmes is a positive sign for US counterterrorism, as it demonstrates that China has made significant attempts to interact with the global community to combat terrorism and to boost the PLA base as a communications hub. Targeting terrorism financing is vital to the US' counterterrorism programme. Conversely, Beijing's refusal to comply with these initiatives would be a diplomatic and financial disaster for the Chinese government. Rather, its membership in international organisations along with the US and other partners demonstrates China's desire to cooperate globally and ensure security of its African interests, including the PLA Base (Tanner and Bellacqua 2016, 81).

Conclusion

Following 9/11, conduction international counterterrorism operations has become a foreign policy priority for the US. Djibouti is a critical base for the US, allowing the US to operate naval, military, and diplomatic missions in the Middle East and North Africa. Therefore, guaranteeing security for this base and the surrounding region, while combatting terrorist groups is of paramount importance to Washington.

US counterterrorism requires communication between states because intelligence is critical for operations against subversive terrorist groups. The People's Republic of China has impeded US counterterrorism operations as Beijing seeks to pursue its economic and diplomatic missions often conflicting with those of the US. These operations are also in disagreement with Japan, France, and India because they are centred on a debt-servitude approach with the BRI seeking to undermine competitors' presence in Africa. The animosities between China and India in the South China Sea generate conflicts between Beijing and US allies. Moreover, China's economic investments, support for powerful states and its increasing influence internationally allow the country to challenge the previously unimpeded US presence in Africa. Even though, China and the US have signed agreements, treaties, and carried out common operations, but the increasing aspirations of China, the rise of a Russian threats and the changing nature of terrorism have strained communications between the two. US counterterrorism operations in Djibouti will remain as long as the terrorist threat from groups including the Islamic State, al-Shabaab and Boko Haram threatens the US and local security. The combined action of the US and its allies is countering China's influence in Djibouti, but China's increased presence internationally makes the longterm operation of US counterterrorism activities in the MENA region uncertain.

References²

Albert, Eleanor. 2016. "Competition in the Indian Ocean." Council on Foreign Relations. https://www.cfr.org/backgrounder/competition-indian-ocean.

Allen, Nathaniel. 2018. "Assessing a Decade of U.S. Military Strategy in Africa." Orbis 62 (4): 655–669. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.orbis.2018.08.011.

Archer, Tony and Tihomir Popovic. 2007. "The Trans-Saharan counter-terrorism initiative: The US war on terrorism in North Africa." The Finnish Institute of International Affairs. https://www.files.ethz.ch/isn/32043/16 TransSaharanCounterTerrorism.pdf.

Barnes, Cedric. 2016. "Somalia's Al-Shabaab down but far from out." International Crisis Group. https://www.crisisgroup.org/africa/horn-africa/somalia/somalia-s-al-shabaab-down-far-out.

Bellacqua, James and Tanner, Scott. 2016. "China's Response to Terrorism". U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission. https://www.uscc.gov/research/chinas-response-terrorism.

Biden, Joseph. 2021. "Remarks by President Biden on America's Place in the World". *The White House.* https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/speeches-remarks/2021/02/04/remarks-by-president-biden-on-americas-place-in-the-world/.

Carafano, James, et al. 2019. "Preparing the US National Security Strategy for 2020 and Beyond." *The Heritage Foundation*. https://www.heritage.org/defense/report/preparing-the-us-national-security-strategy-2020-and-beyond.

Cabestan, Jean-Pierre. 2019. "China's Military Base in Djibouti: A Microcosm of China's Growing Competition with the United States and New Bipolarity." *Journal of Contemporary China* 29 (125): 731–747. https://doi.org/10.1080/10670564.2019.1704994.

Chatzky, Andrew and McBride, James. 2020. "China's Massive Belt and Road Initiative." *Council on Foreign Relations*. https://www.cfr.org/backgrounder/chinas-massive-belt-and-road-initiative.

China Daily. 2015. "Xi announces 10 major programs to boost China-Africa cooperation in coming 3 years." https://www.chinadaily.com.cn/world/XiattendsParisclimateconference/2015-12/04/content_22631225.htm.

Deveremont, Judd. 2019. "Assessing the Risks of Chinese investments in Sub-Saharan African Ports." Centre for Strategic and International Studies.

_

² All online sources were accessible as to 25 June 2021.

https://www.csis.org/analysis/assessing-risks-chinese-investments-sub-saharan-african-ports.

Emerson, Stephen A. 2008. "The battle for Africa's hearts and minds." World Policy Journal 25 (4): 53–62. https://doi.org/10.1162/wopj.2009.25.4.53.

European Union External Action. 2019. "Welcoming Returning Support from French Multi-role Frigate 'La FS Surcouf'." https://eunavfor.eu/welcoming-returning-support-from-french-multi-role-frigate-la-fs-surcouf/.

Feng, Emily and David Pilling. 2019. "The other side of the Chinese investment in Africa." *The Financial Times.* https://www.ft.com/content/9f5736d8-14e1-11e9-a581-4ff78404524e.

Gardner, Frank. 2014. "US military steps up operations in the Horn of Africa." *BBC News.* https://www.bbc.co.uk/news/world-africa-26078149.

Gouriellec, Sonia. 2010. "Base militaire à Djibouti: le paradoxe de la puissance japonaise."

Academia. https://www.academia.edu/11877663/Base militaire %C3%A0 Djibouti le paradoxe de la puissance japonaise.

Henry, Jérôme. 2016. "China's Military Deployments in the Gulf of Aden: Anti-Piracy and Beyond." *Asie Visions*, 89, Ifri. https://www.ifri.org/sites/default/files/atoms/files/chinas military deployments in the gulf of aden anti-piracy and beyond 0.pdf.

International Crisis Group. 2008. "Somalia: To Move Beyond the Failed State." International Crisis Group. https://www.crisisgroup.org/africa/horn-africa/somalia/somalia-move-beyond-failed-state.

Irish, John. 2019. "Macron Warns of Chinese Risk to African Sovereignty." Reuters. https://www.reuters.com/article/us-djibouti-france/macron-warns-of-chinese-risk-to-african-sovereignty-idUSKBN1QS2QP.

Krupakar, Jayanna. 2017. "China's Naval Base(s) in the Indian Ocean—Signs of a Maritime Grand Strategy?" *Strategic Analysis*. 41 (3): 207–222. https://doi.org/10.1080/09700161.2017.1296622.

Keatinge, Tom. 2014. "The Role of Finance in Defeating Al-Shabaab." Royal United Services Institute. https://www.yumpu.com/en/document/view/54726126/the-role-of-finance-in-defeating-al-shabaab/5.

Lei, Wang 2017. "Jibuji: keyi chengwei ZhongMei junshi hezuo de xinchuangkou" ['Djibouti can become a new window of military cooperation between China and the United States'], *Shijie Zhishi (World Affairs)* 16 (1): 56–57.

Maru, Mehari Taddele. 2019. "A New Cold War in Africa." *Al Jezeera*. https://www.aljazeera.com/indepth/opinion/cold-war-africa-190630102044847.html.

Ministère Des Armées. 2020. "FFDj: La Base navale de Djibouti, point d'appui stratégique dans l'océan Indien." https://www.defense.gouv.fr/operations/forces-de-presence/djibouti/actualites/ffdj-la-base-navale-de-djibouti-point-d-appui-strategique-dans-l-ocean-indien.

Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the People's Republic of China. 2020. "Foreign Ministry Spokesperson Announces Sanctions on Pompeo and Others." https://www.fmprc.gov.cn/mfa eng/xwfw 665399/s2510 665401/2535 665405/t18475 54.shtml.

Pajon, Céline. 2017. "Japan's Security Policy in Africa: The Dawn of a Strategic Approach?" Ifri Center for Asian Studies. https://www.ifri.org/sites/default/files/atoms/files/pajon_japan_security_policy_africa_2_017.pdf.

République de Djibouti. 2020. "Djibouti abrite un sommet extraordinaire de l'IGAD." https://diplomatie.gouv.dj/Articles/DetailArticles/460.

Sina English. 2006. The 1st Ministerial Conference. http://english.sina.com/p/1/2006/1026/92709.html.

Sonne, Paul. 2018. "U.S. accuses China of directing blinding lasers at American military aircraft in Djibouti." *The Washington Post.* https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/checkpoint/wp/2018/05/03/u-s-accuses-china-of-directing-blinding-lasers-at-american-military-aircraft-in-djibouti/.

Stilwell, David. 2020. "The South China Sea, Southeast Asia's Patrimony, and Everybody's Own Backyard." *US Embassy and Consulates in China*. https://china.usembassychina.org.cn/the-south-china-sea-southeast-asias-patrimony-and-everybodys-own-backyard/.

Sutton, HI. 2020. "China Deployed 12 Underwater Drones In Indian Ocean". *Forbes*. https://www.forbes.com/sites/hisutton/2020/03/22/china-deployed-underwater-drones-in-indian-ocean/?sh=32e6f4cd6693.

Tarrosy, Istvan and Zoltan Vörös. 2018. "China and Ethiopia, Part 2: The Addis Ababa-Djibouti Railway." *The Diplomat.* https://thediplomat.com/2018/02/china-and-ethiopia-part-2-the-addis-ababa-djibouti-railway/.

UNSC Counter-Terrorism Committee. 2016. "Press Kit 2016." Counter-Terrorism Committee Executive Directorate. https://www.un.org/securitycouncil/ctc/content/press-kits.

US Department of State. 2019. "Country Reports on Terrorism 2019." https://www.state.gov/reports/country-reports-on-terrorism-2019/.

US Embassy and Consulates in China. 2020. "Secretary Michael R. Pompeo And British Foreign Secretary Dominic Raab At a Press Availability." https://china.usembassy-china.org.cn/secretary-pompeo-and-british-foreign-secretary-raab-at-a-press-availability/.

US Embassy in Djibouti. 2020. "ARICOM's New Director of Operations Visits Africa to Engage with Partners." https://dj.usembassy.gov/aricoms-new-director-of-operations-visits-africa-to-engage-with-partners/.

US Embassy in Georgia. 2020. "China's Construction Companies Sow Chaos Worldwide." https://ge.usembassy.gov/chinas-construction-companies-sow-chaos-worldwide/.

The White House. 2017. "National Security Strategy of the United States of America." https://trumpwhitehouse.archives.gov/wp-content/uploads/2017/12/NSS-Final-12-18-2017-0905.pdf.

The White House. 2018. "Remarks by National Security Advisor Ambassador John R. Bolton on the Trump Administration's New Africa Strategy." https://sn.usembassy.gov/the-trump-administrations-new-africa-strategy-remarks-by-national-security-advisor-ambassador-john-r-bolton/.

The White House. 2011. "US National Strategy for Counterterrorism." https://obamawhitehouse.archives.gov/sites/default/files/counterterrorism_strategy.pdf.

Zeleza, Paul Tiyambe. 2013. "Obama's Africa Policy: The Limits of Symbolic Power." *Africa Studies Review* 56 (2): 165–178. https://doi.org/10.1017/asr.2013.48.



ISSN 2414-6633

© 2021

